http://www.oblible.com

unibail·rodamco

UNIBAIL-RODAMCO SE

(incorporated in the Republic of France with limited liability)

RODAMCO EUROPE FINANCE B.V.

(incorporated in The Netherlands as a private company with limited liability)

RODAMCO SVERIGE AB

(incorporated in the Kingdom of Sweden as a public company with limited liability)

EURO 15,000,000,000 Guaranteed Euro Medium Term Note Programme

Guaranteed (other than in the case of Notes issued by Unibail-Rodamco) by

UNIBAIL-RODAMCO SE

Under the Guaranteed Euro Medium Term Note Programme (the "Programme") described in this base prospectus (the "Base Prospectus"), Unibail-Rodamco SE ("Unibail-Rodamco"), Rodamco Europe Finance B.V. ("Rodamco Europe Finance") and Rodamco Sverige AB ("Rodamco Sverige" and, together with Unibail-Rodamco and Rodamco Europe Finance, the "Issuers" and each, in relation to Notes issued by it, an "Issuer"), subject to compliance with all relevant laws, regulations and directives, may from time to time issue Euro Medium Term Notes (the "Notes") irrevocably and unconditionally guaranteed (other than in the case of Notes issued by Unibail-Rodamco) by Unibail-Rodamco (in such capacity, the "Guarantor" and such guaranteed Notes, the "Guaranteed Notes"). The aggregate nominal amount of Notes outstanding will not at any time exceed Euro 15,000,000,000 (or its equivalent in other currencies) unless the amount of the Programme is increased following the date hereof.

This Base Prospectus (the "Base Prospectus"), constitutes a separate base prospectus in respect of each Issuer for the purposes of Article 5.4 of Directive 2003/71/EC, as amended by Directive 2010/73/EC (the "Prospectus Directive"). Any Notes issued under the Programme on or after the date of this Base Prospectus are issued subject to the provisions herein. This does not affect any Notes already issued. This Base Prospectus replaces and supersedes in its entirety the Base Prospectus dated 1 August 2014 and all the supplements relating thereto.

Application has been made to the *Commission de surveillance du secteur financier* (the "CSSF") in Luxembourg in its capacity as competent authority under the Luxembourg Act dated 10 July 2005 relating to prospectuses for securities, as amended (the "Luxembourg Prospectus Act") for approval of this prospectus as a Base Prospectus. Application has also been made to the Luxembourg Stock Exchange for Notes issued under this Programme to be admitted to the official list of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange (the "Official List") and to be admitted to trading on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange's regulated market. References in this Base Prospectus to the Notes being "listed" and all related references shall mean that the Notes have been admitted to the Official List and admitted to trading on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange's regulated market. The Luxembourg Stock Exchange's regulated market for the purposes of Directive 2004/39/EC on Markets in Financial Instruments (each such market being a "Regulated Market"). Application may also be made to the competent authority of any other Member State of the European Economic Area ("EEA") for Notes issued under the Programme to be listed and admitted to trading on any Regulated Market. The relevant Final Terms (as defined below) in respect of each issue of Notes will specify whether such Notes will be listed and, if so, the relevant Regulated Market or stock exchange(s).

The CSSF gives no undertaking as to the economic and financial soundness of the transaction and the quality or solvency of the Issuers or Guarantor in line with the provisions of Article 7(7) of the Luxembourg Law on Prospectuses for securities.

Notes will be in such denomination(s) as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms, save that the minimum denomination of each Note will be €1,000 in respect of Notes issued by Unibail-Rodamco and not less than €100,000 in respect of the other Issuers, and if the Notes are denominated in a currency other than euro, the equivalent amount in such currency at the issue date, or such higher amount as may be allowed or required from time to time by the relevant central bank (or equivalent body) or any laws or regulations applicable to the relevant specified currency.

Each Series (as defined in "General Description of the Programme") of Notes will be represented on issue by a temporary global note (each a "temporary Global Note") or a permanent global note (each a "permanent Global Note" and, together with a temporary Global Note, "Global Notes") without coupons attached. If the Global Notes are stated in the applicable Final Terms to be issued in new global note form ("New Global Notes" or "NGNs") they may be intended to be eligible collateral for Eurosystem monetary policy and the Global Notes will be delivered on or prior to the original issue date of the relevant Tranche to a common safekeeper (the "Common Safekeeper") for Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V. ("Euroclear") and Clearstream banking, société anonyme ("Clearstream, Luxembourg").

Global Notes which are not issued in NGN form ("Classic Global Notes" or "CGNs") may (a) in the case of a Tranche intended to be cleared through Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg, be deposited on the issue date with a common depositary on behalf of Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg, and (b) in the case of a Tranche intended to be cleared through Euroclear France S.A. ("Euroclear France") on the issue date with Euroclear France, acting as central depository and (c) in the case of a Tranche intended to be cleared through a clearing system other than, or in addition to, Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg or delivered outside a clearing system, be deposited as agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer (as defined in "General Description of the Programme"). Interests in a temporary Global Note will be exchangeable, in whole or in part, for interests in a permanent Global Note on or after the Exchange Date (as defined herein), upon certification of non-U.S. beneficial ownership. The provisions governing the exchange of interests in Global Notes for other Global Notes and definitive Notes are described in "Summary of Provisions Relating to the Notes while in Global Form".

The Programme has been rated A by Standard & Poor's Ratings Services, a division of The McGraw-Hill Companies Inc. ("S&P"), and A+ by Fitch Ratings Ltd ("Fitch"). Notes issued under the Programme may be rated or unrated. Where an issue of Notes is rated, its rating will not necessarily be the same as the rating applicable to the Programme. Whether or not a rating in relation to any Notes will be treated as having been issued by a credit rating agency established in the European Union and registered under Regulation (EU) No 1060/2009, as amended by Regulation (EU) No. 513/2011 (the "CRA Regulation"), will be disclosed in the relevant Final Terms and, if the credit rating agency is registered under the CRA Regulation, the Final Terms shall specify that such credit rating agency is included in the list of credit rating agencies published by the European Securities and Market Authority on its website (http://www.esma.europa.eu/page/List-registered-and-certified-CRAs) in accordance with the CRA Regulation. In general, European regulated investors are restricted from using a rating for regulatory purposes if such rating is not issued by a credit rating agency established in the European Union and registered under the CRA Regulation. Each of S&P and Fitch is established in the European Union and registered under the CRA Regulation. Each of S&P and Fitch is established in the European Union and registered under the CRA Regulation. The issue price, interest (if any) payable, the aggregate nominal amount and other terms and conditions not contained herein which are applicable to each Tranche (as defined under "General Description of the Programme") of Notes to be issued under the Programme will be determined by the relevant Issuer, the Guarantor, where applicable, and the Relevant Dealer(s) based on the prevailing market conditions at the time of the issue of such Notes and will be set out in the relevant Final Terms.

Arranger for the Programme
Merrill Lynch Capital Markets (France) SAS
Dealers

Barclays BNP PARIBAS Handelsbanken Capital Markets ING BofA Merrill Lynch Crédit Agricole CIB HSBC Morgan Stanley The Royal Bank of Scotland

Société Générale Corporate & Investment Banking

The date of this Base Prospectus is 30 July 2015

Responsibility Statement

Each of the Issuers and the Guarantor (the "Responsible Persons"), having taken all reasonable care to ensure that such is the case, confirms that the information contained in this Base Prospectus with respect to it and it and its subsidiaries taken as a whole (Unibail-Rodamco and its subsidiaries taken as a whole being referred to as the "Unibail-Rodamco Group") and the Notes in the context of the issue and offering of such Notes is, to the best of its knowledge, in accordance with the facts and contains no omission likely to affect its import. Each of the Issuers and the Guarantor accepts responsibility for the information contained in this Base Prospectus accordingly.

This Base Prospectus (together with any supplements hereto (each a "Supplement" and together the "Supplements") comprises a separate base prospectus for each Issuer for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive and for the purpose of giving information with regard to each of the Issuers and to the Guarantor and its consolidated subsidiaries taken as a whole (the "Unibail-Rodamco Consolidated Group") and the Notes which, according to the particular nature of each such Issuer, the Guarantor (where applicable) and the Notes, is necessary to enable investors to make an informed assessment of the assets and liabilities, financial position, profit and losses and prospects of the relevant Issuer and (where applicable) the Guarantor.

This Base Prospectus has been prepared on the basis that, except to the extent sub-paragraph (ii) below may apply, any offer of Notes in any member state of the European Economic Area which has implemented the Prospectus Directive (each a "Relevant Member State") will be made pursuant to an exemption under the Prospectus Directive, as implemented in that Relevant Member State, from the requirement to publish a prospectus for offers of Notes. Accordingly, any person making or intending to make an offer in that Relevant Member State of Notes which are the subject of the offering contemplated in this Base Prospectus may only do so (i) in circumstances in which no obligation arises for any Issuer, the Guarantor (where applicable) or any of the Dealers to publish a prospectus pursuant to Article 3 of the Prospectus Directive or supplement a prospectus pursuant to Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive, in each case, in relation to such offer, or (ii) if a prospectus for such offer has been approved by the competent authority in that Relevant Member State or, where appropriate, approved in another Relevant Member State and notified to the competent authority in that Relevant Member State and (in either case) published, all in accordance with the Prospectus Directive, provided that any such prospectus has subsequently been completed by final terms which specify (x) that offers may be made other than pursuant to Article 3(2) of the Prospectus Directive in that Relevant Member State, (y) such offer is made in the period beginning and ending on the dates specified for such purpose in such prospectus or final terms, as applicable and (z) that the Issuer has consented in writing to its use for the purpose of such offer. Except to the extent sub-paragraph (ii) above may apply, none of the Issuer, the Guarantor (where applicable) or the Dealers has authorised, nor do they authorise, the making of any offer of Notes in circumstances in which an obligation arises for the Issuer, the Guarantor (where applicable) or the Dealers to publish or supplement a prospectus for such offer.

This Base Prospectus is to be read in conjunction with all documents which are incorporated herein by reference (see "Documents Incorporated by Reference").

This Base Prospectus may only be used for the purposes for which it has been published.

No person has been authorised to give any information or to make any representation other than those contained in this Base Prospectus in connection with the issue or sale of the Notes and, if given or made, such information or representation must not be relied upon as having been authorised by any of the Issuers, the Guarantor (where applicable) or any of the Dealers or the Arranger (as defined in "Summary"). Neither the delivery of this Base Prospectus nor any offering, sale or delivery of any Notes made in connection herewith shall, under any circumstances, create any implication that there has been no change in the affairs of the relevant Issuer, the Guarantor (where applicable) or the Unibail-Rodamco Group since the date hereof or the date upon which this Base Prospectus has been most recently amended or supplemented, or that there has been no adverse change in the financial position of the relevant Issuer, the Guarantor (where applicable) or the Unibail-Rodamco Group since the date hereof or the date upon which this Base Prospectus has been most recently amended or supplemented, or that any other information supplied in connection with the Programme is

correct as of any time subsequent to the date on which it is supplied or, if different, the date indicated in the document containing the same.

THE DISTRIBUTION OF THIS BASE PROSPECTUS AND THE OFFERING OR SALE OF THE NOTES IN CERTAIN JURISDICTIONS MAY BE RESTRICTED BY LAW. PERSONS INTO WHOSE POSSESSION THIS BASE PROSPECTUS COMES ARE REQUIRED BY THE ISSUERS, THE GUARANTOR (WHERE APPLICABLE), THE DEALERS AND THE ARRANGER TO INFORM THEMSELVES ABOUT AND TO OBSERVE ANY SUCH RESTRICTION. THE NOTES AND THE GUARANTEE HAVE NOT BEEN AND WILL NOT BE REGISTERED UNDER THE UNITED STATES SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED (THE "SECURITIES ACT") AND INCLUDE NOTES THAT ARE SUBJECT TO U.S. TAX LAW REQUIREMENTS. SUBJECT TO CERTAIN EXCEPTIONS, NOTES MAY NOT BE OFFERED, SOLD OR DELIVERED WITHIN THE UNITED STATES OR TO, OR FOR THE ACCOUNT OR BENEFIT OF, U.S. PERSONS (AS DEFINED IN THE U.S. INTERNAL REVENUE CODE OF 1986, AS AMENDED, AND REGULATIONS THEREUNDER). FOR A DESCRIPTION OF CERTAIN RESTRICTIONS ON OFFERS AND SALES OF NOTES AND ON DISTRIBUTION OF THIS BASE PROSPECTUS, SEE "SUBSCRIPTION AND SALE".

Neither this Base Prospectus nor any Final Terms constitutes an offer of, or an invitation by or on behalf of the Issuers, the Guarantor (where applicable) or the Dealers to subscribe for, or purchase, any Notes.

To the fullest extent permitted by law, none of the Dealers or the Arranger accepts any responsibility for the contents of this Base Prospectus, or for any other statement, made or purported to be made by the Arranger or a Dealer or on its behalf in connection with any Issuer or (where applicable) the Guarantor or the issue or offering of the Notes. The Arranger and each Dealer accordingly disclaim all and any liability whether arising in tort or contract or otherwise (save as referred to above) which it might have in respect of this Base Prospectus or any such statement. Neither this Base Prospectus nor any other financial statements are intended to provide the basis of any credit or other evaluation and should not be considered as a recommendation by any Issuer, the Guarantor (where applicable), the Arranger or the Dealers that any recipient of this Base Prospectus or any other financial statements should purchase the Notes. Each potential purchaser of Notes should determine for itself the relevance of the information contained in this Base Prospectus and its purchase of Notes should be based upon such investigation as it deems necessary. None of the Dealers or the Arranger undertakes to review the financial condition or affairs of any Issuer, the Guarantor (where applicable) or the Unibail-Rodamco Group during the life of the arrangements contemplated by this Base Prospectus, nor to advise any investor or potential investor in the Notes of any information coming to the attention of any of the Dealers or the Arranger.

In connection with the issue of any Tranche (as defined in "General Description of the Programme") of Notes, the Dealer or Dealers (if any) named as stabilising manager(s) in the applicable Final Terms (the "Stabilising Manager(s)") (or persons acting on behalf of any Stabilising Manager(s)) may over-allot Notes or effect transactions with a view to supporting the market price of the Notes at a level higher than that which might otherwise prevail. However, there is no assurance that the Stabilising Manager(s) (or persons acting on behalf of any Stabilising Manager(s)) will undertake stabilisation action. Any stabilisation action may begin on or after the date on which adequate public disclosure of the terms of the offer of the relevant Tranche of Notes is made and, if begun, may be ended at any time, but such action must end no later than the earlier of 30 days after the issue date of the relevant Tranche of Notes and 60 days after the date of the allotment of the relevant Tranche. Any stabilisation action or overallotment must be conducted by the relevant Stabilising Manager(s) (or person(s) acting on behalf of any Stabilising Manager(s)) in accordance with all applicable laws and regulations.

In this Base Prospectus, unless otherwise specified or the context otherwise requires, references to "€", "EURO", "Euro" or "euro" are to the single currency of the participating Member States of the European Union, references to "U.S.\$", "\$" or "U.S. dollars" are to the lawful currency of the United States of America, references to "£", "pounds sterling" and "Sterling" are to the lawful currency of the United Kingdom, references to "SEK" or "Swedish Krona" are to the legal currency of Sweden and references to "CNY", "Chinese Yuan", "RMB" or "Renminbi" are to the Chinese Yuan Renminbi, the lawful currency of the People's Republic of China ("PRC").

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
SUMMARY	5
RISK FACTORS	24
RETAIL CASCADES	40
DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE	42
GENERAL DESCRIPTION OF THE PROGRAMME	47
TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE NOTES	52
SUMMARY OF PROVISIONS RELATING TO THE NOTES WHILE IN GLOBAL FORM	79
USE OF PROCEEDS	84
UNIBAIL-RODAMCO SE	85
RODAMCO EUROPE FINANCE B.V.	105
RODAMCO SVERIGE AB	107
SIGNIFICANT RECENT DEVELOPMENTS	109
TAXATION	110
SUBSCRIPTION AND SALE	119
PRO FORMA FINAL TERMS FOR USE IN CONNECTION WITH ISSUES BY UNIBAIL-RO OF SECURITIES WITH A DENOMINATION OF LESS THAN €100,000 TO BE ADMITTRADING ON AN EEA REGULATED MARKET AND/OR OFFERED TO THE PUBLIC EUROPEAN ECONOMIC AREA	TED TO IN THE
PRO FORMA FINAL TERMS FOR USE IN CONNECTION WITH ISSUES OF SECURITIES DENOMINATION OF AT LEAST €100,000 TO BE ADMITTED TO TRADING ON AN EREGULATED MARKET	EA
GENERAL INFORMATION	148

This summary is only provided for purposes of the issue by Unibail-Rodamco of Notes (as defined below) of a denomination of less than €100,000 which are offered to the public or admitted to trading on a regulated market of the EEA. References in this section to "the Issuer" shall be construed as references to "Unibail-Rodamco" only. The issue specific summary relating to this type of Notes will be annexed to the relevant Final Terms and will comprise (i) the information below with respect to the summary of the Base Prospectus and (ii) the information below included in the items subject to completion.

SUMMARY

Summaries are made up of disclosure requirements known as "Elements". These Elements are numbered in Sections A - E (A.1 - E.7).

This summary contains all the Elements required to be included in a summary for this type of securities and Unibail-Rodamco. Because some Elements are not required to be addressed, there may be gaps in the numbering sequence of the Elements.

Even though an Element may be required to be inserted in the summary because of the type of securities and the Issuer, it is possible that no relevant information can be given regarding such Element. In this case a short description of the Element is included in the summary with a mention of "Not Applicable".

	Section A - Introduction and warnings			
A.1	General disclaimer regarding the summary	This summary must be read as an introduction to this base prospectus (the "Base Prospectus"). Any decision to invest in the Notes should be based on a consideration by any investor of the Base Prospectus as a whole. Where a claim relating to information contained in this Base Prospectus is brought before a court, the plaintiff may, under the national legislation of the Member State of the European Economic Area (the "EEA") where the claim is brought, be required, to bear the costs of translating this Base Prospectus before the legal proceedings are initiated. Civil liability attaches only to those persons who have tabled the summary, including any translation thereof, but only if the summary is misleading, inaccurate or inconsistent when read together with the other parts of this Base Prospectus or it does not provide, when read together with the other parts of this Base Prospectus, key information in order to aid investors when considering whether to invest in the Notes.		
A.2	Information regarding consent by the Issuer to the use of the Prospectus	[In the context of any offer of Notes in [specify jurisdiction(s) of the European Union in which this Base Prospectus has been passported] (the "Public Offer Jurisdictions") that is not within an exemption from the requirement to publish a prospectus under the Directive 2003/71/EC as amended ("Prospectus Directive"), (a "Public Offer"), the Issuer consents to the use of the Base Prospectus and the relevant Final Terms (together, the "Prospectus") in connection with a Public Offer of any Notes during [offer period for the issue to be specified here] (the "Offer Period") and in [public offer jurisdiction(s) to be specified here] by: (1) [names of specific financial intermediaries listed in the final terms] [conditions under which the financial intermediaries are authorised to make a public offer]; [or] (2) [any financial intermediary which satisfies the following conditions: (a) acts in accordance with all applicable laws, rules, regulations and guidance of any applicable regulatory bodies (the "Rules"), from time to		

time including, without limitation and in each case, Rules relating to both the appropriateness or suitability of any investment in the Notes by any person and disclosure to any potential investor; (b) complies with the restrictions set out under "Subscription and Sale" in this Base Prospectus which would apply as if it were a dealer appointed in relation to the Programme (as defined below) or for a specific issue (a "Dealer"); (c) ensures that any fee (and any commissions or benefits of any kind) received or paid by that financial intermediary in relation to the offer or sale of the Notes is fully and clearly disclosed to investors or potential investors; (d) holds all licences, consents, approvals and permissions required in connection with solicitation of interest in, or offers or sales of, the Notes under the Rules; (e) retains investor identification records for at least the minimum period required under applicable Rules, and shall, if so requested, make such records available to the relevant Dealer(s) and the Issuer or directly to the appropriate authorities with jurisdiction over the Issuer and/or the relevant Dealer(s) in order to enable the Issuer and/or the relevant Dealer(s) to comply with anti-money laundering, anti-bribery and "know your client" rules applying to the Issuer and/or the relevant Dealer(s); (f) does not, directly or indirectly, cause the Issuer or the relevant Dealer(s) to breach any Rule or any requirement to obtain or make any filing, authorisation or consent in any jurisdiction; and (g) satisfies [specify further conditions in the relevant Final Terms] (in each case an "Authorised Offeror"). None of the Dealers or the Issuer shall have any obligation to ensure that an Authorised Offeror complies with applicable laws and regulations and shall therefore have no liability in this respect.]

[The Issuer accepts responsibility, in the Public Offer Jurisdiction[s], for the content of the Prospectus in relation to any person (an "Investor") in such Public Offer Jurisdiction[s] to whom an offer of any Notes is made by any Authorised Offeror and where the offer is made during the period for which that consent is given. However, neither the Issuer nor any Dealer has any responsibility for any of the actions of any Authorised Offeror, including compliance by an Authorised Offeror with applicable conduct of business rules or other local regulatory requirements or other securities law requirements in relation to such offer.]

[The consent referred to above relates to Offer Periods (if any) ending no later than the date falling 12 months from the date of the approval of the Base Prospectus by the CSSF.]

[An Investor intending to acquire or acquiring any Notes from an Authorised Offeror will do so, and offers and sales of the Notes to an Investor by an Authorised Offeror will be made, in accordance with any terms and other arrangements in place between such Authorised Offeror and such Investor including as to price allocations and settlement arrangements (the "Terms and Conditions of the Non-exempt Offer"). The Issuer will not be a party to any such arrangements with Investors (other than Dealers) in connection with the offer or sale of the Notes and, accordingly, the Base Prospectus and any Final Terms will not contain such information. The Terms and Conditions of the Non-exempt Offer shall be provided to Investors by that Authorised Offeror at the time of the Non-exempt Offer. Neither the Issuer nor any of the Dealers or other Authorised Offerors has any responsibility or liability for such information.]/[Not Applicable. There is no public offering of Notes and no consent has been

	given.]]

	Section B – Issuer			
B.1	The legal and commercial name of the Issuer	Unibail-Rodamco SE ("Unibail-Rodamco" or the "Issuer").		
B.2	The domicile and legal form of the Issuer, the legislation under which the Issuer operates and its country of incorporation	Unibail-Rodamco is a European public limited liability company (<i>Societas Europaea</i> or SE) with a Supervisory Board and a Management Board incorporated under the laws of France and is governed by (i) the provisions of the European Council Regulation 2001/2157/EC of 8 October 2001 applicable to European Companies and that of the European Council Directive 2001/86/EC of 8 October 2001 supplementing the Statute for a European Company with regard to the involvement of employees, (ii) the provisions of French law relating to European Companies, as well as for all other matters partially covered or not covered by the SE Regulation and (iii) the current laws and regulations of France applicable to a <i>société anonyme</i> .		
B.4b	Description of any known trends affecting the Issuer and the industries in which it operates	Not Applicable. There are no particular trends indicated by the Issuer.		
B.5	A description of the Issuer's Group and its position within the Group	The Issuer is an operating company and the parent company of a group of subsidiaries active in the property sector in continental Europe. The group Unibail-Rodamco was formed in July 2007, following the exchange offer and announced merger of France-based property company Unibail Holding and Dutch real estate group Rodamco Europe N.V. Further to this combination and the combination of the convention and exhibition businesses of <i>Chambre de Commerce et d'Industrie de Paris</i> and Unibail-Rodamco in January 2008, the scope of consolidation of Unibail-Rodamco as at 30 June 2015 included 308 companies fully consolidated in 12 countries. In the framework of the Squeeze out proceedings under Dutch law initiated on 14 December 2007, the Enterprise Chamber of the Court of Appeal in Amsterdam on 17 May 2011, set the price of the 660,562 remaining Rodamco Europe shares. As of 9 June 2011 the Company holds 100 per cent. of the share capital of Rodamco Europe NV.		
B.9	Profit forecast or estimate	Not Applicable. The Issuer has not produced a profit forecast or estimate.		
B.10	Qualifications in the auditors' report	Not Applicable. There are no qualifications in the Issuer's consolidated annual financial statements for the years ended 31 December 2014 and 31 December 2013.		

Section B – Issuer						
B.12	Selected	Selected key fina	ncial informa	ation relating	g to the Issu	er:
	historical key financial information	(In million Euros)	As at 30 June 2015	As at 30 June 2014	As at 31 December 2014	As at 31 December 2013
	No material	Portfolio valuation	35,669	33,587	34,576	32,134
	adverse change statement	Total shareholders' equity	17,169	15,795	16,933	15,884
	Significant change statement		For the interim period ended 30 June 2015	For the interim period ended 30 June 2014	For the year ended 31 December 2014	For the year ended 31 December 2013
		Net rental income (by division) -Retail -Offices -Convention & Exhibition Net rental income	582 84 59 725	590 83 46 719	1,192 172 100 1,465	1,097 160 96 1,352
		Result on disposal, valuation movements and impairment of goodwill Net result	1,024	486 652	1,408	1,291
		(owners of the parent) of which recurring result	528	539	1,068	986
		There has been n since 31 Decembe Not Applicable. The position of the Issu	r 2014. ere has been r	no significant o		

		Section B – Issuer	
B.13	Recent material events relevant to the evaluation of the Issuer's solvency	Not Applicable. The Issuer considers that no event relevant to the evaluation of its solvency has taken place since the publication of its last interim or annual financial statements.	
B.14	Extent to which the Issuer is dependent upon other entities within the Group	See Element B.5 for the Group and the Issuers' position within the Group. The organisational chart below shows the Unibail-Rodamco Group structure on 30 June 2015: UNIBAIL-RODAMCO SE Shopping Centre subsidiaries directly owned by Unibail-Rodamco See Element B.5 for the Group and the Issuers' position within the Group. Unibail-Rodamco Group structure on 30 June 2015: Unibail-Rodamco See Element B.5 for the Group and the Issuers' position within the Group. Unibail-Rodamco Group structure on 30 June 2015: Unibail-Rodamco See Element B.5 for the Group and the Issuers' position within the Group. The Issuer is the parent company of a group of subsidiaries and therefore	
		depends in part on the financial and trading position of its principal subsidiaries.	
B.15	Principal activities of the Issuer	In accordance with article 2 of the Articles of Association of the Issuer, the corporate purpose of the Issuer in France and abroad, is: - investment through the acquisition, development, construction, ownership of land, buildings, property assets and rights, and the fitting out of property complexes, with a view to renting them out; - the management, rental, leasing, divestment or exchange of the above assets, either directly or through taking investments or ownership interests, or by creating partnerships, companies or consortia; - more generally, any financial, securities or property transactions directly or indirectly connected with the foregoing object or likely to facilitate its achievement; - acquiring, owning or divesting of investments in any French or foreign legal entities with an activity directly or indirectly linked to the corporate object of the company or which would favour its development.	
B.16	Extent to which the Issuer is directly or indirectly owned or controlled	Not Applicable. On 1 July 2015, none of Unibail-Rodamco's shareholders had declared holdings of more than 10 per cent. of the issued share capital. The main known investors, with holdings of between 4 per cent. and 10 per cent., include APG and Blackrock Advisors (U.K.).	

B.17 Credit ratings The Programme has been rated A by Stand

3.17 Credit ratings assigned to the Issuer or its debt securities

The Programme has been rated A by Standard & Poor's Ratings Services, a division of The McGraw-Hill Companies Inc. ("S&P"), and A+ by Fitch Ratings Ltd ("Fitch"), which are established in the European Union and registered under Regulation (EC) No. 1060/2009 on credit ratings agencies (the "CRA Regulation"), as amended by Regulation (EU) No. 513/2011, and included in the list of credit rating agencies registered in accordance with the CRA Regulation published on the European Securities and Markets Authority's website (www.esma.europa.eu/page/List-registered-and-certified-CRAs) as of the date of the Base Prospectus.

[Not Applicable. The Issuer and the Notes are not rated.] Notes issued under the Programme may be rated or unrated. Where an issue of Notes is rated, its rating will not necessarily be the same as the rating applicable to the Programme. A rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be subject to suspension, change or withdrawal at any time by the assigning rating agency.

Credit ratings: [Not Applicable. The Issuer and the Notes are not rated. /The Notes to be issued [have been/are expected to be] rated:

[S & P: [•]] [Moody's: [•] [Fitch Ratings: [•]]]

Section C - Securities			
C.1 Type, class and identification number of the Notes	The Notes are [Fixed Rate]/[Floating Rate]/[Fixed to Floating Rate]/[Zero Coupon] Notes. The ISIN code of the Notes is: [•]. The common code of the Notes is: [•].		
C.2 Currencies	Subject to compliance with all relevant laws, regulations and directives, Notes may be issued in any currency agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealers, including euro. The currency of the Notes is: [•]		
C.5 Description of any restrictions on the free transferability of the Notes	Not Applicable. There is no restriction on the free transferability of the Notes.		
C.8 Description of rights attached to the Notes	Rights attached to the Notes Redenomination Notes issued in the currency of any Member State of the European Union which participates in the third stage of European Economic and Monetary Union may be redenominated into euro. Negative pledge The Issuer will not, and will ensure that none of its Principal Subsidiaries will, create or permit to subsist any Security Interest upon the whole or any part of its assets or revenues, present or future, to secure any Relevant Debt or any guarantee or indemnity in respect of any Relevant Debt unless, at the same time or prior thereto, the Issuer's obligations under the Notes are rateably and equally secured therewith or benefit from a guarantee or indemnity in substantially identical terms thereto except, in the case of any entity which becomes a Principal Subsidiary of the Issuer (through acquisition or otherwise) or which is merged into the Issuer or into any of the Issuer's Principal Subsidiaries or any other Subsidiary of the Issuer and as a result of which such Subsidiary becomes a Principal Subsidiary, for any Security Interest existing on or over any present or future assets or revenues of such entity on the date on which it becomes a Principal Subsidiary or is merged into the Issuer or a Principal Subsidiary or any such other Subsidiary of the Issuer (including the subsequent renewal of such Security Interest) or in respect of which a binding agreement to create it exists provided such Security Interest was not created in contemplation of or in connection with it becoming a Principal Subsidiary of the Issuer or being so merged. For the purposes of these Conditions: "Principal Subsidiary" means, at any relevant time, a Subsidiary of Unibail-Rodamco. For the purposes of this definition and the definition of "Excluded Subsidiary", "Value" means (A) with respect to any entity fully or proportionally consolidated by Unibail-Rodamco, the revalued value (as		

consolidated under the equity method by Unibail-Rodamco, the value of such entity's equity, calculated on the basis of the revalued value of such entity's assets, in accordance with the accounting principles adopted by Unibail-Rodamco for its financial statements for the most recent financial year and in proportion to the stake held by Unibail-Rodamco, and (C) with respect to Unibail-Rodamco, the total Value, determined in accordance with (A) and (B) above, of all assets and of all entities in which Unibail-Rodamco holds, directly or indirectly, an equity interest as they appear in the latest published audited consolidated balance sheet of Unibail-Rodamco. The "revalued value" of an asset for the purpose of this definition means the value of that asset determined by reference to valuations provided by independent appraisers for real estate assets and included in the latest published audited accounts (on a consolidated basis if such accounts are prepared) of Unibail-Rodamco or the relevant Subsidiary, as the case may be, as the value of that asset.

In the event that, for any reason, the calculations of the Value of a Subsidiary or Unibail-Rodamco are not available after the close of any financial year at a time when it is necessary to determine whether a Subsidiary is a Principal Subsidiary, "Principal Subsidiary" shall mean, with respect to such year, a Subsidiary of Unibail-Rodamco whose operating income (or, where the Subsidiary in question prepares consolidated accounts, whose consolidated operating income) attributable to Unibail-Rodamco represents not less than 7 per cent. of the consolidated operating income of Unibail-Rodamco, all as calculated by reference to the then latest audited accounts (or consolidated accounts, as the case may be) of such Subsidiary and the then latest audited consolidated accounts of Unibail-Rodamco and its consolidated Subsidiaries; or

(ii) to which is transferred all or substantially all the assets and undertakings of a Subsidiary which, immediately prior to such transfer, is a Principal Subsidiary.

"Relevant Debt" means any present or future indebtedness in the form of or represented by bonds, notes (*obligations*), other securities (*titres financiers*, as referred to in Article L.211-1 II of the French *Code monétaire et financier* (but excluding securities referred to in paragraphs II-1 and II-3 of such Article and *copies exécutoires à ordre*)), which are or are capable of being quoted, admitted to trading or ordinarily dealt in on any regulated market.

"Security Interest" means any mortgage, lien, charge, pledge or other form of security interest (a *sûreté réelle*).

"Subsidiary" means, in relation to any person or entity at any time, any other person or entity (whether or not now existing) that is controlled directly or indirectly, or more than 50 per cent. of whose issued share capital (or equivalent) is held or owned, by such person or entity and/or any of such person or entity's subsidiaries at such time. For a person or entity to be "controlled" by another person or entity means that such other person or entity holds or owns, either directly or indirectly, a percentage of the share capital of such person or entity which entitles it to exercise a majority of voting rights at the general assemblies of such person or entity.

Events of Default

The Notes contain events of default (such as non-payment, breach of other obligations, cross-default, insolvency, illegality and cessation of business) relating to the Issuer; the cross-default and insolvency events of default will also apply to Principal Subsidiaries but will exclude the subsidiaries of the

Issuer in respect to which there is no contracutal recourse against Unibail-Rodamco or any other Subsidiary. Withholding tax All payments of principal and interest by or on behalf of the Issuer in respect of the Notes issued by the Issuer shall be made free and clear of, and without withholding or deduction for, any taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges of whatever nature imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed by or within France or any authority therein or thereof having power to tax, unless such withholding or deduction is required by law. Governing law English law. Substitution of the Issuer The Issuer (subject to certain conditions) may substitute for itself as principal debtor under the Notes, any of its Subsidiaries, provided that, in all cases, the relevant Notes, Receipts, Coupons, Talons and Deed of Covenant shall be unconditionally and irrevocably guaranteed by the Issuer by means of a deed poll. Ranking Status of the Notes The Notes issued under the Programme will be unsubordinated and unsecured obligations of the Issuer. Limitation of the rights **Prescription** The Notes, Receipts and Coupons will become void unless presented for payment within a period of 10 years (in the case of principal) and five years (in the case of interest) after the date on which such payment first becomes due. Issue Price: [•] per cent. of the Aggregate Nominal Amount [plus accrued interest from [insert date] (if applicable)] Specified Denomination[s]: [•] Please also refer to the information provided in Element C.8 above. **C.9** Interest, maturity and redemption Interest periods and interest rates provisions, yield The length of the interest periods for the Notes and the applicable interest and representation rate or its method of calculation may differ from time to time or be constant of the holders of for any Series. Notes may have a maximum interest rate, a minimum Notes interest rate, or both. The use of interest accrual periods permits the Notes to bear interest at different rates in the same interest period. Interest Commencement Date: [Specify/Issue Date/Not Applicable] Fixed Rate Notes Fixed interest will be payable in arrear on [specifiy the date or dates in each The length of the interest period is [•]. Rate of Interest: [[•] per cent. Fixed Rate] Floating Rate Notes Floating Rate Notes will bear interest set separately for each Series as follows:

- (i) on the same basis as the floating rate under a notional interest rate swap transaction in the relevant Specified Currency governed by an agreement incorporating the 2006 ISDA Definitions published by the International Swaps and Derivatives Association, Inc.; or
- (ii) by reference to LIBOR, EURIBOR or EUR CMS or any other reference rate

in each case as adjusted for any applicable margin.

The length of the interest period is [●]

Rate of Interest: [[•] +/- [•] per cent. Floating Rate]

• Zero Coupon Notes

Zero Coupon Notes may be issued at their nominal amount or at a discount to it and will not bear interest.

Rate of Interest: [Zero Coupon]

• Fixed/Floating Rate Notes

Fixed/Floating Rate Notes may bear interest at a rate (i) that the Issuer may elect to convert on [specified date] from a Fixed Rate to a Floating Rate (including, for the avoidance of doubt, EUR CMS), or from a Floating Rate to a Fixed Rate or (ii) that will automatically change from a Fixed Rate to a Floating Rate, or from a Floating Rate to a Fixed Rate at [specified date]. The length of the interest periods is [•].

Rate of Interest: [Fixed/Floating Rate] [EUR CMS]

Maturities

Subject to compliance with all relevant laws, regulations and directives, any maturity.

Maturity Date: [Specify date or (for Floating Rate Notes) Interest Payment Date falling in or nearest to the relevant day and/or month and year]

• Redemption

Unless redeemed earlier as described in "Redemption by Instalments", "Optional Redemption" and/or "Early Redemption", the Notes will be redeemed at maturity at par. For tax reasons, in certain circumstances the Issuer may, and in certain circumstances the Issuer shall be required to, redeem the Notes in whole (but not in part).

Final Redemption Amount of each Note: [[•] per Calculation Amount]

• Make-whole redemption

[The Issuer will have the option to redeem all (but not some only) of the Notes outstanding at any time prior to their Maturity Date, at the Make-whole Redemption Amount.]

[Applicable]/[Not Applicable]

• Optional redemption

[The Notes may be redeemed prior to their stated maturity at the option of the Issuer (either in whole or in part) and/or the holders, and, if so, the Final Terms will set out the terms applicable to such redemption.]

Call Option: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]
Put Option: [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]

Optional Redemption Amount: [Applicable: [•] per Calculation Amount/Not Applicable]

		Olean on Oall Oaklan		
		• <u>Clean-up Call Option</u> [The Issuer may redeem all but not some only of the Notes for the time being outstanding, if, immediately prior to the date that such notice is given, the Minimum Percentage or less of the aggregate nominal amount originally issued of the Notes of the relevant Series remain outstanding, provided that those Notes of such Series that are no longer outstanding have not been redeemed (and subsequently cancelled) by the Issuer at the option of the Issuer pursuant to Condition 5(e).]		
		[Applicable]/[Not Applicable] Minimum Percentage: [●] per cent. Notice Period: [As per Conditions]/[not less than [●] days nor more than [●] days]		
		Redemption by instalments [The Notes that are redeemable in two or more instalments will set out the dates on which, and the amounts in which, such Notes may be redeemed.]		
		[The Notes are redeemable by instalments of [•] on [•], [•], [•]]/[Not Applicable]		
		Early redemption		
		Except as provided in "Make-whole redemption", "Optional Redemption" and "Clean-up Call Option" above, Notes will be redeemable at the option of the Issuer prior to maturity only for tax reasons.		
		Early Redemption Amount: [Applicable: [●] per Calculation Amount]/Not Applicable]		
		Yield Yield (in respect of Fixed Rate Notes): [Applicable]/[Not Applicable]		
		Name of representative of holders of Notes		
		Not Applicable. The terms of the Notes contain provisions relating to the meetings of holders of Notes which do not require an appointment of a representative of such holders.		
C.10	Derivative component in interest payments	See Element C.9. Not applicable. Notes issued under the Programme do not contain any derivative components in the interest payments.		
C.11	Admission to trading	Application has been made to the Luxembourg Stock Exchange for the Notes issued under the Programme to be admitted to trading on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange's regulated market. [However, Notes may also be issued under the Programme whereby they will be admitted to trading and/or quotation by other stock exchanges, listing authorities and/or quotation systems, as may be agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer, or may be unlisted .]		
		[[Application has been made]/[Application is expected to be made] by the Issuer (or on its behalf) for the Notes to be admitted to trading [on [Euronext Paris]/[the Luxembourg Stock Exchange]/[●]] with effect from [●]]/[Not Applicable]		

Section D -Risk Factors

D.2 Key information on the key risks that are specific to the Issuer

There are certain factors that may affect the Issuer's ability to fulfil its obligations under the Notes issued under the Programme:

- Global Financial Crisis and Eurozone Debt Crisis: the
 default, or a significant decline in the credit rating, of one or
 more sovereigns or financial institutions could cause severe
 stress in the financial system generally and could adversely
 affect the markets in which the Issuers operate and the
 businesses and economic condition and prospects of the
 Issuers' counterparties, customers, suppliers or creditors,
 directly or indirectly, in ways which are difficult to predict;
- The capacity of assets to generate sufficient income: the income-producing capacity of the properties may be adversely affected by various factors related to the properties themselves or of a more general nature;
- Property leasing risks: the Issuer ability to make payments under the Notes issued under the Programme may be dependent on payments made by the tenants;
- Risks arising from trends in the property market: the Issuer's activities are exposed to specific systemic risks such as the cyclical nature of the commercial property sector;
- Risks arising from property asset construction and refurbishment projects and asset acquisition and disposal projects which are linked to securing the requisite legal administrative authorisations, controlling construction costs and achieving a good letting rate for properties;
- Tenant insolvency risks: the ability of the Issuer to collect rents depends on the solvency of the its tenants;
- Legal and regulatory risks: the Issuer has to comply with a
 wide variety of laws and regulations (for example, securities
 law, general regulations of the competition authorities, urban
 planning regulations, lease laws, environmental regulations
 and the SIIC regime) and changes in the regulatory
 framework could impact the business activities, the assets or
 the strategy of the Issuer. The Issuer could also be involved
 in legal proceedings;
- Tax risks linked to special tax regimes: the Issuer is exposed to changes in taxes rules in all countries it operates in;
- Environmental risks: the Issuer has to comply with environmental regulations and the introduction of new regulations could potentially affect its results or general liability;
- Insurance-related risks: the Issuer depends on the insurance markets and their financial capacities to cover its risks;
- Market risks: the Unibail-Rodamco Group, through its

activities, is exposed to market risks which can generate losses as a result of fluctuations in interest rates and/or currency exchange rates. The Unibail-Rodamco Group is exposed to interest-rate risks on the loans it has taken out to finance its investments. The Unibail-Rodamco Group is exposed to foreign exchange risks because it operates in countries outside the Euro-zone;

- Liquidity risks: The Unibail-Rodamco Group could encounter difficulties in raising funds and, as a result, lack the access to liquidity that it needs. These events could also affect the cost of its financing and lead to an increase of the financial expenses of the Unibail-Rodamco Group;
- Counterparty risks: A large number of major international financial institutions are counterparties to the interest rate derivatives and/or foreign exchange contracts and deposits contracted by the Unibail-Rodamco Group. In the case of default by a counterparty, the Unibail-Rodamco Group could lose all or part of its deposits or may lose the benefit from hedges signed with such counterparties;
- Risks related to Unibail-Rodamco Group securities: the price of the Issuer's securities could be volatile and could be affected by events affecting the Issuer or the financial markets in general;
- Risks linked to key managers: the departure of a top management team member could have impact upon the business, the financial situation and the results of the Issuer;
- Risks related to the Unibail-Rodamco Group's geographic presence: part of the business of the Issuer may be conducted in markets where the Issuer may be exposed to various risks and if the Issuer operates in a country outside the euro zone, a depreciation of the currency of these countries may also reduce the value of the Issuer's portfolio;
- Information Technology (IT) risks: Unibail-Rodamco Group's IT risk management approach is based on a security policy, a change management policy and a business recovery management;
- Risks in the production of financial and accounting data: there could be financial risks during accounting works;
- Expropriation and compulsory acquisition of properties: expropriation and the receipt of a compensation below the actual value of the assets could affect the financial situation of the Issuer;
- Credit ratings may not reflect all risks: the ratings may not reflect the potential impact of all risks related to structure, market and other factors that may affect the value of the Notes; and
- Risks associated with possible conflicts of interest: potential conflicts of interest with companies where the

		Issuer is the majority shareholder.
D.3	Key information on the key risks that are specific to the Notes	There are certain factors that may affect the Notes issued under the Programme, including: The trading market for debt securities may be volatile and may be adversely impacted by many events.
		The market for debt securities issued by the Issuer is influenced by economic and market conditions and, to varying degrees, market conditions, interest rates, currency exchange rates and inflation rates in other European and other industrialised countries.
		An active trading market for the Notes may not develop. There can be no assurance that an active trading market for the Notes will develop, or, if one does develop, that it will be maintained. If an active trading market for the Notes does not develop or is not maintained, the market or trading price and liquidity of the Notes may be adversely affected.
		The Notes may be redeemed prior to maturity.
		Unless in the case of any particular Tranche of Notes the relevant Final Terms specify otherwise, in the event that the relevant Issuer or, in the case of Guaranteed Notes, the Guarantor would be obliged to increase the amounts payable in respect of any Notes or, as the case may be, under the Guarantee, due to any withholding or deduction for or on account of any present or future taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges of whatever nature imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed by or on behalf of the jurisdiction of such Issuer or, as the case may be, of the Guarantor or a political subdivision thereof or any authority therein or thereof having power to tax, such Issuer may redeem all outstanding Notes in accordance with the Conditions.
		Purchases by the Issuer in the open market or otherwise (including by tender offer) in respect of certain Notes may affect the liquidity of the Notes which have not been so purchased.
		Depending on the number of Notes purchased by the Issuer, any trading market in respect of those Notes that have not been so purchased may become illiquid.
		[The following risks could be inserted if applicable in the issue specific summary]
		[Any early redemption at the option of the Issuer, if provided for in a particular issue of Notes, could cause the yield anticipated by Noteholders to be considerably less than anticipated.
		A particular issue of Notes may provide for early redemption at the option of the Issuer. Such right of termination is often provided for bonds or notes in periods of high interest rates. If the market interest
		rates decrease, the risk to Noteholders that the Issuer will exercise its right of termination increases. As a consequence, the yields received upon redemption may be lower than expected, and the redeemed face amount of the Notes may be lower than the purchase price for

the Notes paid by the Noteholder. As a consequence, part of the capital invested by the Noteholder may be lost. *[To insert if applicable]]*

[Exercise of put option in respect of certain Notes may affect the liquidity of the Notes in respect of which such put option is not exercised.

Depending on the number of Notes in respect of which any put option is exercised, any trading market in respect of those Notes in respect of which such put option is not exercised may become illiquid. [To insert if applicable]]

[Change in value of Fixed Rate Notes.

Investors in Fixed Rate Notes are exposed to the risk that changes in interest rates in the capital markets may adversely affect the value of the Notes. *[To insert if applicable]]*

[Investors will not be able to calculate in advance their rate of return on Floating Rate Notes.

Interest income on Floating Rate Notes cannot be anticipated. Due to varying interest income, investors are not able to determine a definite yield of Floating Rate Notes at the time they purchase them, so that their return on investment cannot be compared with that of investments having longer fixed interest periods. *[To insert if applicable]]*

[Fixed to Floating Rate Notes

Fixed to floating rate Notes may bear interest at a rate that the Issuer may elect to convert from a fixed rate to a floating rate, or from a floating rate to a fixed rate. The Issuer's ability to convert the interest rate will affect the secondary market and the market value of the Notes since the Issuer may be expected to convert the rate when it is likely to produce a lower overall cost of borrowing. **[To insert if applicable]]**

[Zero Coupon Notes are subject to higher price fluctuations than nondiscounted bonds.

Due to their leverage effect, Zero Coupon Notes are a type of investment associated with a particularly high price risk. Further, if market interest rates increase, Zero Coupon Notes can suffer higher price losses than other Notes having the same maturity and credit rating. [To insert if applicable]]

[Risks related to Notes denominated in the Chinese Yuan Renminbi ("RMB")

RMB is not freely convertible and the liquidity of the Notes denominated in RMB may be adversely affected.

As a result of the restrictions by the People's Republic of China ("PRC") government on cross-border Renminbi fund flows, the availability of Renminbi outside the PRC is limited. While the People's Bank of China ("PBOC") has established Renminbi clearing and settlement mechanisms for participating banks in Hong Kong, Macau, Singapore and Taiwan through settlement agreements on the

clearing of Renminbi business with Bank of China (Hong Kong) Limited in Hong Kong, Bank of China, Macau Branch in Macau, Industrial and Commercial Bank of China, Singapore Branch in Singapore and Bank of China, Taipei Branch in Taiwan (each, a "Renminbi Clearing Bank"), and are in the process of establishing Renminbi clearing and settlement mechanisms in France, Germany and the United Kingdom (the "Settlement Arrangements"), the current size of Renminbi denominated financial assets outside the PRC is limited.

There is only limited availability of Renminbi outside the PRC, which may affect the liquidity of RMB Notes and the Issuer's ability to source Renminbi outside the PRC to service such RMB Notes

As a result of the restrictions by the PRC Government on cross-border Renminbi fund flows, the availability of Renminbi outside of the PRC is limited. While the PBOC has established the Settlement Agreements with the Renminbi Clearing Banks, the current size of Renminbi denominated financial assets outside the PRC is limited.

There are restrictions imposed by the PBOC on Renminbi business participating banks in respect of cross-border Renminbi settlement, such as those relating to direct transactions with PRC enterprises. Furthermore, Renminbi business participating banks do not have direct Renminbi liquidity support from the PBOC. The Renminbi Clearing Banks only have access to onshore liquidity support from the PBOC for the purpose of squaring open positions of participating banks for limited types of transactions and are not obliged to square for participating banks any open positions resulting from other foreign exchange transactions or conversion services. In such cases, the participating banks will need to source Renminbi from outside the PRC to square such open positions.

Although it is expected that the offshore Renminbi market will continue to grow in depth and size, its growth is subject to many constraints as a result of PRC laws and regulations on foreign exchange. There is no assurance that new PRC regulations will not be promulgated or the Settlement Arrangements will not be terminated or amended in the future which will have the effect of restricting availability of Renminbi outside the PRC. The limited availability of Renminbi outside the PRC may affect the liquidity of its RMB Notes. To the extent the Issuer is required to source Renminbi in the offshore market to service its RMB Notes, there is no assurance that the Issuer will be able to source such Renminbi on satisfactory terms, if at all.

RMB currency risk.

Except in limited circumstances, all payments of RMB under Notes denominated in RMB to an investor will be made solely by transfer to a RMB bank account maintained in Hong Kong or a financial centre in which a Renminbi Clearing Bank clears and settles Renminbi in accordance with the prevailing rules and regulations and in accordance with the RMB Notes. The Issuer cannot be required to make payment by any other means (including in any other currency or by transfer to a bank account in the PRC). RMB is not freely convertible at present, and despite a movement towards liberalisation

of cross-border RMB remittances, notably in the current account activity, there is no assurance that the PRC government will continue such movement in the future or that new PRC regulations will not be promulgated in the future which have the effect of restricting or eliminating the remittance of Renminbi into or outside the PRC.

Holders of RMB Notes may be required to provide certifications and other information (including Renminbi account information) in order to allow such Holder to receive payments in Renminbi in accordance with the Renminbi clearing and settlement system for participating banks in Hong Kong, Singapore and Taiwan.

In addition, there can be no assurance that access to RMB for the purposes of making payments under such Notes or generally may remain or will not become restricted. If it becomes impossible to convert RMB from/to another freely convertible currency, or transfer RMB between accounts in Hong Kong or a financial centre in which a Renminbi Clearing Bank clears and settles Renminbi, or the general RMB exchange market outside the PRC becomes illiquid, any payment of RMB under the Notes may be delayed or the Issuer may make such payments in another currency selected by the Issuer using an exchange rate determined by the Calculation Agent, or the Issuer may redeem the Notes by making payment in another currency. For persons holding RMB Notes through Euroclear France, Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg, payments will also be made subject to the procedures of Euroclear France, Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg, as applicable.

RMB exchange rate risk.

The value of RMB against the Hong Kong dollar and other foreign currencies fluctuates and is affected by changes in the PRC and international political and economic conditions and by many other factors. The Issuer will make all RMB payments under Notes denominated in RMB in RMB (subject to the second paragraph under the heading "RMB currency risk" above). As a result, the value of such payments in RMB (in Hong Kong dollars or other applicable foreign currency terms) may vary with the prevailing exchange rates in the marketplace. If the value of RMB depreciates against the Hong Kong dollar or other foreign currencies, the value of an investor's investment in Hong Kong dollars or other applicable foreign currency terms will decline.

RMB interest rate risk.

Where applicable, the value of RMB payments under Notes denominated in RMB may be susceptible to interest rate fluctuation including in the Chinese RMB repo rates and/or the Shanghai interbank offered rate ("SHIBOR"). Further liberalisation may increase interest rate volatility. RMB Notes will generally carry a fixed interest rate. Consequently, the trading price of such RMB Notes will vary with fluctuations in Renminbi interest rates. If a Noteholder tries to sell such RMB Notes before their maturity, he may receive an offer that is less than his original investment.

		Section E - Offer		
E.2b	Reasons for the offer and use of proceeds	The net proceeds of the issue of Notes will be used for the general corporate purposes of the Issuer, including acquisition and developing policy if not otherwise specified for a particular identified purpose in respect of any particular issue,.		
		[The net proceeds of the issue of the Notes will be used by the Issuer for its general corporate purposes.]/[•]		
E.3	Terms and conditions of the offer	Notes may be offered to the public of the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg and/or any other EEA Member State in which the Base Prospectus has been passported.		
		[The Notes are not offered to the public.]/ [The Notes are offered to the public in: [France/[●]] Offer Price: [Issue Price/specify] Conditions to which the offer is subject: [Not Applicable/give details] Offer Period (including any possible amendments): [●] Description of the application process: [Not Applicable/give details] Details of the minimum and/or maximum amount of the application: [Not Applicable/give details] Manner in and date on which results of the offer are made public: [Not Applicable/give details]] [The Notes have been admitted to trading on [specify relevant Regulated Market(s)]]		
E.4	Interests, including conflicting interests, of natural and legal persons involved in the issue of the Notes	[Not Applicable. So far as the Issuer is aware, no person involved in the offer of the Notes has an interest material to the offer, including conflicting interests.] [The Dealer[s] will be paid aggregate commissions equal to [•] per cent. of the nominal amount of the Notes. So far as the Issuer is aware, no other person involved in the issue of the Notes has an interest material to the offer, including conflicting interests.] [•]		
E.7	Estimated expenses charged to investor by the Issuer or the offeror	[Not Applicable. There are no expenses charged to the investor/The estimated expenses charged to the investor(s) amount to [●].]		

RISK FACTORS

The Issuers and the Guarantor believe that the following factors may affect their ability to fulfil their obligations under Notes issued under the Programme. All of these factors are contingencies which may or may not occur and the Issuers and the Guarantor are not in a position to express a view on the likelihood of any such contingency occurring. The risk factors may relate to the Issuers or the Guarantor or any of their subsidiaries or affiliates.

Factors which the Issuers and the Guarantor believe may be material for the purpose of assessing the market risks associated with the Notes issued under the Programme are also described below.

The Issuers and the Guarantor believe that the factors described below represent the principal risks inherent in investing in the Notes issued under the Programme, but the inability of each of the Issuers (or the Guarantor) to pay interest, principal or other amounts on or in connection with any Notes may occur for other reasons. Prospective investors' attention is drawn to the fact that these risks are not exhaustive and that there may be other risks, either wholly or partly unknown or of which the occurrence is not considered as at the date hereof to be likely to have a material adverse effect on the Issuers and on the Guarantor, their operations, their financial situation and/or their results. Accordingly, prospective investors should also read the detailed information set out elsewhere in this Base Prospectus (including any documents incorporated by reference herein) and reach their own views prior to making any investment decision.

References in this Risk Factors section to the "Unibail-Rodamco Group" are to the group consisting of the Guarantor and its subsidiaries, including the Issuers.

Certain additional risk factors relating to the Unibail-Rodamco Group are set out in the Unibail-Rodamco 2014 Annual and Sustainable Development Report as incorporated by reference herein. See "Documents Incorporated by Reference".

Risk Factors relating to the Issuers and the Guarantor

Risks related to the market generally

Global Financial Crisis and Eurozone Debt Crisis

Concerns about credit risk (including those of sovereigns) and the Eurozone crisis have recently intensified. The large sovereign debts and/or fiscal deficits of a number of European countries and the U.S. have raised concerns regarding the financial condition of financial institutions, insurers and other corporates: (i) located in these countries; (ii) that have direct or indirect exposure to these countries; and/or (iii) whose banks, counterparties, custodians, customers, service providers, sources of funding and/or suppliers have direct or indirect exposure to these countries. The default, or a significant decline in the credit rating, of one or more sovereigns or financial institutions could cause severe stress in the financial system generally and could adversely affect the markets in which the Issuers and the Guarantor operate and the businesses and economic condition and prospects of the Issuers' and the Guarantor's counterparties, customers, suppliers or creditors, directly or indirectly, in ways which are difficult to predict.

The impact of these conditions could be detrimental to the Issuers and/or the Guarantor and could adversely affect: their businesses, operations and profitability; their solvency and the solvency of their counterparties, custodians, customers and service providers; their credit rating; their share price; the value and liquidity of their assets and liabilities; the value and liquidity of the Notes; and/or the ability of the Issuers to meet their obligations under the Notes and under their debt obligations more generally.

Prospective investors should ensure that they have sufficient knowledge and awareness of the Eurozone crisis, global financial crisis and the economic situation and outlook as they consider necessary to enable them to make their own evaluation of the risks and merits of an investment in the Notes. In particular, prospective investors should take into account the considerable uncertainty as to

how the Eurozone crisis, the global financial crisis and the wider economic situation will develop over time

Factors that may affect the Issuers' and Guarantor's ability to fulfil its obligations under Notes issued under the Programme

The proceeds of the Notes issued under the Programme will permit the Issuers to address their general financing needs, and in particular to finance existing or future development projects. The issue of the Notes will also allow the Unibail-Rodamco Group to diversify its sources of financing. To make payments on the Notes issued under the Programme, the Issuers will depend, in particular, on the income it receives from its business operations.

The level of cash flows generated by its business operations depends on the following factors, among others:

• The capacity of assets to generate sufficient income

The income-producing capacity of the properties may be adversely affected by a large number of factors. Some of these factors relate to the properties themselves, such as:

- (i) the age, design, technical features, location and construction quality of the properties;
- (ii) applicable regulations and perceptions regarding the safety, convenience and attractiveness of the properties;
- (iii) the proximity and attractiveness of competing office buildings, shopping centres or conventionexhibition centres or any new competing assets;
- (iv) the adequacy of the properties' management and maintenance;
- (v) increases in operating expenses;
- (vi) an increase in the capital expenditures needed to maintain the properties or make improvements or assume costs needed to comply with applicable regulations;
- (vii) vacancy rates of assets;
- (viii) a decline in rental rates as leases are renewed or entered into with new tenants;
- (ix) incapacity of tenants to pay rents;
- (x) non-renewal of the leases or renewal in bad financial conditions;
- (xi) illiquidity of assets disrupting the capacity to sell assets or to sell them at prices sufficient for the Unibail-Rodamco Group to pay its liabilities; and
- (xii) evolution of valuation of assets.

Other factors of a more general nature, such as:

- (a) national, regional or local economic and/or politic conditions (including plant closures, industry slowdowns and unemployment rates);
- (b) local property conditions from time to time (such as an oversupply or undersupply of office, retail or warehouse space);
- (c) demographic factors;
- (d) consumer confidence;
- (e) consumer tastes and preferences; and
- (f) changes in building codes, planning and zoning regulations or, more generally, any other regulatory changes.

Property leasing risks

The Issuers' and Guarantor's ability to make payments under the relevant Notes issued under the Programme may be dependent on payments being made by the tenants. Each tenant may become unable to meet its obligations under the relevant lease or may fail to pay the rents on the due date or at all.

Statutory rights of tenants

In each country where the Unibail-Rodamco Group operates, the number of statutory rights of tenants under the leases may affect the net cash flow realised from the properties or cause delay in the payment of the rental income.

Such rights may, in some countries but not necessarily all countries in which the Unibail-Rodamco Group operates, include in particular, but are not limited to, the following as per current applicable regulations:

- (i) whether or not one of the Issuers or the Guarantor as landlord is in default of its obligations under a lease, the tenant may have the right under general principles of French law *(principe d'exception d'inexécution)* to retain its rental payments until the default is cured or refrain from performing its other obligations thereunder;
- (ii) whether or not one of the Issuers or the Guarantor as landlord is in default of its respective obligations under a lease, a tenant may have the right to reduce its rent and/or to spread the awarded payment into instalments;
- (iii) whether or not one of the Issuers or the Guarantor as landlord is in default of its respective obligations under a lease, a tenant may have the right to terminate the lease for cause;
- (iv) under Swedish rental law, if a tenant has a claim on the landlord, which may or may not be based on the terms and conditions of a lease, such tenant has the possibility to deposit the full or part of the amount of the claim at the county administrative board. However, the deposited amount may not exceed the landlord's claim on the tenant;
- (v) a tenant may be entitled to an adequate rebate of the rent or compensation if the leased premises can be used only in a limited extent due to the failure of the landlord to fulfil its obligations;
- (vi) a legal right of set-off could be exercised by a tenant in respect of its rental obligations under the relevant lease if a reciprocal debt is owed to this tenant by the Issuers or the Guarantor as landlord or otherwise;
- (vii) French courts may in some circumstances grant time to the tenants in respect of their payment obligations under the leases or may reschedule the debt of the tenants (in both cases not in excess of two years);
- (viii) under Austrian law, the possibility exists to challenge each contract in its entirety, thus also a lease contract, due to the fact that the tenant might have been mistaken about important facts in the lease contract at the time of conclusion of the lease;
- (ix) a tenant may have the right to continue to occupy premises in case a lease agreement is concluded for a definite period of time, when such tenant is using the premises after the expiry of the term and the landlord fails to file within 30 days an application to the court for vacation of the premises; and
- (x) under French law, a tenant who owns a business (*fonds de commerce*) which has been legitimately carried out may acquire a protected leasehold right, subject to certain other conditions, and is entitled to the renewal of the lease (*droit au renouvellement*) upon its expiry or to compensation for eviction (*indemnité d'éviction*) should the landlord elect not to renew the lease. The compensation for eviction must compensate the tenant for any losses and costs incurred by it.

The exercise of any such rights may affect the ability of the Issuers and/or Guarantor to meet its obligations under the Notes issued under the Programme.

Force Majeure

Many jurisdictions where the Issuers or the Guarantor carry out their business recognise the right to terminate contracts (including leases) on the basis of impossibility of performance. For a party to be excused from performance on such grounds, there must occur a force majeure event; however, the

test as to what constitutes a force majeure event may vary from jurisdiction to jurisdiction. Hence, the tenants under the leases may be released from the performance of their obligations under their respective leases when force majeure events make the performance of their obligations impossible.

Any such events may affect the ability of the Issuers and the Guarantor to meet their obligations under the Notes issued under the Programme.

Risks inherent in the Unibail-Rodamco Group's business activities

Risks arising from trends in the property market

The Unibail-Rodamco Group is present in various sectors of the commercial property sector, specifically shopping centres, offices, convention-exhibitions and associated services. Apart from risk factors specific to each asset, the Unibail-Rodamco Group's activities are exposed to factors beyond its control and to specific systemic risks, such as the cyclical nature of the sector in which it operates. The Unibail-Rodamco Group's strategy and policies aim to hedge and curb the negative effects of these risks. However, sudden changes in the economic (including domestic consumption), financial, currency, regulatory, geopolitical, political, social, health and/or ecological environment may have a significant impact on the Unibail-Rodamco Group, the value of its assets, its results, its distribution policy, its development plans and/or its investment/divestment activities.

A long-term deterioration in economic conditions with implications for the rental market may have a significant impact on the level of the Unibail-Rodamco Group's activities, its results, the value of its assets and its investment and development strategy.

The Unibail-Rodamco Group's assets (with the exception of certain development projects) are valued bi-annually, using the fair valuation method. The value of the Unibail-Rodamco Group's assets is sensitive to variation according to the valuers' principle assumptions (yield, rental value, occupancy rate) and is, therefore, susceptible to important variations that may impact the Unibail-Rodamco Group, its profile and/or its results.

Some of the Unibail-Rodamco Group's real estate assets depend on flagship stores to attract customers and could suffer a material adverse impact if one or more of these tenants were to break or fail to renew their lease and/or in the event of consolidation among these retail sector companies.

Risks arising from property asset construction and refurbishment projects and asset acquisition and disposal projects

The Unibail-Rodamco Group conducts construction and refurbishment activities in the office, shopping centre and convention and exhibition property segments, the principal risks of which are linked to: (i) securing the requisite legal administrative authorisations (building permits, commercial licences, opening and/or operational licences, etc.); (ii) controlling construction costs (staying on time and on budget); and (iii) achieving a good letting rate for properties (letting of all surfaces at sufficient rent levels).

An asset acquisition or disposal project needs legal, financial, technical and commercial review. An acquisition may give rise to the materialisation of hidden liabilities and integration risks leading to values inferior to acquisition prices.

The Unibail-Rodamco Group may invest in higher risk profile cities in Europe in order to establish a dominant market position in key European cities. Higher risk profile involves emerging markets or areas which are politically less stable, have weaker economic prospects or have lower entry barriers for competition.

Tenant insolvency risks

The Unibail-Rodamco Group's ability to collect rents depends on the solvency of its tenants. Tenants' creditworthiness is taken into consideration by the Unibail-Rodamco Group before it enters into a specific lease. Nevertheless, it is possible that tenants may not pay rent on time or may default on payments, especially in the more difficult economic environments, and this could materially affect the Unibail-Rodamco Group's operating performance and/or its results.

Legal, regulatory, tax, environmental and insurance-related risks

Legal and regulatory risks

The Unibail-Rodamco Group has to comply with a wide variety of laws and regulations, including but not limited to: securities law and general regulations of the competition authorities, urban planning regulations, construction and operating permits and licences, health and safety regulations (particularly for assets that are open to the public), environmental regulations, lease laws, labour regulations and corporate and tax laws, in particular, in the case of Unibail-Rodamco, the provisions of the SIIC (Sociétés d'Investissements Immobiliers Cotées) regime. Changes in the regulatory framework and/or the loss of benefits associated with a status or an authorisation could require the Unibail-Rodamco Group to adapt and/or reduce its business activities, its assets or its strategy (including geographical presence), possibly leading to a material significant impact in the value of its property portfolio and/or its results, an increase in its expenses and/or a slowing or even halting of the development of certain investment or letting activities.

In the normal course of its business activities, the Unibail-Rodamco Group could be involved in legal proceedings (for instance regarding contractual responsibility, employers' liabilities, penal issues) and is subject to tax and administrative audits. Associated risks, in addition to financial risk, include reputational damage associated with the Unibail-Rodamco Group's image, ethics and way of doing business. To the best of the Issuers' knowledge, at the filing date of this Base Prospectus, none of the Issuers are involved in, or party to any government, judicial or arbitration proceeding (including all proceedings which the Company is aware of and which are either pending or threatened) which could have or have had during the last twelve months a material adverse effect on the results, the profitability or financial situation of the Issuers and/or the Unibail-Rodamco Group and are not reflected in its financial statements.

Tax risks linked to special tax regimes

General

The Unibail-Rodamco Group is subject to tax in the countries in which it operates. In some countries, a special tax regime for real estate investors exists, leading to a lower tax burden at the level of the Unibail-Rodamco Group, the basic principle being that a real estate company distributes most of its income, which subsequently is taxable at the level of the shareholders. If and to the extent the Unibail-Rodamco Group opts to make use of such system, it will be obliged to meet the conditions that are linked to the respective system.

France

In France, Unibail-Rodamco is subject to the SIIC tax regime. If Unibail-Rodamco does not respect the required conditions, it would become liable for standard corporate income tax which would have a negative impact on its business activities and its results. Furthermore, if one or more of Unibail-Rodamco's shareholders, acting separately or together, reaches the 60 per cent ownership threshold for voting rights, this would cause Unibail-Rodamco to lose its SIIC status.

In addition to the above, Unibail-Rodamco could be faced with an additional 20 per cent tax charge on any distribution paid out of the SIIC result to a tax-exempt shareholder (excluding individuals) owning, directly or indirectly, 10 per cent or more of Unibail-Rodamco's share capital, in the event that the Company is unable to off-set this tax charge to such shareholders. For more details, refer to page 160 of the Unbail-Rodamco 2014 Financial report.

The Netherlands

As reported in its press release dated 11 December 2009, the Issuers expect that the Dutch tax authorities will deny the status of FBI (*Fiscale Beleggings Instelling*) in The Netherlands for the Unibail-Rodamco Group's Dutch activities for 2010 onwards. Unibail-Rodamco still qualifies as a SIIC under the French SIIC regime. Differences between the French SIIC and the Dutch FBI regime, although

materially insignificant in the Unibail-Rodamco Group's case, proved to be irreconcilable for the Dutch tax authorities.

Although the Issuers do not agree with the viewpoint of the Dutch tax authorities, it continues to apply a prudent view in its 2014 accounts, based on the assumption that the Dutch activities from 2010 onwards will be taxable. In light of the significant Dutch tax loss carried forward, identified by the Unibail-Rodamco Group's fiscal advisers in The Netherlands, this assumption should have no material impact on the financial position of the Unibail-Rodamco Group.

Spain

In Spain, the Unibail-Rodamco Group was able to enter the SOCIMI (sociedades cotizadas de inversion en el mercado immobiliario) tax regime for most of its Spanish real estate assets in 2013. If the Unibail-Rodamco Group does not respect the required conditions, it would become liable for standard corporate income tax which would have a negative impact on its business activities and its results.

Furthermore, if one or more of Unibail-Rodamco's shareholders would have a participation that equals 5 per cent or more and at the same time pay less than 10 per cent tax on its dividends received from Unibail-Rodamco, the Unibail-Rodamco Group could be faced with an additional 19 per cent tax charge on distributions paid out of the SOCIMI result.

Future changes

In all countries it operates in, the Unibail-Rodamco Group remains exposed to changes in tax rules that are currently in force.

Environmental risks

As property owners, or managers, the Issuers have to comply with local environmental and health regulations in each of the countries in which they are active. Failure to comply with these local environmental and health regulations, or the need to comply with significant new regulations that may be introduced in these domains, could lead to higher expenses or hamper the development of the Unibail-Rodamco Group's activities and could potentially affect the Unibail-Rodamco Group's results or general liability.

Moreover, each of the Unibail-Rodamco Group's real estate assets is potentially vulnerable to natural disasters (climate change, health or ecological crises, etc.) that may have a negative impact on the affected properties. Each year Unibail-Rodamco includes a chapter on Sustainability in its Annual and Sustainable Development Report. This report, also available on its website, deals with environmental group policy, targets and achievements. A specific section is dedicated to the Unibail-Rodamco Group policy for Health and Safety risk management on its assets.

The Unibail-Rodamco Group has been included in the Dow Jones Sustainability Index World since 2008 and the Dow Jones Sustainability Index Europe since 2012. No guarantee can be given regarding Unibail-Rodamco's inclusion in these indices going forward.

Insurance-related risks

Insurers could face economic difficulties resulting in them being unable to honour claims pursuant to the Unibail-Rodamco Group's insurance policies.

The Unibail-Rodamco Group depends on the insurances markets and their financial capacities to cover its risks. It could therefore experience insurance shortfalls or find it impossible to cover all or part of certain risks.

Some of the Unibail-Rodamco Group's potential losses may not be covered, or may be partially covered. In such instances, the Unibail-Rodamco Group could lose all or a portion of the capital invested in an asset, as well as the expected rents from the asset.

The Unibail-Rodamco Group may be exposed to a situation where the value (reconstruction cost) of one or more of its assets is wrongly assessed by its external property insurance valuers.

In respect of assets which are managed by third parties, the Unibail-Rodamco Group may face a situation where insurance policies taken out by these external management companies, are no longer in force or provide an insufficient coverage in case of loss.

Risks related to information systems

The Unibail-Rodamco Group relies on communication and information systems to conduct its business. Any failure, interruption or breach in security of these systems could result in failures or interruptions to its business leading to important costs related to information retrieval and verification and to a potential loss of business.

The information systems may also face attacks against computer hardware or software leading to the misappropriation of confidential data, extortion of funds or the temporary interruption of Group activities (denial of service). Consequences could be, among others, financial (abortion of a transaction, penalties, etc.), reputational (disclosure of operational or non-public financial data) and/or legal (responsibility towards individuals or corporate entities about which the Unibail-Rodamco Group holds confidential and/or personal information).

A failure, interruption or security breach of its information systems could have a material adverse effect on its business, results of operations and financial condition.

Risks associated with the Unibail-Rodamco Group's financing policy and financial activities

Market risks

The Unibail-Rodamco Group, through its activities, is exposed to market risks which can generate losses as a result of fluctuations in interest rates and/or currency exchange rates.

The Unibail-Rodamco Group is exposed to interest-rate risks on the loans it has taken out to finance its investments. An increase or decrease in interest rates could have a negative impact on the Issuers' results. Part of the Unibail-Rodamco Group's exposure to variable rates is hedged through derivatives, but these hedges could be insufficient to cover these risks. Moreover, changes in interest rates could have a negative impact on the Unibail-Rodamco Group's result by affecting the valuation of contracted derivatives of the Unibail-Rodamco Group.

The Unibail-Rodamco Group is exposed to foreign exchange risks because it operates in countries outside the Euro-zone. The value of assets, rents and revenues received in these countries, when translated into Euros, may be affected by fluctuations in exchange rates. Additionally, changes in the interest rates of countries outside the euro zone may also impact the results and/or the statement of financial position.

Foreign exchange risk is managed at a corporate level by the Treasury department which monitors the foreign exchange risk on a regular basis. To hedge part of this risk, the Unibail-Rodamco Group uses derivatives and debt in foreign currency. Such instruments may not hedge perfectly the underlying assets or activities and, as a result, changes in the currency exchange and/or interest rates may have an impact on the cash flows, the results and/or the statement of financial position of the Unibail-Rodamco Group.

In addition, committees with several members of the Management Board are held several times a year to decide the appropriate hedging strategy which is then implemented by the Treasury department. Procedures do not allow for speculative positions to be put in place. Hedging practices and the net interest rate and currency positions are described in the paragraph "Market Risk Management" of the Financial Resources in the Business Review section in the Unibail-Rodamco 2014 Financial report.

Liquidity risks

The Unibail-Rodamco Group's strategy depends on its ability to raise financial resources, either in the form of debt (mainly bank loans, bonds, credit lines and commercial paper) or equity capital, so that it can finance its general operating requirements and its investments. It is possible (for example in the event of disruption in the bond or equity markets, a reduction in the lending capacities of banks,

changes affecting the property market or investors' appetites for property companies, a downgrade in one of the Issuers' credit rating or a change in business activities, financial situation or the Unibail-Rodamco Group's ownership structure) that the Unibail-Rodamco Group could – at any given point in time – encounter difficulties in raising funds and, as a result, lack the access to liquidity that it needs. These events could also affect the cost of its financing and lead to an increase of the financial expenses of the Unibail-Rodamco Group. In this context, Unibail-Rodamco has put in place undrawn back-up facilities for an amount mentioned in the paragraph "Funds raised" of the Financial Resources in the Business Review section in the Unibail-Rodamco 2014 Financial report. Additionally, some of the Unibail-Rodamco Group's financing contracts are subject to financial covenants and the occurrence of material adverse changes. More details on the Unibail-Rodamco Group's covenants and ratio levels can be found in the paragraph "Financial structure" of the Financial Resources in the Business Review section in the Unibail-Rodamco 2014 Financial report.

Counterparty risks

A large number of major international financial institutions are counterparties to interest rate derivatives and/or foreign exchange contracts and deposits contracted by the Unibail-Rodamco Group. In the case of default by a counterparty, the Unibail-Rodamco Group could lose all or part of its deposits or may lose the benefit from hedges signed with such counterparties. This could then result in an increase in interest rate and/or currency exposures. The Unibail-Rodamco Group's policy to manage counterparty risks in relation to derivative products is described in the paragraph "Market Risk Management" of the Financial Resources in the Business Review section in the Unibail-Rodamco 2014 Financial report.

Risks related to the volatility in the price of Unibail-Rodamco Group securities

Stock markets may experience major fluctuations which may or may not be related to the results of the companies whose shares are traded on regulated markets. The price of the Issuers' securities (including shares, ORA, i.e. bonds redeemable into Unibail-Rodamco shares, and ORNANE, i.e. bonds convertible into either cash or existing Unibail-Rodamco shares) could be volatile and could be affected by events affecting the Unibail-Rodamco Group, its competitors or the financial markets in general.

For instance, the price of the Unibail-Rodamco Group's securities as well as the securities issued by the Unibail-Rodamco Group and/or financial derivatives could fluctuate significantly in response to various factors and events, which could include: changes in the liquidity of the market for the Issuers' shares; changes in the expectations of volatility of shares; variations in the Unibail-Rodamco Group's financial results or its competitors from one accounting period to another; differences between the Unibail-Rodamco Group's financial or operating results and those expected by investors and/or analysts; changes in analysts' recommendations or forecasts; changes in general market conditions or in the economic environment; market fluctuations; the promulgation of new laws or regulations; or changes in the interpretation of existing laws and regulations relating to the Unibail-Rodamco Group's business.

Risks linked to key managers

The departure of a top management team member could have a material adverse impact upon the business, financial situation and/or results of the Unibail-Rodamco Group. To control this risk, the Unibail-Rodamco Group policy is, when possible, to set up a succession plan at key levels (i.e. the Supervisory Board, the Management Board and the Group Management Team).

• Risks related to the Unibail-Rodamco Group's geographic presence

Although the Unibail-Rodamco Group's operations are currently concentrated in Europe, part of the business is or may be conducted in markets where the Unibail-Rodamco Group may be exposed to social, political, legal, tax and/or economic instability, among other risks.

In relation to the risks related to the Unibail-Rodamco Group's geographic presence, the Unibail-Rodamco Group operates in some countries that have not joined the Euro zone. Depreciation in the local currencies of such countries could have a negative impact on the Unibail-Rodamco Group's cash

flows in Euros: (i) when rents collected in local currency are converted into euros and where the Unibail-Rodamco Group's hedging policy is not sufficient; or (ii) when rents are collected in euros and this affects the tenants' ability to pay.

Depreciation in the currencies of countries outside or potentially leaving the Euro zone may also reduce the value of the Unibail-Rodamco Group's portfolio, despite the implementation of hedging policies.

Information Technology (IT) risks

The Unibail-Rodamco Group's IT risk management approach is based on (i) security policy, (ii) change management policy and (iii) business recovery management.

In relation to the Unibail-Rodamco Group's security policy, individual passwords are required to access computers and applications. In addition, the control of access right requests ensures the security and integrity of the Unibail-Rodamco Group's information system.

In relation to the Unibail-Rodamco Group's change management policy, IT development projects are monitored through dedicated status committees where planning, costs and key issues are addressed. IT developments are approved by end users.

In relation to the Unibail-Rodamco Group's business recovery management, the regular and formalised backup of data is stored off site and ensures the recovery of the activity in the event of a failure in the information system. An outsourced data centre ensures the high availability of the mailing and treasury systems, being also a backup platform for the IT recovery system. In addition, the Group Business Recovery Plan (BRP) has been updated in 2014. This BRP provides a technical and organisational action plan in case of a major breakdown (temporary unavailability of Head Offices and\or computing infrastructures).

Risk associated with the production of financial and accounting data

Accounting systems can be a source of financial risks, particularly in the context of end-of-period accounting, the consolidation of accounts and accounting for off-balance sheet obligations.

Expropriation and compulsory acquisition of properties

The Unibail-Rodamco Group may also be exposed to the "expropriation" proceeding. In such case the expropriated owner may receive a compensation which may be below the actual value of the assets. Therefore, it could affect the financial situation of the Unibail-Rodamco Group.

Credit ratings may not reflect all risks

One or more independent credit rating agencies may assign credit ratings to the Notes. The ratings may not reflect the potential impact of all risks related to structure, market, additional factors discussed above and other factors that may affect the value of the Notes. A credit rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be revised or withdrawn by the rating agency at any time. In addition, a rating downgrade may lead to an increase in the cost of financing for the Issuers and may therefore lead to difficulties for the Issuers to meet their obligations.

Risks associated with possible conflicts of interest

Risks of conflicts of interest with companies where Unibail-Rodamco is the majority shareholder

Unibail-Rodamco is the majority shareholder in several companies which have one or more minority shareholders (see pages 169 to 175 of the Unibail-Rodamco 2014 Financial Report). In certain circumstances, these situations are likely to lead to potential conflicts of interest and/or generate potential claims from the minority shareholders of those subsidiaries despite the existing rules preventing such situations and managing conflicts of interest.

Asset protection risks

The Issuers are covered by a Group insurance program that is underwritten by reputable leading insurance companies.

This program is monitored by the Group Insurance Department in liaison with local teams and insurance brokers. In addition, the Issuers carry out regular checks on the solvency rating of its insurers.

For property damage and terrorism, most of the Unibail-Rodamco Group's property assets are insured for their full reconstruction value, which is regularly assessed by external property insurance valuers and for business interruption and loss of rents. The Unibail-Rodamco Group has also taken out general liability insurance that covers financial damages incurred by third parties.

Most construction projects and renovation works on properties are covered by Contractor's All Risk policies in all regions. Defects affecting the works are covered by Decennial Insurance in France and by Contractors warranties for works in other regions (an inherent defect insurance is occasionally taken out for large projects outside of France).

In addition, the Issuers regularly arranges inspections of technical facilities that could have an impact on the environment and/or personal safety, such as fire-fighting equipment, ventilation and air conditioning systems, electric installations and elevators.

A Health and Safety annual risk assessment was conducted in 2014 for all managed assets in all regions to mitigate health and safety risks. The risk assessment is performed by an independent Health & Safety inspector. This risk assessment provides a single and comprehensive source of information on the management of sanitary and environmental risks such as water, air, lead, asbestos and Legionnaire's disease.

This organisation is part of the group-wide policy on health and safety risk management. This policy consists of group-wide rules and guidelines and is complemented at the local level by additional procedures mandated by local regulations and are the responsibility of each Regional Managing Director.

Risk Factors relating to the Notes

The trading market for debt securities may be volatile and may be adversely impacted by many events.

The market for debt securities issued by issuers is influenced by economic and market conditions and, to varying degrees, market conditions, interest rates, currency exchange rates and inflation rates in other European and other industrialised countries. There can be no assurance that events in France, Europe or elsewhere will not cause market volatility or that such volatility will not adversely affect the price of the Notes or that economic and market conditions will not have any other adverse effect.

An active trading market for the Notes may not develop.

There can be no assurance that an active trading market for the Notes will develop, or, if one does develop, that it will be maintained. If an active trading market for the Notes does not develop or is not maintained, the market or trading price and liquidity of the Notes may be adversely affected. The relevant Issuer may issue further notes, as described in Condition 12 ("Terms and Conditions of the Notes – Further Issues and Consolidation"). Such transactions may favourably or adversely affect the price development of the Notes. If additional and competing products are introduced in the markets, this may adversely affect the value of the Notes.

The Notes may be redeemed prior to maturity.

Unless in the case of any particular Tranche of Notes the relevant Final Terms specify otherwise, in the event that the relevant Issuer or, in the case of Guaranteed Notes, the Guarantor would be obliged to increase the amounts payable in respect of any Notes or, as the case may be, under the Guarantee, due to any withholding or deduction for or on account of any present or future taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges of whatever nature imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed by or on behalf of the jurisdiction of such Issuer or, as the case may be, of the Guarantor or a political subdivision thereof or any authority therein or thereof having power to tax, such Issuer may redeem all outstanding Notes in accordance with the Conditions.

Any early redemption at the option of the Issuer, if provided for in any Final Terms for a particular issue of Notes, could cause the yield anticipated by Noteholders to be considerably less than anticipated.

The Final Terms for a particular issue of Notes may provide for early redemption at the option of the Issuer. Such right of termination is often provided for bonds or notes in periods of high interest rates. If the market interest rates decrease, the risk to Noteholders that the relevant Issuer will exercise its right of termination increases. As a consequence, the yields received upon redemption may be lower than expected, and the redeemed face amount of the Notes may be lower than the purchase price for the Notes paid by the Noteholder. As a consequence, part of the capital invested by the Noteholder may be lost, so that the Noteholder in such case would not receive the total amount of the capital invested. In addition, investors that choose to reinvest moneys they receive through an early redemption may be able to do so only in securities with a lower yield than the redeemed Notes.

Exercise of put option in respect of certain Notes may affect the liquidity of the Notes in respect of which such put option is not exercised.

Depending on the number of Notes in respect of which the put option provided in the terms and conditions of the Notes is exercised, any trading market in respect of those Notes in respect of which such put option is not exercised may become illiquid.

Purchases by the Issuer in the open market or otherwise (including by tender offer) in respect of certain Notes may affect the liquidity of the Notes which have not been so purchased.

Depending on the number of Notes purchased by the Issuer as provided in the terms and conditions of the Notes, any trading market in respect of those Notes that have not been so purchased may become illiquid.

Change in value of Fixed Rate Notes.

Investors in Fixed Rate Notes are exposed to the risk that changes in interest rates in the capital markets may adversely affect the value of the Notes. Generally, prices of fixed interest rate bonds tend to fall when market interest rates rise.

Investors will not be able to calculate in advance their rate of return on Floating Rate Notes.

A key difference between Floating Rate Notes and Fixed Rate Notes is that interest income on Floating Rate Notes cannot be anticipated. Due to varying interest income, investors are not able to determine a definite yield of Floating Rate Notes at the time they purchase them, so that their return on investment cannot be compared with that of investments having longer fixed interest periods. If the terms and conditions of the notes provide for frequent interest payment dates, investors are exposed to the reinvestment risk if market interest rates decline. That is, investors may reinvest the interest income paid to them only at the relevant lower interest rates then prevailing.

Fixed to Floating Rate Notes.

Fixed to floating rate Notes may bear interest at a rate that the Issuer may elect to convert from a fixed rate to a floating rate, or from a floating rate to a fixed rate. The Issuer's ability to convert the interest rate will affect the secondary market and the market value of the Notes since the Issuer may be expected to convert the rate when it is likely to produce a lower overall cost of borrowing. If the Issuer converts from a fixed rate to a floating rate, the spread on the fixed to floating rate Notes may be less favourable than then prevailing spreads on comparable floating rate Notes tied to the same reference rate. In addition, the new floating rate at any time may be lower than the rates on other Notes. If the Issuer converts from a floating rate to a fixed rate, the fixed rate may be lower than then prevailing rates on its Notes.

Zero Coupon Notes are subject to higher price fluctuations than non-discounted bonds.

Changes in market interest rates have a substantially stronger impact on the prices of Zero Coupon Notes than on the prices of ordinary Notes because the discounted issue prices are substantially below par. If market interest rates increase, Zero Coupon Notes can suffer higher price losses than other Notes having the same maturity and credit rating. Due to their leverage effect, Zero Coupon Notes are a type of investment associated with a particularly high price risk.

Exchange rate risks and exchange controls.

The relevant Issuer will pay principal and interest on the Notes and, where applicable, the Guarantor will pay amounts due under the guarantee in the Specified Currency. This presents certain risks relating to currency conversions if an investor's financial activities are denominated principally in a currency or currency unit (the "Investor's Currency") other than the Specified Currency. These include the risk that exchange rates may significantly change (including changes due to devaluation of the Specified Currency or revaluation of the Investor's Currency) and the risk that authorities with jurisdiction over the Investor's Currency may impose or modify exchange controls. An appreciation in the value of the Investor's Currency relative to the Specified Currency would decrease (i) the Investor's Currency-equivalent yield on the Notes, (ii) the Investor's Currency-equivalent market value of the Notes.

Government and monetary authorities may impose (as some have done in the past) exchange controls that could adversely affect an applicable exchange rate. As a result, investors may receive less interest or principal than expected, or no interest or principal.

Taxation.

Potential purchasers and sellers of the Notes should be aware that they may be required to pay taxes or other documentary charges or duties in accordance with the laws and practices of the country where the Notes are transferred or other jurisdictions. In some jurisdictions, no official statements of the tax authorities or court decisions may be available for financial instruments such as the Notes. Potential investors are advised not to rely upon the tax summary contained in this Base Prospectus and/or in the Final Terms but to ask for their own tax adviser's advice on their individual taxation with respect to the acquisition, holding, sale and redemption of the Notes. Only these advisers are in a position to duly consider the specific situation of the potential investor. This investment consideration has to be read in connection with the taxation sections of this Base Prospectus and the additional tax sections, if any, contained in the relevant Final Terms.

EU Savings Directive.

On 3 June 2003, the European Council of Economics and Finance Ministers adopted a directive 2003/48/EC regarding the taxation of savings income in the form of interest payments (as amended by an EU Council Directive 2014/48/EU adopted by the European Council on 24 March 2014 as further described below) (the "Savings Directive"). The Savings Directive requires Member States, subject to a number of conditions being met, to provide to the tax authorities of another Member State details of payments of interest and certain other types of income (within the meaning of the Savings Directive) made by a paying agent (within the meaning of the Savings Directive) located within their jurisdiction to an individual resident or certain other types of entities or legal arrangements (as defined in Article 4.2 of the Savings Directive, the "Residual Entities"). According to Article 10 of the Savings Directive for a transitional period, however, Austria is permitted to apply an optional information system whereby if a beneficial owner, within the meaning of the Savings Directive, does not comply with one of the two procedures for information reporting, the relevant Member State will levy a withholding tax on payment to such beneficial owner (see "Taxation - EU Directive on the Taxation of Savings Income"). The tax rate of the withholding is 35 per cent. The transitional period is to terminate at the end of the first full fiscal year following agreement by certain non-EU countries to the exchange of information relating to such payments. Luxembourg operated such a withholding system until 31 December 2014, but the Luxembourg government has elected out of the withholding system in favour of automatic exchange of information with effect from 1 January 2015.

A number of non-EU countries and certain dependent and associated territories have agreed to adopt similar measures (either provision of information or transitional withholding) in relation to payments made by a paying agent (within the meaning of the Savings Directive) within its jurisdiction to, or collected by such a paying agent for, an individual resident or a Residual Entity established in a Member State. In addition, Luxembourg has entered into reciprocal provision of information or transitional withholding arrangements with those of dependent or associated territories in relation to payments made by a paying agent (within the meaning of the Savings Directive) in Luxembourg to, or collected by such a paying agent for, an individual resident or a Residual Entity established in one of those territories.

If a payment were to be made or collected through a Member State which has opted for a withholding system and an amount of, or in respect of, tax were to be withheld from that payment, neither the Issuer nor any Paying Agent nor any other person would be obliged to pay additional amounts with respect to any Note as a result of the imposition of such withholding tax. For the purpose of this section, the term "paying agent" is defined widely and includes in particular any economic operator who is responsible for making interest payments, within the meaning of the Savings Directive, for the immediate benefit of individuals or certain entities.

On 24 March 2014, the Council of the European Union adopted a directive amending the Savings Directive (the "Amending Savings Directive"), which when implemented, will amend and broaden the scope of the requirements described above. In particular, additional steps may be required in certain circumstances to identify the beneficial owner of interest payments (through a look through approach). The Member States will have until 1st January 2016 to adopt the national legislation necessary to comply with the Amending Savings Directive and are required to apply these new requirements from 1 January 2017.

However, the European Commission has proposed the repeal of the Savings Directive from 1 January 2017 in the case of Austria and from 1 January 2016 in the case of all other Member States (subject to on-going requirements to fulfil administrative obligations such as the reporting and exchange of information relating to, and accounting for withholding taxes on, payments made before those dates). This is to prevent overlap between the Savings Directive and a new automatic exchange of information regime to be implemented under EU Council Directive 2011/16/EU on Administrative Cooperation in the field of Taxation (as amended by EU Council Directive 2014/107/EU). The proposal also provides that, if it proceeds, Member States will not be required to apply the new requirements of the Amending Directive.

Investors should inform themselves of, and where appropriate take advice on, the impact of the Savings Directive and the Amending Savings Directive on their investment.

Please refer to the section "EU Directive on the Taxation of Savings Income" of the taxation's section of the Base Prospectus for further details on the withholding under the EU Savings Directive.

The proposed financial transaction tax ("FTT").

On 14 February 2013, the European Commission published a proposal (the "Commission's Proposal") for a Directive for a common FTT in Belgium, Germany, Estonia, Greece, Spain, France, Italy, Austria, Portugal, Slovenia and Slovakia (the "participating Member States"). Member States may join or leave the group of participating Member States at later stages. The proposal will be negotiated by Member States, and, subject to an agreement being reached by the participating Member States, a final directive will be enacted. The participating Member State will then implement the directive in local legislation. If the proposed directive is adopted and implemented in local legislation, Noteholders may be exposed to increased transaction costs with respect to financial transactions carried out with respect to the Notes. The FTT proposal remains subject to negotiation between the participating Member States and is the subject of legal challenge. It may therefore be altered prior to any implementation, the timing of which remains unclear. Prospective holders of the Notes should consult their own tax advisers in relation to the consequences of the FTT associated with subscribing for, purchasing, holding and disposing of the Notes.

Joint statements issued by participating Member States indicate an intention to implement the FTT by 1 January 2016.

Holdings of less than the minimum specified denomination may be affected if the Notes are traded in denominations that are not integral multiples of the Specified Denomination.

To the extent permitted by the applicable law(s) and in relation to any issue of Notes which have a denomination consisting of a minimum Specified Denomination plus a higher integral multiple of another smaller amount, it is possible that the Notes may be traded in amounts in excess of the Specified Denomination (or its equivalent) that are not integral multiples of the Specified Denomination (or its equivalent). In such a case a Noteholder who, as a result of trading such amounts, holds a principal amount of less than the minimum Specified Denomination will not receive a definitive Note in respect of such holding (should definitive Notes be printed) and would need to purchase a principal amount of Notes such that it holds an amount equal to one or more Specified Denominations.

French Insolvency Law.

Under French insolvency law, holders of debt securities are automatically grouped into a single assembly of holders (the "Assembly") in case of the opening in the Republic of France of a safeguard procedure (procédure de sauvegarde) or, if initiated by Unibail-Rodamco, an accelerated safeguard procedure (procédure de sauvegarde accelérée), an accelerated financial safeguard procedure (procédure de sauvegarde financière accelérée) or a judicial reorganisation procedure (procédure de redressement judiciaire) of Unibail-Rodamco, in order to defend their common interests.

The Assembly comprises holders of all debt securities issued by Unibail-Rodamco (including the Notes), whether or not under a debt issuance programme (such as a Euro Medium Term Notes programme) and regardless of their governing law.

The Assembly deliberates on the draft safeguard plan (projet de plan de sauvegarde or projet de plan de sauvegarde financière accélérée or procédure de sauvegarde accélérée) or draft judicial reorganisation plan (projet de plan de redressement) applicable to Unibail-Rodamco and may further agree to:

- increase the liabilities (charges) of holders of debt securities (including the Noteholders) by rescheduling and/or writing-off debts;
- establish an unequal treatment between holders of debt securities (including the Noteholders) as appropriate under the circumstances; and/or
- · decide to convert debt securities (including the Notes) into shares.

Decisions of the Assembly will be taken by a two-third majority (calculated as a proportion of the debt securities held by the holders attending such Assembly or represented thereat). No quorum is required on convocation of the Assembly. For the avoidance of doubt, the provisions relating to the representation of the Noteholders described in the Terms and Conditions of the Notes set out in this Base Prospectus and, if applicable, the applicable Final Terms, will not be applicable in these circumstances.

The procedures, as described above or as they will or may be amended, could have an adverse impact on holders of the Notes seeking repayment in the event that Unibail-Rodamco were to become insolvent.

Risks related to RMB Notes

RMB is not freely convertible and the liquidity of the Notes denominated in RMB may be adversely affected.

As a result of the restrictions by the PRC government on cross-border Renminbi fund flows, the availability of Renminbi outside the PRC is limited. While the People's Bank of China ("PBOC") has established Renminbi clearing and settlement mechanisms for participating banks in Hong Kong, Macau, Singapore and Taiwan through settlement agreements on the clearing of Renminbi business with Bank of China (Hong Kong) Limited in Hong Kong, Bank of China, Macau Branch in Macau, Industrial and Commercial Bank of China, Singapore Branch in Singapore and Bank of China, Taipei Branch in Taiwan, and have authorised China Construction Bank (London) Limited to act as a Renminbi clearing bank in London and Bank of China Limited, Frankfurt Branch to act as a Renminbi clearing bank in Frankfurt (each, a "Renminbi Clearing Bank"), and are in the process of establishing Renminbi clearing and settlement mechanisms in France and several other jurisdictions (the "Settlement Arrangements"), the current size of Renminbi denominated financial assets outside the PRC is limited.

There is only limited availability of Renminbi outside the PRC, which may affect the liquidity of RMB Notes and the Issuer's ability to source Renminbi outside the PRC to service such RMB Notes.

As a result of the restrictions by the PRC Government on cross-border Renminbi fund flows, the availability of Renminbi outside of the PRC is limited. While the PBOC has established the Settlement Agreements with the Renminbi Clearing Banks, the current size of Renminbi denominated financial assets outside the PRC is limited.

There are restrictions imposed by the PBOC on Renminbi business participating banks in respect of cross-border Renminbi settlement, such as those relating to direct transactions with PRC enterprises. Furthermore, Renminbi business participating banks do not have direct Renminbi liquidity support from the PBOC. The

Renminbi Clearing Banks only have access to onshore liquidity support from the PBOC for the purpose of squaring open positions of participating banks for limited types of transactions and are not obliged to square for participating banks any open positions resulting from other foreign exchange transactions or conversion services. In such cases, the participating banks will need to source Renminbi from outside the PRC to square such open positions.

Although it is expected that the offshore Renminbi market will continue to grow in depth and size, its growth is subject to many constraints as a result of PRC laws and regulations on foreign exchange. There is no assurance that new PRC regulations will not be promulgated or the Settlement Arrangements will not be terminated or amended in the future which will have the effect of restricting availability of Renminbi outside the PRC. The limited availability of Renminbi outside the PRC may affect the liquidity of its RMB Notes. To the extent the Issuer is required to source Renminbi in the offshore market to service its RMB Notes, there is no assurance that the Issuer will be able to source such Renminbi on satisfactory terms, if at all.

RMB currency risk.

Except in limited circumstances, all payments of RMB under Notes denominated in RMB to an investor will be made solely by transfer to a RMB bank account maintained in Hong Kong or a financial centre in which a Renminbi Clearing Bank clears and settles Renminbi in accordance with the prevailing rules and regulations and in accordance with the Terms and Conditions of the RMB Notes. The Issuer cannot be required to make payment by any other means (including in any other currency or by transfer to a bank account in the PRC). RMB is not freely convertible at present, and despite a movement towards liberalisation of cross-border RMB remittances, notably in the current account activity, there is no assurance that the PRC government will continue such movement in the future or that new PRC regulations will not be promulgated in the future which have the effect of restricting or eliminating the remittance of Renminbi into or outside the PRC.

Holders of RMB Notes may be required to provide certifications and other information (including Renminbi account information) in order to allow such Holder to receive payments in Renminbi in accordance with the Renminbi clearing and settlement system for participating banks in Hong Kong, Singapore and Taiwan.

In addition, there can be no assurance that access to RMB for the purposes of making payments under such Notes or generally may remain or will not become restricted. If it becomes impossible to convert RMB from/to another freely convertible currency, or transfer RMB between accounts in Hong Kong or a financial centre in which a Renminbi Clearing Bank clears and settles Renminbi, or the general RMB exchange market outside the PRC becomes illiquid, any payment of RMB under the Notes may be delayed or the Issuer may make such payments in another currency selected by the Issuer using an exchange rate determined by the Calculation Agent, or the Issuer may redeem the Notes by making payment in another currency.

For persons holding RMB Notes through Euroclear France, Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg, payments will also be made subject to the procedures of Euroclear France, Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg, as applicable.

RMB exchange rate risk.

The value of RMB against the Hong Kong dollar and other foreign currencies fluctuates and is affected by changes in the PRC and international political and economic conditions and by many other factors. The Issuer will make all RMB payments under Notes denominated in RMB in RMB (subject to the second paragraph under the heading "RMB currency risk" above). As a result, the value of such payments in RMB (in Hong Kong dollars or other applicable foreign currency terms) may vary with the prevailing exchange rates in the marketplace. If the value of RMB depreciates against the Hong Kong dollar or other foreign currencies, the value of an investor's investment in Hong Kong dollars or other applicable foreign currency terms will decline.

RMB interest rate risk.

Where applicable, the value of RMB payments under Notes denominated in RMB may be susceptible to interest rate fluctuation including in the Chinese RMB repo rates and/or the Shanghai inter-bank offered rate ("SHIBOR"). Further liberalisation may increase interest rate volatility. RMB Notes will generally carry a fixed interest rate. Consequently, the trading price of such RMB Notes will vary with fluctuations in Renminbi interest

rates. If a Noteholder tries to sell such RMB Notes before their maturity, he may receive an offer that is les than his original investment.	S

RETAIL CASCADES

In the context of Notes issued by Unibail-Rodamco only, if any offer of Notes is made in the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg and/or any other jurisdiction of the European Union in which this Base Prospectus has been passported from time to time in which case a supplement shall be prepared to indicate such additional public offer jurisdictions (the "Public Offer Jurisdictions") that is not within an exemption from the requirement to publish a prospectus under the Prospectus Directive, as amended (a "Public Offer"), Unibail-Rodamco consents to the use of the Base Prospectus and the relevant Final Terms (together, the "Prospectus") in connection with a Public Offer of any Notes during the offer period specified in the relevant Final Terms (the "Offer Period") and in the Public Offer Jurisdiction(s) specified in the relevant Final Terms by:

- (1) subject to conditions set out in the relevant Final Terms, any financial intermediary designated in such Final Terms; or
- (2) if so specified in the relevant Final Terms, any financial intermediary which satisfies the following conditions: (a) acts in accordance with all applicable laws, rules, regulations and guidance of any applicable regulatory bodies (the "Rules"), from time to time including, without limitation and in each case, Rules relating to both the appropriateness or suitability of any investment in the Notes by any person and disclosure to any potential investor; (b) complies with the restrictions set out under "Subscription and Sale" in this Base Prospectus which would apply as if it were a Dealer; (c) ensures that any fee (and any commissions or benefits of any kind) received or paid by that financial intermediary in relation to the offer or sale of the Notes is fully and clearly disclosed to investors or potential investors; (d) holds all licences, consents, approvals and permissions required in connection with solicitation of interest in, or offers or sales of, the Notes under the Rules: (e) retains investor identification records for at least the minimum period required under applicable Rules, and shall, if so requested, make such records available to the relevant Dealer(s) and Unibail-Rodamco or directly to the appropriate authorities with jurisdiction over the Issuer and/or the relevant Dealer(s) in order to enable the Issuer and/or the relevant Dealer(s) to comply with anti-money laundering, anti-bribery and "know your client" rules applying to the Issuer and/or the relevant Dealer(s); (f) does not, directly or indirectly, cause the Issuer or the relevant Dealer(s) to breach any Rule or any requirement to obtain or make any filing, authorisation or consent in any jurisdiction; and (g) satisfies any further conditions specified in the relevant Final Terms (in each case an "Authorised Offeror"). For the avoidance of doubt, none of the Dealers or Unibail-Rodamco shall have any obligation to ensure that an Authorised Offeror complies with applicable laws and regulations and shall therefore have no liability in this respect.

Unibail-Rodamco accepts responsibility, in the Public Offer Jurisdiction(s) specified in the Final Terms, for the content of the Base Prospectus in relation to any person (an "Investor") in such Public Offer Jurisdiction(s) to whom an offer of any Notes is made by any Authorised Offeror and where the offer is made during the period for which that consent is given. However, neither Unibail-Rodamco nor any Dealer has any responsibility for any of the actions of any Authorised Offeror, including compliance by an Authorised Offeror with applicable conduct of business rules or other local regulatory requirements or other securities law requirements in relation to such offer.

The consent referred to above relates to Offer Periods (if any) ending no later than the date falling 12 months from the date of the approval of the Base Prospectus by the CSSF.

In the event that the Final Terms designate financial intermediary(ies) to whom Unibail-Rodamco has given its consent to use the Prospectus during an Offer Period, Unibail-Rodamco may also give consent to additional Authorised Offerors after the date of the relevant Final Terms and, if it does so, it will publish any new information in relation to such Authorised Offerors who are unknown at the time of the approval of this Base Prospectus or the filing of the relevant Final Terms at http://www.unibail-rodamco.fr.

If the Final Terms specify that any financial intermediary may use the Prospectus during the Offer Period, any such Authorised Offeror is required, for the duration of the Offer Period, to publish on its

website that it is using the Prospectus for the relevant Public Offer with the consent of Unibail-Rodamco and in accordance with the conditions attached thereto.

Other than as set out above, neither Unibail-Rodamco nor any of the Dealers has authorised the making of any Public Offer by any person in any circumstances and such person is not permitted to use the Prospectus in connection with its offer of any Notes. Any such offers are not made on behalf of Unibail-Rodamco or by any of the Dealers or Authorised Offerors and none of Unibail-Rodamco or any of the Dealers or Authorised Offerors has any responsibility or liability for the actions of any person making such offers.

An Investor intending to acquire or acquiring any Notes from an Authorised Offeror will do so, and offers and sales of the Notes to an Investor by an Authorised Offeror will be made, in accordance with any terms and other arrangements in place between such Authorised Offeror and such Investor including as to price allocations and settlement arrangements (the "Terms and Conditions of the Public Offer"). Unibail-Rodamco will not be a party to any such arrangements with Investors (other than Dealers) in connection with the offer or sale of the Notes and, accordingly, the Base Prospectus and any Final Terms will not contain such information. The Terms and Conditions of the Public Offer shall be provided to Investors by that Authorised Offeror at the time of the Public Offer. Neither Unibail-Rodamco nor any of the Dealers or other Authorised Offerors has any responsibility or liability for such information.

DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

This Base Prospectus should be read and construed in conjunction with the following documents which have been previously published or are published simultaneously with the Base Prospectus and that have been filed with the CSSF and are incorporated by reference in, and form part of, this Base Prospectus:

- (a) the English language version of the half year financial report of Unibail-Rodamco dated 22 July 2015 for the half yearly financial information 2015 (the "Unibail-Rodamco Financial Report First Half 2015");
- (b) the English language version of the 2014 annual report of Unibail-Rodamco including the audited consolidated annual financial statements and related audit report for the financial year ended 31 December 2014 but excluding (i) the "Declaration by the person responsible for the Registration Document" and the paragraph headed "Documents available to the public" appearing on pages 299 and 300 and (ii) the concordance table appearing on pages 301 to 303, the section on documents included for reference purposes appearing on the Contents page, the AMF visa and the reference to the free translation appearing on page 1, which, in each case, are not relevant to investors in the Notes (the "Unibail-Rodamco 2014 Annual and Sustainable Development Report");
- the English language version of the 2013 annual report of Unibail-Rodamco including the audited consolidated annual financial statements and related audit report for the financial year ended 31 December 2013 but excluding (i) the "Declaration by the person responsible for the Registration Document" and the paragraph headed "Documents available to the public" appearing on pages 262 and 263 and (ii) the concordance table, the section on documents included for reference purposes, the AMF visa and the reference to the free translation appearing on pages 264 to 267, which, in each case, are not relevant to investors in the Notes (the "Unibail-Rodamco 2013 Annual and Sustainable Development Report");
- (d) the English language version of the 2014 audited financial information of Rodamco Europe Finance (including the amounts for comparative purposes in the statements of financial position, the statements of income, comprehensive income, changes in equity and cash flows and notes thereto for the year ended 31 December 2013) (the "Rodamco Europe Finance 2014 Audited Annual Financial Information");
- (e) the English language version of the 2013 audited annual financial statements of Rodamco Europe Finance (including the amounts for comparative purposes in the statement of financial position, the statements of income, comprehensive income, changes in equity and cash flows and notes thereto for the year ended 31 December 2012) (the "Rodamco Europe Finance 2013 Audited Annual Financial Statements"):
- (f) the English language version of the 2014 audited consolidated annual financial statements of Rodamco Sverige (including the amounts for comparative purposes in the balance sheet, profit and loss account, the statement of changes in equity and the cash flow statement for the year ended 31 December 2013) (the "Rodamco Sverige 2014 Audited Annual Financial Statements");
- (g) the English language version of the 2013 audited annual financial statements of Rodamco Sverige (including the amounts for comparative purposes in the balance sheet, profit and loss account, the statement of changes in equity and the cash flow statement for the year ended 31 December 2012) (the "Rodamco Sverige 2013 Audited Annual Financial Statements");
- (h) the terms and conditions of the Notes contained on pages 51 to 82 of the base prospectus dated 1 August 2014 (the ""2014 EMTN Conditions");
- (i) the terms and conditions of the Notes contained on pages 51 to 83 of the base prospectus dated 24 June 2013 (the ""2013 EMTN Conditions");
- (j) the terms and conditions of the Notes contained on pages 35 to 63 of the base prospectus dated 20 June 2012 (the "2012 EMTN Conditions");

- (k) the terms and conditions of the Notes contained on pages 38 to 66 of the base prospectus dated 20 June 2011 (the "2011 EMTN Conditions");
- (I) the terms and conditions of the Notes contained on pages 37 to 64 of the base prospectus dated 1 September 2010 (the **"2010 EMTN Conditions"**); and
- (m) the terms and conditions of the Notes contained on pages 33 to 61 of the base prospectus dated 26 August 2009 (the "2009 EMTN Conditions"),

save that any statement contained in a document which is incorporated by reference herein shall be deemed to be modified or superseded for the purpose of this Base Prospectus to the extent that a statement contained herein modifies or supersedes such earlier statement (whether expressly, by implication or otherwise). Any statement so modified or superseded shall be deemed not, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this Base Prospectus.

Any reference to any of the documents set out in (b) and (c) shall be deemed to exclude the relevant excluded sections as set out in (b) and (c) above, respectively. Such excluded sections are not relevant for investors.

Copies of the documents incorporated by reference in this Base Prospectus may be obtained from the relevant Issuer and Guarantor and each of the Paying Agents during normal business hours, so long as any of the relevant Notes are outstanding, at their addresses mentioned at the end of this Base Prospectus.

This Base Prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference are also available for viewing on the website of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange (www.bourse.lu).

A supplement to this Base Prospectus or a new base prospectus shall be prepared in the event that any significant new factor, material mistake or inaccuracy relating to information contained or incorporated by reference herein occurs which may impact on the price of the Notes and which occurs after the date of this Base Prospectus and prior to the date of admission of such Notes to trading or the date of the offer of such Notes to the public.

In relation to each issue of Notes, this Base Prospectus shall be completed by the applicable Final Terms.

CROSS REFERENCE TABLE IN RESPECT OF INFORMATION INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

Unibail-Rodamco interim financial statements for the period ended 30 June 2015	Unibail-Rodamco Financial Report First Half 2015
Consolidated Interim Statement of Comprehensive Income (EPRA Format)	Page 40
Consolidated Interim Statement of Financial Position	Page 41
Consolidated Interim Statement of Cash Flows	Page 42
Accounting Principles and Consolidation Methods	Page 44
Notes to the Consolidated Interim Financial Statements	Page 44-83
Statutory Auditors' Review Report on the 2015 First Half Yearly Financial Information	Page 84
Business Review and 2015 Half Year Results	Page 2-16

Unibail-Rodamco audited annual consolidated financial statements for the financial year ended 31 December 2014	Unibail-Rodamco 2014 Annual and Sustainable Development Report
Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income	Pages 149-150

Consolidated Statement of Financial Position	Page 151
Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows	Page 152
Notes to the annual consolidated financial statements for the financial year ended 31 December 2014	Pages 154-218
Accounting principles	Pages 154-162
Auditors' Report relating to the annual consolidated financial statements for the financial year ended 31 December 2014	Pages 219
Unibail-Rodamco simplified organisational structure	Page 121
Unibail-Rodamco risk factors	Pages 277-281
2014 business review and 2014 Results	Pages 14-30
Composition of Management Board and Supervisory Board	Pages 236-241

Unibail-Rodamco audited annual consolidated financial statements for the financial year ended 31 December 2013	Unibail-Rodamco 2013 Annual and Sustainable Development Report
Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income	Pages 121-122
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position	Page 123
Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows	Page 124
Notes to the annual consolidated financial statements for the financial year ended 31 December 2013	Pages 126-185
Accounting principles	Pages 126-135
Auditors' Report relating to the annual consolidated financial statements for the financial year ended 31 December 2013	Pages 186-187
2013 business review and 2013 Results	Pages 14-28
Composition of Management Board and Supervisory Board	Pages 203-207

Rodamco Europe Finance B.V. audited financial information for the financial year ended 31 December 2014	Rodamco Europe Finance B.V. 2014 Financial Information
Statement of Income	Page 4
Statement of Comprehensive Income	Page 5
Statement of Financial Position	Page 6
Statement of Changes in Equity	Page 7
Statement of Cash flows	Page 8
Notes to the financial information for the financial year ended 31 December 2014	Pages 9-26
Accounting principles	Pages 9-15
Independent Auditors' Report relating to the audited annual financial information for the financial year ended 31 December 2014	Pages 27-28

Rodamco Europe Finance B.V. audited annual financial statements for the financial year ended 31 December 2013	Rodamco Europe Finance B.V. 2013 Audited Annual Financial Statements
Statement of Income	Page 6
Statement of Comprehensive Income	Page 7
Statement of Financial Position	Page 8
Statement of Changes in Equity	Page 9
Statement of Cash flows	Page 10
Notes to the financial statements for the financial year ended 31 December 2013	Page 11-28
Accounting principles	Page 11-17
Independent Auditors' Report relating to the audited annual financial statements for the financial year ended 31 December 2013	Pages 30-31

Rodamco Sverige audited annual financial statements for the financial year ended 31 December 2014	Rodamco Sverige 2014 Audited Annual Financial Statements
Consolidated statement of comprehensive income	Page 2
Consolidated statement of financial position	Page 3
Consolidated statement of cash flows	Page 4
Consolidated statement of changes in equity	Page 5
Notes to the consolidated financial statements for the financial year ended 31 December 2014	Pages 6-45
Accounting principles and consolidation methods	Pages 6-13
Auditors' Report relating on the consolidated financial statements for the financial year ended 31 December 2014	Pages 46-47

Rodamco Sverige audited annual financial statements for the financial year ended 31 December 2013	Rodamco Sverige 2013 Audited Annual Financial Statements
Income Statement	Page 2
Balance Sheet	Page 3
Cash Flow Statement	Page 4
Consolidated statement of changes in equity	Page 5
Notes to the audited annual consolidated financial statements for the financial year ended 31 December 2013	Page 6-48
Accounting principles	Pages 6-15
Auditors' Report relating to the audited annual financial statements for the financial year ended 31 December 2013	Pages 49-50

The information incorporated by reference that is not included in the cross-reference list, is considered as additional information and is not required by the relevant schedules of the Prospectus Regulation.

GENERAL DESCRIPTION OF THE PROGRAMME

Issuers Unibail-Rodamco

Rodamco Europe Finance B.V.

Rodamco Sverige AB

Guarantor (where applicable) Unibail-Rodamco

Description Guaranteed Euro Medium Term Note Programme

The Issuers may, subject to compliance with all relevant laws, regulations and directives, from time to time issue Notes denominated in any currency. The aggregate principal amount of Notes outstanding will not at any time exceed Euro 15,000,000,000 (or its equivalent in other currencies), subject to

any duly authorised increase.

Arranger Merrill Lynch Capital Markets (France) SAS

Barclays Bank PLC, BNP Paribas, Crédit Agricole Corporate and Investment Bank, HSBC Bank plc, ING Bank N.V., Merrill Lynch International, Morgan Stanley & Co. International plc, Société Générale, Svenska Handelsbanken AB (publ) and The Royal

Bank of Scotland plc.

The Issuers and the Guarantor may from time to time terminate the appointment of any dealer under the Programme or appoint additional dealers either in respect of one or more Tranches or in respect of the whole Programme. References in this Base Prospectus to "Permanent Dealers" are to the persons listed above as Dealers and to such additional persons that are appointed as dealers in respect of the whole Programme (and whose appointment has not been terminated) and references to "Dealers" are to all Permanent Dealers and all persons appointed

as a dealer in respect of one or more Tranches.

BNP Paribas Securities Services, Luxembourg Branch

Fiscal Agent and Principal Paying Agent

Paying Agent

Method of Issue

Size

Dealers

aying Agent Divi 1 a

BNP Paribas Securities Services

The Notes will be issued on a syndicated or non-syndicated basis. The Notes will be issued in series (each a "Series") having one or more issue dates and on terms otherwise identical (or identical other than in respect of the first payment of interest), the Notes of each Series being intended to be interchangeable with all other Notes of that Series. Each Series may be issued in tranches (each a "Tranche") on the same or different issue dates. The specific terms of each Tranche (which will be completed with the relevant terms and conditions and, save in respect of the issue date, issue price, first payment of interest and nominal amount of the Tranche, will be identical to the terms of other Tranches of the same Series) will be set out in the Final Terms.

RedenominationNotes issued in the currency of any Member State of the European Union which participates in the third stage of European

Economic and Monetary Union may be redenominated into euro, all as more fully provided in the relevant Final Terms, pursuant to

47

the "Terms and Conditions of the Notes – Form, Denomination, Title and Redenomination".

Notes may be issued at their nominal amount or at a discount or premium to their nominal amount as set out in the relevant Final Terms.

The Notes may be issued in bearer form only, in such denominations of not less than Euro 1,000 (or the equivalent in another currency) in the case of Unibail-Rodamco as Issuer and not less than Euro 100,000 (or the equivalent in another currency) in respect of the other Issuers as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

Clearstream, Luxembourg and/or Euroclear and/or, in relation to any Tranche, Euroclear France or such other clearing system as may be agreed between the Issuer, the Fiscal Agent and the relevant Dealer.

On or before the issue date for each Tranche, if the relevant Global Note may be intended to be recognised as eligible collateral for Eurosystem monetary policy and intra-day credit operations, the Global Note will be delivered to a Common Safekeeper for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg. If the relevant Global Note is not intended to be recognised as eligible collateral for Eurosystem monetary policy and intra-day credit operations, the Global Note representing Notes may (or, in the case of Notes listed on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange, shall), on or before the issue date for each Tranche, be deposited with a Common Depositary for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg, or in the case of a Tranche intended to be cleared through Euroclear France, on the issue date with Euroclear France acting as Central Depositary. Global Notes relating to Notes that are not listed on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange may also be deposited with any other clearing system or may be delivered outside any clearing system, provided that the method of such delivery has been agreed in advance by the Issuer, the Fiscal Agent and the relevant Dealer. In the case of NGNs, any such other clearing system must be authorised to hold such notes as eligible collateral for Eurosystem monetary policy and intra-day credit operations.

Subject to compliance with all relevant laws, regulations and directives, Notes may be issued in any currency agreed between the relevant Issuer, the Guarantor (where applicable) and the relevant Dealers, including euro.

Subject to compliance with all relevant laws, regulations and directives, any maturity.

Issue Price

Form of Notes

Clearing Systems

Initial Delivery of Notes

Currencies

Maturities

Denomination

Definitive Notes will be in such denominations as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms save that in respect of any Notes which are to be admitted to trading on any Regulated Market or offered to the public within the territory of any EEA State, in each case in circumstances which require the publication of a prospectus under the Prospectus Directive, such Notes will have a minimum specified denomination of Euro 1,000 (or the equivalent in another currency) in the case of Unibail-Rodamco as Issuer and not less than Euro 100,000 (or the equivalent in another currency) in respect of the other Issuers.

Fixed Rate Notes

Fixed interest will be payable in arrear on the date or dates in each year specified in the relevant Final Terms.

Floating Rate Notes

Floating Rate Notes will bear interest determined separately for each Series as follows:

on the same basis as the floating rate under a notional interest rate swap transaction in the relevant Specified Currency governed by an agreement incorporating the 2006 ISDA Definitions published by the International Swaps and Derivatives Association, Inc.; or

by reference to LIBOR, EURIBOR or EUR CMS or any other reference rate

in each case as adjusted for any applicable margin.

Interest periods will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

Zero Coupon Notes may be issued at their nominal amount or at a

discount to it and will not bear interest.

Fixed/Floating Rate Notes

Zero Coupon Notes

Fixed/Floating Rate Notes may bear interest at a rate (i) that the Issuer may elect to convert on the date set out in the Final Terms from a Fixed Rate to a Floating Rate (including, for the avoidance of doubt, EUR CMS), or from a Floating Rate to a Fixed Rate or (ii) that will automatically change from a Fixed Rate to a Floating Rate, or from a Floating Rate to a Fixed Rate at the date set out in the Final Terms.

Interest Periods and Interest Rates

The length of the interest periods for the Notes and the applicable interest rate or its method of calculation may differ from time to time or be constant for any Series. Notes may have a maximum interest rate, a minimum interest rate, or both. The use of interest accrual periods permits the Notes to bear interest at different rates in the same interest period. All such information will be set out in the relevant Final Terms.

Redemption

Unless redeemed earlier as described in "Redemption by Instalments", "Optional Redemption", "Early Redemption" and/or "Clean-up Call Option", the Notes will be redeemed on the Maturity Date at par. For tax reasons, in certain circumstances the Issuer may, and in certain circumstances the Issuer shall be required to, redeem the Notes in whole (but not in part).

Make-whole Redemption by the Issuer

Unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms, in respect of any issue of Notes, the Issuer will have the option to redeem the Notes, in whole (but not in part), at any time or from time to time, prior to their Maturity Date, at the Make-whole Redemption Amount.

Redemption by Instalments

The Final Terms issued in respect of each issue of Notes that are redeemable in two or more instalments will set out the dates on which, and the amounts in which, such Notes may be redeemed.

Optional Redemption

The Final Terms issued in respect of each issue of Notes will state whether such Notes may be redeemed prior to their stated maturity at the option of the Issuer (including a Clean-up Call Option) (either in whole or in part) and/or the holders.

Status of Notes

The Notes will constitute unsubordinated and unsecured obligations of the Issuer, all as described in "Terms and Conditions of the Notes – Guarantee and Status".

Status of Guarantee

The Guarantee, where applicable, constitutes the direct, unconditional, unsubordinated and, subject to Condition 3 ("Terms and Conditions of the Notes – Negative Pledge"), unsecured obligation of the Guarantor and shall (subject to such exceptions as are from time to time mandatory under French law) rank equally and rateably with all other present and future unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Guarantor.

Negative Pledge

The terms and conditions of the Notes will contain a negative pledge provision as described in "Terms and Conditions of the Notes – Negative Pledge".

Events of Default

The terms and conditions of the Notes will contain an events of default provision as described in "Terms and Conditions of the Notes – Events of Default".

Substitution of Issuer

The terms and conditions of the Notes will contain a substitution provision as described in "Terms and Conditions of the Notes – Meetings of Noteholder and Modifications –Substitution" allowing any Issuer (subject to certain conditions) to substitute for itself as principal debtor under the Notes, (i) where that Issuer is not Unibail-Rodamco, either Unibail-Rodamco or any Subsidiary of Unibail-Rodamco or (ii) where that Issuer is Unibail-Rodamco, any of its Subsidiaries, provided that, in all cases, where the substitute issuer is not Unibail-Rodamco, the relevant Notes, Receipts, Coupons, Talons and Deed of Covenant shall be unconditionally and irrevocably guaranteed by Unibail-Rodamco by means of a deed poll.

Rating

The Programme has been rated A by S&P and A+ by Fitch.

Notes issued under the Programme may be rated or unrated. Where an issue of Notes is rated, its rating will not necessarily be the same as the rating applicable to the Programme. A rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be subject to suspension, change or withdrawal at any time by the assigning rating agency.

Each Rating Agency ascribes particular meaning to each of its rating according to its own criteria. For example, as defined by

Standard & Poors, an A is somewhat more susceptible to the adverse effects of changes in circumstances and economic conditions than obligations in higher-rated categories. However, the obligor's capacity to meet its financial commitment on the obligation is still strong. Also for example, as defined by Fitch, an A+ rating denotes expectations of low default risk. The capacity for payment of financial commitments is considered strong. This capacity may, nevertheless, be more vulnerable to adverse business or economic conditions than is the case for higher ratings.

Early Redemption

Except as provided in "Optional Redemption" above, Notes will be redeemable at the option of the Issuer prior to maturity only for tax reasons. See "Terms and Conditions of the Notes – Redemption, Purchase and Options".

Withholding Tax

Notes issued by Unibail-Rodamco:

All payments of principal and interest by or on behalf of Unibail-Rodamco in respect of the Notes issued by Unibail-Rodamco shall be made free and clear of, and without withholding or deduction for, any taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges of whatever nature imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed by or within France or any authority therein or thereof having power to tax, unless such withholding or deduction is required by law.

Notes issued by Issuers other than Unibail-Rodamco:

Payments of interest and other revenues in respect of the Notes issued by any Issuer other than Unibail-Rodamco will be made free of, and without withholding or deduction for, any taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges of whatever nature imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed by The Netherlands (in the case of Rodamco Europe Finance) or Sweden (in the case of Rodamco Sverige) or any authority therein or thereof having power to tax, unless such withholding or deduction is required by law.

Governing Law

English.

Listing and Admission to Trading

Application has been made to the Luxembourg Stock Exchange for the Notes issued under the Programme to be admitted to the Official List and to be admitted to trading on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange's regulated market. However, Notes may also be issued under the Programme whereby they will be admitted to trading and/or quotation by other stock exchanges, listing authorities and/or quotation systems as may be agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer, or may be unlisted, in each case as specified in the relevant Final Terms.

Selling Restrictions

For a description of certain restrictions on offers, sales and deliveries of Notes and on the distribution of offering material, see "Subscription and Sale".

TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE NOTES

The following is the text of the terms and conditions that, subject to completion in accordance with the provisions of the relevant Final Terms, shall be applicable to the Notes in definitive form (if any) issued in exchange for the Global Note(s) representing each Series. Either (i) the full text of these terms and conditions together with the relevant provisions of the Final Terms or (ii) these terms and conditions as so completed (and subject to simplification by the deletion of non-applicable provisions) shall be endorsed on such Notes. All capitalised terms that are not defined in these Conditions will have the meanings given to them in the relevant Final Terms. Those definitions will be endorsed on the definitive Notes. References in the Conditions to "Notes" are to the Notes of one Series only, not to all Notes that may be issued under the Programme.

The Notes are issued pursuant to an Amended and Restated Agency Agreement dated 30 July 2015 (as such may have been further amended or supplemented as at the Issue Date, the "Agency Agreement") between the Issuers, Unibail-Rodamco as Guarantor, BNP Paribas Securities Services, Luxembourg Branch as fiscal agent and the other agents named in it and with the benefit of an Amended and Restated Deed of Covenant dated 30 July 2015 (as such may have been further amended or supplemented as at the Issue Date, the "Deed of Covenant") executed, inter alios, by the Issuers and the Guarantor in relation to the Notes. Reference in any Notes to the "Issuer" means, unless otherwise specified therein, the Issuer of such Notes, as specified on the relevant Final Terms. The fiscal agent, the paying agents, the calculation agent(s), the redenomination agent and the consolidation agent for the time being (if any) are referred to below respectively as the "Fiscal Agent", the "Paying Agents" (which expression shall include the Fiscal Agent), the "Calculation Agent(s)", the "Redenomination Agent" and the "Consolidation Agent". The Noteholders (as defined below), the holders of the interest coupons (the "Coupons") relating to interest bearing Notes and, where applicable in the case of such Notes, talons for further Coupons (the "Talons") (the "Couponholders") and the holders of the receipts for the payment of instalments of principal (the "Receipts") relating to Notes of which the principal is payable in instalments are deemed to have notice of all of the provisions of the Agency Agreement applicable to them.

As used in these Conditions, "Tranche" means Notes which are identical in all respects.

Copies of the Agency Agreement and the Deed of Covenant are available for inspection at the specified offices of each of the Paying Agents.

1 Form, Denomination, Title and Redenomination

(a) Form and Denomination

The Notes are issued in bearer form in the Specified Denomination(s) shown hereon.

This Note is a Fixed Rate Note, a Floating Rate Note, a Zero Coupon Note, an Instalment Note, a combination of any of the foregoing or any other kind of Note, depending upon the Interest and Redemption/ Payment Basis shown hereon, provided that in the case of any Notes admitted to trading as provided hereon, the minimum Specified Denomination shall be €1,000 (or its equivalent in any other currency as at the date of issue of such Notes) in respect of Unibail-Rodamco and not less than €100,000 (or its equivalent in any other currency as at the date of issue of such Notes) in respect of the other Issuers.

The Notes are serially numbered and are issued with Coupons (and, where appropriate, a Talon) attached, save in the case of Zero Coupon Notes in which case references to interest (other than in relation to interest due after the Maturity Date), Coupons and Talons in these Conditions are not applicable. Instalment Notes are issued with one or more Receipts attached.

(b) Title

Title to the Notes and the Receipts, Coupons and Talons shall pass by delivery. Except as ordered by a court of competent jurisdiction or as required by law, the holder (as defined below) of any Note, Receipt, Coupon or Talon shall be deemed to be and may be treated as its absolute owner for all purposes, whether or not it is overdue and regardless of any notice of ownership, trust or an interest in it, any writing on it or its theft or loss and no person shall be liable for so treating the holder.

In these Conditions, "**Noteholder**" means the bearer of any Note and the Receipts relating to it, "**holder**" (in relation to a Note, Receipt, Coupon or Talon) means the bearer of any Note, Receipt, Coupon or Talon and capitalised terms have the meanings given to them hereon, the absence of any such meaning indicating that such term is not applicable to the Notes.

(c) Redenomination

- (i) The Issuer may (if so specified hereon) without the consent of the holder of any Note, Receipt, Coupon or Talon, by giving at least 30 days' notice in accordance with Condition 13, on or after the date on which the Member State of the European Union in whose national currency such Notes are denominated has become a participant Member State in the single currency of the European Economic and Monetary Union (as provided in the Treaty establishing the European Community (the "EC"), as amended from time to time (the "Treaty") or events have occurred which have substantially the same effects (in either case, "EMU"), redenominate all, but not some only, of the Notes of any Series into Euro and adjust the aggregate principal amount and the Specified Denomination(s) set out in the relevant Final Terms accordingly, as described below. The date on which such redenomination becomes effective shall be referred to in these Conditions as the "Redenomination Date".
- (ii) The redenomination of the Notes pursuant to Condition 1(c)(i) shall be made by converting the principal amount of each Note from the relevant national currency into Euro using the fixed relevant national currency Euro conversion rate established by the Council of the European Union pursuant to applicable regulations and rounding the resultant figure to the nearest €0.01 (with €0.005 being rounded upwards). If the Issuer so elects, the figure resulting from conversion of the principal amount of each Note using the fixed relevant national currency Euro conversion rate shall be rounded down to the nearest Euro. The Euro denominations of the Notes so determined shall be notified to Noteholders in accordance with Condition 13. Any balance remaining from the redenomination with a denomination higher than €0.01 shall be paid by way of cash adjustment rounded to the nearest €0.01 (with €0.005 being rounded upwards). Such cash adjustment will be payable in Euro on the Redenomination Date in the manner notified to Noteholders by the Issuer.
- (iii) Upon redenomination of the Notes, any reference in the relevant Final Terms to the relevant national currency shall be construed as a reference to Euro.
- (iv) The Issuer may, with the prior approval of the Redenomination Agent and the Consolidation Agent, in connection with any redenomination pursuant to this Condition or any consolidation pursuant to Condition 12, without the consent of the holder of any Note, Receipt, Coupon or Talon, make any changes or additions to these Conditions or Condition 12 (including, without limitation, any change to any applicable business day definition, business day convention, principal financial centre of the country of the Specified Currency, interest accrual basis or benchmark), taking into account market practice in respect of redenominated euromarket debt obligations and which it believes are not prejudicial to the interests of such holders. Any such changes or additions shall, in the absence of manifest error, be binding on the holders of Notes, Receipts, Coupons and Talons and shall be notified to Noteholders in accordance with Condition 13 as soon as practicable thereafter.
- (v) Neither the Issuer nor any Paying Agent shall be liable to the holder of any Note, Receipt, Coupon or Talon or other person for any commissions, costs, losses or expenses in relation to or resulting from the credit or transfer of Euro or any currency conversion or rounding effected in connection therewith.

2 Guarantee and Status

(a) Guarantee and Status of the Guarantee

The Guarantor has unconditionally and irrevocably guaranteed the due payment of all sums expressed to be payable under the Notes, Receipts and Coupons issued by any Issuer (other than Unibail-Rodamco). Its obligations in that respect (the "Guarantee") are contained in the Deed of Covenant and constitute direct, unconditional, unsubordinated and (subject to Condition 3) unsecured obligations of the Guarantor

and shall (subject to such exceptions as are from time to time mandatory under applicable French law) at all times rank *pari passu*, without any preference or priority by reason of date of issue, currency of payment or otherwise with all other present and future unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Guarantor.

(b) Status of Notes

The payment obligations of the Issuer under the Notes and the Receipts and Coupons relating to them constitute direct, unconditional, unsubordinated and (subject to Condition 3) unsecured obligations of the Issuer and rank and will rank *pari passu* without any preference among themselves and (subject to such exceptions as are from time to time mandatory under applicable law of the jurisdiction of incorporation of the Issuer) equally and rateably with all other present or future unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Issuer.

3 Negative Pledge

Neither the Issuer nor the Guarantor (where applicable) will, and each of the Issuer and the Guarantor (where applicable) will ensure that none of Unibail-Rodamco's Principal Subsidiaries will, create or permit to subsist any Security Interest upon the whole or any part of their respective assets or revenues, present or future, to secure any Relevant Debt or any guarantee or indemnity in respect of any Relevant Debt unless, at the same time or prior thereto, the Issuer's obligations under the Notes and, where applicable, the Guarantor's obligations under the Guarantee are rateably and equally secured therewith or benefit from a guarantee or indemnity in substantially identical terms thereto except, in the case of any entity which becomes a Principal Subsidiary of Unibail-Rodamco (through acquisition or otherwise) or which is merged into the Issuer or the Guarantor, where applicable, or into any of Unibail-Rodamco's Principal Subsidiaries or any other Subsidiary of Unibail-Rodamco and as a result of which such Subsidiary becomes a Principal Subsidiary, for any Security Interest existing on or over any present or future assets or revenues of such entity on the date on which it becomes a Principal Subsidiary or is merged into Unibail-Rodamco or a Principal Subsidiary or any such other Subsidiary of Unibail-Rodamco (including the subsequent renewal of such Security Interest) or in respect of which a binding agreement to create it exists provided such Security Interest was not created in contemplation of or in connection with it becoming a Principal Subsidiary of Unibail-Rodamco or being so merged.

For the purposes of these Conditions:

"Principal Subsidiary" has the meaning set out in Condition 9 below.

"Relevant Debt" means any present or future indebtedness in the form of or represented by bonds, notes (being, in the case of Unibail-Rodamco, *obligations*), other securities (being, in the case of Unibail-Rodamco, *titres financiers*, as referred to in Article L.211-1 II of the French *Code monétaire et financier* (but excluding securities referred to in paragraphs II-1 and II-3 of such Article and *copies exécutoires à ordre*)), which are or are capable of being quoted, admitted to trading or ordinarily dealt in on any regulated market.

"Security Interest" means any mortgage, lien, charge, pledge or other form of security interest (being, in the case of Unibail-Rodamco, a *sûreté réelle*).

"Subsidiary" means, in relation to any person or entity at any time, any other person or entity (whether or not now existing) that is controlled directly or indirectly, or more than 50 per cent. of whose issued share capital (or equivalent) is held or owned, by such person or entity and/or any of such person or entity's subsidiaries at such time. For a person or entity to be "controlled" by another person or entity means that such other person or entity holds or owns, either directly or indirectly, a percentage of the share capital of such person or entity which entitles it to exercise a majority of voting rights at the general assemblies of such person or entity.

4 Interest and other Calculations

(a) Interest on Fixed Rate Notes

Each Fixed Rate Note bears interest on its outstanding nominal amount from, and including, the Interest Commencement Date at the rate per annum (expressed as a percentage) equal to the Rate of Interest, such interest being payable in arrear on each Interest Payment Date. The amount of interest payable shall be determined in accordance with Condition 4(g).

(b) Interest on Floating Rate Notes

(i) Interest Payment Dates

Each Floating Rate Note bears interest on its outstanding nominal amount from, and including, the Interest Commencement Date at the rate per annum (expressed as a percentage) equal to the Rate of Interest, such interest being payable in arrear on each Interest Payment Date. The amount of interest payable shall be determined in accordance with Condition 4(g). Such Interest Payment Date(s) is/are either shown hereon as Specified Interest Payment Dates or, if no Specified Interest Payment Date(s) is/are shown hereon, Interest Payment Date shall mean each date which falls the number of months or other period shown hereon as the Interest Period after the preceding Interest Payment Date or, in the case of the first Interest Payment Date, after the Interest Commencement Date.

(ii) Business Day Convention

If any date referred to in these Conditions that is specified to be subject to adjustment in accordance with a Business Day Convention would otherwise fall on a day that is not a Business Day, then, if the Business Day Convention specified is (A) the Floating Rate Business Day Convention, such date shall be postponed to the next day that is a Business Day unless it would thereby fall into the next calendar month, in which event (x) such date shall be brought forward to the immediately preceding Business Day and (y) each subsequent such date shall be the last Business Day of the month in which such date would have fallen had it not been subject to adjustment, (B) the Following Business Day Convention, such date shall be postponed to the next day that is a Business Day Convention, such date shall be postponed to the next day that is a Business Day unless it would thereby fall into the next calendar month, in which event such date shall be brought forward to the immediately preceding Business Day Convention, such date shall be brought forward to the immediately preceding Business Day.

(iii) Rate of Interest for Floating Rate Notes

The Rate of Interest in respect of Floating Rate Notes for each Interest Accrual Period shall be determined in the manner specified hereon and the provisions below relating to either ISDA Determination or Screen Rate Determination shall apply, depending upon which is specified hereon.

(A) ISDA Determination for Floating Rate Notes

Where ISDA Determination is specified hereon as the manner in which the Rate of Interest is to be determined, the Rate of Interest for each Interest Accrual Period shall be determined by the Calculation Agent as a rate equal to the relevant ISDA Rate. For the purposes of this sub-paragraph (A), "ISDA Rate" for an Interest Accrual Period means a rate equal to the Floating Rate that would be determined by the Calculation Agent under a Swap Transaction under the terms of an agreement incorporating the ISDA Definitions and under which:

- (x) the Floating Rate Option is as specified hereon;
- (y) the Designated Maturity is a period specified hereon; and

(z) the relevant Reset Date is the first day of that Interest Accrual Period unless otherwise specified hereon.

For the purposes of this sub-paragraph (A), "Floating Rate", "Calculation Agent", "Floating Rate Option", "Designated Maturity", "Reset Date" and "Swap Transaction" have the meanings given to those terms in the ISDA Definitions.

- (B) Screen Rate Determination for Floating Rate Notes
 - (a) Where Screen Rate Determination is specified hereon as the manner in which the Rate of Interest is to be determined, the Rate of Interest for each Interest Accrual Period will subject as provided below, be either:
 - (1) the offered quotation; or
 - (2) the arithmetic mean of the offered quotations,

(expressed as a percentage rate per annum) for the Reference Rate which appears or appear, as the case may be, on the Relevant Screen Page as at either 11.00 a.m. (London time in the case of LIBOR or Brussels time in the case of EURIBOR) on the Interest Determination Date in question as determined by the Calculation Agent. If five or more of such offered quotations are available on the Relevant Screen Page, the highest (or, if there is more than one such highest quotation, one only of such quotations) and the lowest (or, if there is more than one such lowest quotation, one only of such quotations) shall be disregarded by the Calculation Agent for the purpose of determining the arithmetic mean of such offered quotations.

If the Reference Rate from time to time in respect of Floating Rate Notes is specified hereon as being other than LIBOR or EURIBOR, the Rate of Interest in respect of such Notes will be determined as provided hereon.

- (b) If the Relevant Screen Page is not available or, if sub-paragraph (a)(1) above applies and no such offered quotation appears on the Relevant Screen Page, or, if sub-paragraph (a)(2) above applies and fewer than three such offered quotations appear on the Relevant Screen Page, in each case as at the time specified above, subject as provided below, the Calculation Agent shall request, if the Reference Rate is LIBOR, the principal London office of each of the Reference Banks or, if the Reference Rate is EURIBOR, the principal Euro-zone office of each of the Reference Banks, to provide the Calculation Agent with its offered quotation (expressed as a percentage rate per annum) for the Reference Rate if the Reference Rate is LIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (London time), or if the Reference Rate is EURIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Brussels time) on the Interest Determination Date in question. If two or more of the Reference Banks provide the Calculation Agent with such offered quotations, the Rate of Interest for such Interest Accrual Period shall be the arithmetic mean of such offered quotations as determined by the Calculation Agent;
- (c) If paragraph (b) above applies and the Calculation Agent determines that fewer than two Reference Banks are providing offered quotations, subject as provided below, the Rate of Interest shall be the arithmetic mean of the rates per annum (expressed as a percentage) as communicated to (and at the request of) the Calculation Agent by the Reference Banks or any two or more of them, at which such banks were offered, if the Reference Rate is LIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (London time) or, if the Reference Rate is EURIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Brussels time) on the relevant Interest Determination Date, deposits in the Specified Currency for a period equal to that which would have been used for the Reference Rate by leading banks in, if the Reference Rate is LIBOR, the London inter-bank market or, if the Reference Rate is EURIBOR, the Euro-zone inter-bank market, as the case may be,

or, if fewer than two of the Reference Banks provide the Calculation Agent with such offered rates, the offered rate for deposits in the Specified Currency for a period equal to that which would have been used for the Reference Rate, or the arithmetic mean of the offered rates for deposits in the Specified Currency for a period equal to that which would have been used for the Reference Rate, at which, if the Reference Rate is LIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (London time) or, if the Reference Rate is EURIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Brussels time), on the relevant Interest Determination Date, any one or more banks (which bank or banks is or are in the opinion of the Trustee and the Issuer suitable for such purpose) informs the Calculation Agent it is quoting to leading banks in, if the Reference Rate is LIBOR, the London inter-bank market or, if the Reference Rate is EURIBOR, the Euro-zone inter-bank market, as the case may be, provided that, if the Rate of Interest cannot be determined in accordance with the foregoing provisions of this paragraph, the Rate of Interest shall be determined as at the last preceding Interest Determination Date (though substituting, where a different Margin or Maximum or Minimum Rate of Interest is to be applied to the relevant Interest Accrual Period from that which applied to the last preceding Interest Accrual Period, the Margin or Maximum or Minimum Rate of Interest relating to the relevant Interest Accrual Period, in place of the Margin or Maximum or Minimum Rate of Interest relating to that last preceding Interest Accrual Period).

(d) Where Screen Rate Determination is specified in the applicable Final Terms as the manner in which the Rate of Interest is to be determined and the Reference Rate in respect of the Floating Rate Notes is specified as being EUR CMS, the Rate of Interest for each Interest Accrual Period will, subject as provided below, be the offered quotation (expressed as a percentage rate per annum) for EUR CMS relating to the relevant maturity (the relevant maturity year mid swap rate in EUR (annual 30/360)), which appears on the Relevant Screen Page, being Reuters page "ISDAFIX2" under the heading "EURIBOR BASIS - EUR", as at 11.00 a.m. Frankfurt time, in the case of the EUR-ISDA-EURIBOR Swap Rate-11:00 on the relevant Interest Determination Date in question plus or minus (as indicated in the applicable Final Terms) the Margin (if any), all as determined by the Calculation Agent.

In the event that the EUR CMS does not appear on the Relevant Screen Page, the Calculation Agent shall determine on the relevant Interest Determination Date the applicable rate based on quotations of five Reference Banks (to be selected by the Calculation Agent and the relevant Issuer) for EUR CMS relating to the relevant maturity (in each case the relevant mid-market annual swap rate commencing two TARGET Business Days following the relevant Interest Determination Date). The highest and lowest (or, in the event of equality, one of the highest and/or lowest) quotations so determined shall be disregarded by the Calculation Agent for the purpose of determining the Reference Rate which will be the arithmetic mean (rounded if necessary to five significant figures with halves being rounded up) of such provided quotations.

If, for any reason, the EUR CMS is no longer published or if fewer than three quotations are provided to the Calculation Agent in accordance with the above paragraph, it will be determined by the Calculation Agent in its sole discretion following discussions with the Issuer, acting in good faith and in a commercial and reasonable manner.

Where any Reference Rate is specified in the relevant Final Terms as being determined by linear interpolation in respect of an Interest Accrual Period, the Rate of Interest for such Interest Accrual Period shall be calculated by the Calculation Agent by straight line linear interpolation by reference to two rates based on the Reference Rate, one of which shall be determined as if the maturity were the period

of time (for which rates are available) next shorter than the length of the relevant Interest Accrual Period, and the other of which shall be determined as if the maturity were the period of time (for which rates are available) next longer than the length of the relevant Interest Accrual Period.

(c) Zero Coupon Notes

Where a Note the Interest Basis of which is specified to be Zero Coupon is repayable prior to the Maturity Date and is not paid when due, the amount due and payable prior to the Maturity Date shall be the Early Redemption Amount of such Note. As from the Maturity Date, the Rate of Interest for any overdue principal of such a Note shall be a rate per annum (expressed as a percentage) equal to the Amortisation Yield (as described in Condition 5(b)(i)).

(d) Fixed/Floating Rate Notes

Fixed/Floating Rate Notes may bear interest at a rate (i) that the Issuer may elect to convert on the date set out in the Final Terms from a Fixed Rate to a Floating Rate (including, for the avoidance of doubt, EUR CMS), or from a Floating Rate to a Fixed Rate or (ii) that will automatically change from a Fixed Rate to a Floating Rate, or from a Floating Rate to a Fixed Rate at the date(s) set out in the Final Terms.

(e) Accrual of Interest

Interest shall cease to accrue on each Note on the due date for redemption unless, upon due presentation, payment is improperly withheld or refused, in which event interest shall continue to accrue (after as well as before judgment) at the Rate of Interest in the manner provided in this Condition 4 to the Relevant Date (as defined in Condition 7).

(f) Margin, Maximum/Minimum Rates of Interest, Instalment Amounts and Redemption Amounts and Rounding

- (i) If any Margin is specified hereon (either (x) generally, or (y) in relation to one or more Interest Accrual Periods), an adjustment shall be made to all Rates of Interest, in the case of (x), or the Rates of Interest for the specified Interest Accrual Periods, in the case of (y), calculated in accordance with (b) above by adding (if a positive number) or subtracting the absolute value (if a negative number) of such Margin, subject always to the next paragraph.
- (ii) If any Maximum or Minimum Rate of Interest, Instalment Amount or Redemption Amount is specified hereon, then any Rate of Interest, Instalment Amount or Redemption Amount shall be subject to such maximum or minimum, as the case may be.
- (iii) For the purposes of any calculations required pursuant to these Conditions, (x) all percentages resulting from such calculations shall be rounded, if necessary, to the nearest one hundred-thousandth of a percentage point (with halves being rounded up), (y) all figures shall be rounded to seven significant figures (with halves being rounded up) and (z) all currency amounts that fall due and payable shall be rounded to the nearest unit of such currency (with halves being rounded up) save in the case of yen, which shall be rounded down to the nearest yen. For these purposes "unit" means the lowest amount of such currency that is available as legal tender in the country(ies) of such currency.

(g) Calculations

The amount of interest payable per Calculation Amount in respect of any Note for any Interest Accrual Period shall be equal to the product of the Rate of Interest, the Calculation Amount specified hereon, and the Day Count Fraction for such Interest Accrual Period, unless an Interest Amount is applicable to such Interest Accrual Period, in which case the amount of interest payable per Calculation Amount in respect of such Note for such Interest Accrual Period shall equal such Interest Amount. Where any Interest Period comprises two or more Interest Accrual Periods, the amount of interest payable per Calculation Amount in respect of such Interest Period shall be the sum of the amounts of interest payable in respect of each of those Interest Accrual Periods. In respect of any other period for which

interest is required to be calculated, the provisions above shall apply save that the Day Count Fraction shall be for the period for which interest is required to be calculated.

(h) Determination and Publication of Rates of Interest, Interest Amounts, Final Redemption Amounts, Early Redemption Amounts, Optional Redemption Amounts and Instalment Amounts

The Calculation Agent shall, as soon as practicable on such date as the Calculation Agent may be required to calculate any rate or amount, obtain any quotation or make any determination or calculation, determine such rate and calculate the Interest Amounts for the relevant Interest Accrual Period. calculate the Final Redemption Amount, Early Redemption Amount, Optional Redemption Amount or Instalment Amount, obtain such quotation or make such determination or calculation, as the case may be, and cause the Rate of Interest and the Interest Amounts for each Interest Accrual Period and the relevant Interest Payment Date and, if required to be calculated, the Final Redemption Amount, Early Redemption Amount, Optional Redemption Amount or any Instalment Amount to be notified to the Fiscal Agent, the Issuer, each of the Paying Agents, the Noteholders, any other Calculation Agent appointed in respect of the Notes that is to make a further calculation upon receipt of such information and, if the Notes are listed on a stock exchange or other relevant authority and the rules of such exchange or other relevant authority so require, such exchange as soon as possible after their determination but in no event later than (i) the commencement of the relevant Interest Period, if determined prior to such time, in the case of notification to such exchange of a Rate of Interest and Interest Amount, or (ii) in all other cases, the fourth Business Day after such determination. Where any Interest Payment Date or Interest Period Date is subject to adjustment pursuant to Condition 4(b)(ii), the Interest Amounts and the Interest Payment Date so published may subsequently be amended (or appropriate alternative arrangements made by way of adjustment) without notice in the event of an extension or shortening of the Interest Period. If the Notes become due and payable under Condition 9, the accrued interest and the Rate of Interest payable in respect of the Notes shall nevertheless continue to be calculated as previously in accordance with this Condition but no publication of the Rate of Interest or the Interest Amount so calculated need be made. The determination of any rate or amount, the obtaining of each quotation and the making of each determination or calculation by the Calculation Agent(s) shall (in the absence of manifest error) be final and binding upon all parties.

(i) Definitions

In these Conditions, unless the context otherwise requires, the following defined terms shall have the meanings set out below:

"Business Day" means:

- (i) in the case of a currency other than euro and Renminbi, a day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments in the principal financial centre for such currency; and/or
- (ii) in the case of euro, a day on which the TARGET System is operating (a "**TARGET Business Day**"); and/or
- (iii) in case of Renminbi, a day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments in Renminbi in Hong Kong and in the relevant Business Centre(s) (if any); and/or
- (iv) in the case of a currency and/or one or more Business Centres, a day (other than a Saturday or a Sunday) on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments in such currency in the Business Centre(s) or, if no currency is indicated, generally in each of the Business Centres

"Day Count Fraction" means, in respect of the calculation of an amount of interest on any Note for any period of time (from and including the first day of such period to but excluding the last) (whether or not constituting an Interest Period or an Interest Accrual Period, the "Calculation Period"):

(i) if "Actual/Actual" or "Actual/Actual - ISDA" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the actual number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 365 (or, if any portion of that

Calculation Period falls in a leap year, the sum of (A) the actual number of days in that portion of the Calculation Period falling in a leap year divided by 366 and (B) the actual number of days in that portion of the Calculation Period falling in a non-leap year divided by 365);

- (ii) if "Actual/365 (Fixed)" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the actual number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 365;
- (iii) if "**Actual/360**" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the actual number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 360;
- (iv) if "30/360", "360/360" or "Bond Basis" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 360, calculated on a formula basis as follows:

where:

"Y₁" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls:

"Y₂" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

"M₁" is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;

"M₂" is the calendar month, expressed as number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

" D_1 " is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31, in which case D_1 will be 30; and

" D_2 " is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31 and D_1 is greater than 29, in which case D_2 will be 30;

(v) if "30E/360" or "Eurobond Basis" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 360, calculated on a formula basis as follows:

where:

"Y₁" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls:

"Y₂" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

"M₁" is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;

"M₂" is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

" D_1 " is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31, in which case D_1 will be 30; and

- " D_2 " is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31, in which case D_2 will be 30;
- (vi) if "30E/360 (ISDA)" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 360, calculated on a formula basis as follows:

where:

- "Y₁" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;
- "Y₂" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;
- "M₁" is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;
- "M₂" is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;
- " D_1 " is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Calculation Period, unless (x) that day is the last day of February or (y) such number would be 31, in which case D_1 will be 30; and
- " D_2 " is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period, unless (x) that day is the last day of February but not the Maturity Date or (y) such number would be 31, in which case D_2 will be 30;
- (vii) if "Actual/Actual-ICMA" is specified in the relevant Final Terms.
 - (A) if the Calculation Period is equal to or shorter than the Determination Period during which it falls, the number of days in the Calculation Period divided by the product of (x) the number of days in such Determination Period and (y) the number of Determination Periods normally ending in any year; and
 - (B) if the Calculation Period is longer than one Determination Period, the sum of:
 - (x) the number of days in such Calculation Period falling in the Determination Period in which it begins divided by the product of (1) the number of days in such Determination Period and (2) the number of Determination Periods normally ending in any year; and
 - (y) the number of days in such Calculation Period falling in the next Determination Period divided by the product of (1) the number of days in such Determination Period and (2) the number of Determination Periods normally ending in any year;
- (viii) if "30/360 (Fixed)" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the number of days in the period from (and including) the most recent Interest Payment Date (or, if none, the Interest Commencement Date) to (but excluding) the relevant payment date (such number of days being calculated on the basis of a year of 360 days with 12 30-day months) divided by 360; and
- (ix) if "Actual/365 (Sterling)" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the actual number of days in the Interest Period divided by 365 or, in the case of an Interest Payment Date falling in a leap year, 366;

where:

"Determination Date" means the date specified as such in the relevant Final Terms or, if none is so specified, the Interest Payment Date

"**Determination Period**" means the period from and including a Determination Date in any year to but excluding the next Determination Date

"Euro-zone" means the region comprising member states of the European Union that adopt the single currency in accordance with the Treaty on the functioning of the European Union

"Interest Accrual Period" means the period beginning on (and including) the Interest Commencement Date and ending on (but excluding) the first Interest Period Date and each successive period beginning on (and including) an Interest Period Date and ending on (but excluding) the next succeeding Interest Period Date

"Interest Amount" means:

- (i) in respect of an Interest Accrual Period, the amount of interest payable per Calculation Amount for that Interest Accrual Period and which, in the case of Fixed Rate Notes shall mean the Fixed Coupon Amount or Broken Amount, specified in the relevant Final Terms as being payable on the Interest Payment Date ending the Interest Period of which such Interest Accrual Period forms part; and
- (ii) in respect of any other period, the amount of interest payable per Calculation Amount for that period

"Interest Commencement Date" means the Issue Date or such other date as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms

"Interest Determination Date" means, with respect to a Rate of Interest and Interest Accrual Period or the interest amount in relation to RMB Notes, the date specified as such in the relevant Final Terms or, if none is so specified, (i) the first day of such Interest Accrual Period if the Specified Currency is Sterling or Hong Kong dollars or Renminbi or (ii) the day falling two Business Days in London for the Specified Currency prior to the first day of such Interest Accrual Period if the Specified Currency is neither Sterling nor euro nor Hong Kong dollars or Renminbi or (iii) the day falling two TARGET Business Days prior to the first day of such Interest Accrual Period if the Specified Currency is euro

"Interest Period" means the period beginning on (and including) the Interest Commencement Date and ending on (but excluding) the first Interest Payment Date and each successive period beginning on (and including) an Interest Payment Date and ending on (but excluding) the next succeeding Interest Payment Date

"Interest Period Date" means each Interest Payment Date unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms

"ISDA Definitions" means the 2006 ISDA Definitions published by the International Swaps and Derivatives Association, Inc, as amended and updated as at the Issue Date of the first Tranche of Notes which are available on request from the Issuer

"Rate of Interest" means the rate of interest payable from time to time in respect of this Note and that is either specified or calculated in accordance with the provisions hereon

"Redemption Amount" means the Final Redemption Amount, the Early Redemption Amount, the Make-whole Redemption Amount or the Optional Redemption Amount, as the case may be, of the Note, which in each case, unless specified in the relevant Final Terms, shall be its nominal amount

"Reference Banks" means, in the case of a determination of LIBOR, the principal London office of four major banks in the London inter-bank market and, in the case of a determination of EURIBOR, the principal Euro-zone office of four major banks in the Euro-zone inter-bank market, in each case selected by the Calculation Agent

"Reference Rate" means the rate specified as such in the relevant Final Terms

"Relevant Screen Page" means such page, section, caption, column or other part of a particular information service as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms

"RMB Note" means a Note denominated in Renminbi

"Specified Currency" means the currency specified as such in the relevant Final Terms or, if none is specified, the currency in which the Notes are denominated

"TARGET System" means the Trans-European Automated Real-Time Gross Settlement Express Transfer (known as TARGET2) System which was launched on 19 November 2007 or any successor thereto.

(j) Calculation Agent

The Issuer shall procure that there shall at all times be one or more Calculation Agents if provision is made for them hereon and for so long as any Note is outstanding (as defined in the Agency Agreement). Where more than one Calculation Agent is appointed in respect of the Notes, references in these Conditions to the Calculation Agent shall be construed as each Calculation Agent performing its respective duties under the Conditions. If the Calculation Agent is unable or unwilling to act as such or if the Calculation Agent fails duly to establish the Rate of Interest for an Interest Accrual Period or to calculate any Interest Amount, Instalment Amount, Final Redemption Amount, Early Redemption Amount, Make-whole Redemption Amount or Optional Redemption Amount, as the case may be, or to comply with any other requirement, the Issuer shall appoint a leading bank or investment banking firm engaged in the interbank market (or, if appropriate, money, swap or over-the-counter index options market) that is most closely connected with the calculation or determination to be made by the Calculation Agent (acting through its principal London office or any other office actively involved in such market) to act as such in its place. The Calculation Agent may not resign its duties without a successor having been appointed as aforesaid.

(k) RMB Notes

Notwithstanding the foregoing, each RMB Note which is a Fixed Rate Note bears interest from (and including) the Interest Commencement Date at the rate per annum equal to the Rate of Interest. For the purposes of calculating the amount of interest, if any Interest Payment Date would otherwise fall on a day which is not a Business Day, it shall be postponed to the next day which is a Business Day unless it would thereby fall into the next calendar month in which case it shall be brought forward to the immediately preceding Business Day. Interest will be payable in arrear on each Interest Payment Date.

The Calculation Agent will, as soon as practicable after 11.00 a.m. (Hong Kong time) on each Interest Determination Date, calculate the amount of interest payable per Specified Denomination for the relevant Interest Accrual Period. The determination of the amount of interest payable per Specified Denomination by the Calculation Agent shall (in the absence of manifest error and after confirmation by the Issuer) be final and binding upon all parties.

The Calculation Agent will cause the amount of interest payable per Specified Denomination for each Interest Accrual Period and the relevant Interest Payment Date to be notified to each of the Paying Agents and to be notified to Noteholders as soon as possible after their determination but in no event later than the fourth Business Day thereafter. The amount of interest payable per Specified Denomination and Interest Payment Date so published may subsequently be amended (or appropriate alternative arrangements made by way of adjustment) without notice in the event of an extension or shortening of the Interest Accrual Period. If the Notes become due and payable under Condition 9, the accrued interest per Specified Denomination shall nevertheless continue to be calculated as previously by the Calculation Agent in accordance with this provision but no publication of the amount of interest payable per Specified Denomination so calculated need be made.

Interest shall be calculated in respect of any period by applying the Rate of Interest to the Specified Denomination, multiplying such product by the actual number of days in the relevant Interest Accrual Period or, as applicable, other period concerned and dividing it by 365, and rounding the resultant figure

to the nearest Renminbi sub-unit, half of any such sub-unit being rounded upwards or otherwise in accordance with applicable market convention.

5 Redemption, Purchase and Options

(a) Redemption by Instalments and Final Redemption

- (i) Unless previously redeemed or purchased and cancelled as provided in this Condition 5, each Note that provides for Instalment Dates and Instalment Amounts shall be partially redeemed on each Instalment Date at the related Instalment Amount specified hereon. The outstanding nominal amount of each such Note shall be reduced by the Instalment Amount (or, if such Instalment Amount is calculated by reference to a proportion of the nominal amount of such Note, such proportion) for all purposes with effect from the related Instalment Date, unless payment of the Instalment Amount is improperly withheld or refused, in which case, such amount shall remain outstanding until the Relevant Date relating to such Instalment Amount.
- (ii) Unless previously redeemed or purchased and cancelled as provided below, each Note shall be finally redeemed on the Maturity Date specified hereon at its Final Redemption Amount (which is its nominal amount) or, in the case of a Note falling within paragraph (i) above, its final Instalment Amount.

(b) Early Redemption

(i) Zero Coupon Notes

- (A) The Early Redemption Amount payable in respect of any Zero Coupon Note, upon redemption of such Note pursuant to Condition 5(c), 5(e), 5(f) or 5(g) or upon it becoming due and payable as provided in Condition 9 shall be the Amortised Face Amount (calculated as provided below) of such Note unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms.
- (B) Subject to the provisions of sub-paragraph (C) below, the Amortised Face Amount of any such Note shall be the scheduled Final Redemption Amount of such Note on the Maturity Date discounted at a rate per annum (expressed as a percentage) equal to the Amortisation Yield (which, if none is shown hereon, shall be such rate as would produce an Amortised Face Amount equal to the issue price of the Notes if they were discounted back to their issue price on the Issue Date) compounded annually.
- (C) If the Early Redemption Amount payable in respect of any such Note upon its redemption pursuant to Condition 5(c), 5(e), 5(f) or 5(g) or upon it becoming due and payable as provided in Condition 9 is not paid when due, the Early Redemption Amount due and payable in respect of such Note shall be the Amortised Face Amount of such Note as described in subparagraph (B) above, except that such sub-paragraph shall have effect as though the date on which the Note becomes due and payable were the Relevant Date. The calculation of the Amortised Face Amount in accordance with this sub-paragraph shall continue to be made (both before and after judgment) until the Relevant Date, unless the Relevant Date falls on or after the Maturity Date, in which case the amount due and payable shall be the scheduled Final Redemption Amount of such Note on the Maturity Date together with any interest that may accrue in accordance with Condition 4(c).

Where such calculation is to be made for a period of less than one year, it shall be made on the basis of the Day Count Fraction shown hereon.

(ii) Other Notes

The Early Redemption Amount payable in respect of any Note (other than Notes described in paragraph (i) above), upon redemption of such Note pursuant to Condition 5(c), 5(e), 5(f) or 5(g) or upon it becoming due and payable as provided in Condition 9, shall be the Final Redemption Amount together with interest accrued to the date fixed for redemption unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms.

(c) Redemption for Taxation Reasons

- (i) If, by reason of any change in the applicable law of the jurisdiction of incorporation of the Issuer and/or, where applicable, the Guarantor (in each case, the "Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction") or in each case, any political subdivision or any authority therein or thereof having power to tax, or any change in the official application or interpretation of any such law, becoming effective after the Issue Date, the Issuer and/or, as the case may be, the Guarantor would on the occasion of the next payment of principal or interest due in respect of the Notes or, where applicable (if it were called) under the Guarantee, not be able to make such payment without having to pay additional amounts as specified under Condition 7, the Issuer may, at its option, on any Interest Payment Date or, if so specified hereon, at any time, subject to having given not more than 45 nor less than 30 days' prior notice to the Noteholders (which notice shall be irrevocable), in accordance with Condition 13 redeem all, but not some only, of the Notes at their Redemption Amount together with any interest accrued to the date set for redemption provided that the due date for redemption of which notice hereunder may be given shall be no earlier than the latest practicable date on which the Issuer or the Guarantor, as the case may be, could make payment of principal and interest without withholding for taxes in the Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction(s).
- If the Issuer (in the case of Unibail-Rodamco) would on the next payment of principal or interest in respect of such Notes or, where applicable or (if it were called) the Guarantor under the Guarantee, be prevented by French law from making payment to the Noteholders or Couponholders of the full amount then due and payable, notwithstanding the undertaking to pay additional amounts contained in Condition 7, then the Issuer (failing which, where applicable, the Guarantor) shall forthwith give notice of such fact to the Fiscal Agent and the Issuer shall, upon giving not less than seven nor more than 30 days' irrevocable prior notice to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 13, redeem all, but not some only, of the Notes then outstanding at their Redemption Amount together with any interest accrued to the date set for redemption on (A) the latest practicable Interest Payment Date on which the Issuer could make payment of the full amount then due and payable in respect of the Notes, provided that if such notice would expire after such Interest Payment Date, the date for redemption pursuant to such notice of Noteholders shall be the later of (i) the latest practicable date on which the Issuer or the Guarantor, as the case may be, could make payment of the full amount then due and payable in respect of the Notes and/or the Guarantee, as the case may be, and (ii) 14 days after giving notice to the Fiscal Agent as aforesaid or (B) if so specified on this Note, at any time, provided that the due date for redemption of which notice hereunder shall be given shall be the latest practicable date at which the Issuer or the Guarantor, as the case may be, could make payment of the full amount payable in respect of the Notes, Receipts or Coupons and/or the Guarantee, as the case may be, or, if that date is passed, as soon as practicable thereafter.

(d) Make-whole Redemption by the Issuer

Unless specified in the relevant Final Terms as being not applicable, the Issuer may, having given:

- (i) not less than 15 nor more than 30 days' notice to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 13; and
- (ii) not less than 15 days before the giving of the notice referred to in paragraph (i) above, notice to the Fiscal Agent, the Calculation Agent and such other parties as may be specified in the Final Terms.

(which notices shall be irrevocable and shall specify the date fixed for redemption (each such date, a "Make-whole Redemption Date")) redeem all (but not some only) of the Notes then outstanding at any time prior to their Maturity Date at their relevant Make-whole Redemption Amount. On or not later than the Business Day immediately following the Calculation Date, the Calculation Agent shall notify the Issuer, the Fiscal Agent, the Noteholders and such other parties as may be specified in the Final Terms of the Make-whole Redemption Amount. All Notes in respect of which any such notice referred to in sub-

paragraph (ii) above is given shall be redeemed on the relevant Make-whole Redemption Date in accordance with this Condition.

For the purposes of this Condition, unless the context otherwise requires, the following defined terms shall have the meanings set out below:

"Benchmark Rate" means the average of the four quotations given by the Reference Dealers on the Calculation Date at 11.00 a.m. (Central European time (CET)) of the mid-market annual yield to maturity of the Reference Bond specified in the relevant Final Terms. If the Reference Bond is no longer outstanding, a Similar Security will be chosen by the Calculation Agent at 11.00 a.m. (Central European time (CET)) on the Calculation Date, quoted in writing by the Calculation Agent to the Issuer and published in accordance with Condition 13. The Benchmark Rate will be published by the Issuer in accordance with Condition 13.

"Calculation Date" means the third Business Day (as defined in Condition 4(i)) prior to the Make-whole Redemption Date.

"Make-whole Margin" means the rate per annum specified in the relevant Final Terms.

"Make-whole Redemption Amount" means, in respect of each Calculation Amount, an amount in the Specified Currency of the relevant Notes, determined by the Calculation Agent, equal to the sum of:

- the greater of (x) the Final Redemption Amount of such Notes and (y) the sum of the present values as at the Make-whole Redemption Date of the remaining scheduled payments of principal and interest on such Notes (excluding any interest accruing on such Notes from, and including, the Specified Interest Payment Date or, as the case may be, the Interest Commencement Date, immediately preceding such Make-whole Redemption Date to, but excluding, the Make-whole Redemption Date) discounted from the Maturity Date to the Make-whole Redemption Date on the basis of the relevant Day Count Fraction at a rate equal to the Make-whole Redemption Rate; and
- (ii) any interest accrued but not paid on such Note from, and including, the Specified Interest Payment Date or, as the case may be, the Interest Commencement Date, immediately preceding such Make-whole Redemption Date, to, but excluding, the Make-whole Redemption Date.

"Make-whole Redemption Rate" means the sum, as calculated by the Calculation Agent, of the Benchmark Rate and the Make-whole Margin.

"Reference Dealers" means each of the four banks selected by the Calculation Agent which are primary European government security dealers, and their respective successors, or makers in pricing corporate bond issues.

"Similar Security" means a reference bond or reference bonds issued by the issuer of the Reference Bond having an actual or interpolated maturity comparable with the remaining term of the Notes that would be utilised, at the time of selection and in accordance with customary financial practice, in pricing new issues of corporate debt securities of comparable maturity to the remaining term of the Notes.

(e) Redemption at the Option of the Issuer and Exercise of Issuer's Options

If a Call Option is specified as being applicable in the relevant Final Terms, the Issuer may, on giving not less than 15 nor more than 30 days' irrevocable notice to the Noteholders (or such other notice period as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms) redeem all or, if so provided, some, of the Notes on any Optional Redemption Date. Any such redemption of Notes shall be at their Optional Redemption Amount (which, in the case of Zero Coupon Notes, may be the Early Redemption Amount (as described in Condition 5(b) above)) together with interest accrued to the date fixed for redemption. Any such redemption or exercise must relate to Notes of a nominal amount at least equal to the Minimum Redemption Amount to be redeemed specified hereon and no greater than the Maximum Redemption Amount to be redeemed specified hereon.

All Notes in respect of which any such notice is given shall be redeemed, on the date specified in such notice in accordance with this Condition.

In the case of a partial redemption, the notice to Noteholders shall also contain the certificate numbers of the Notes to be redeemed, which shall have been drawn in such place and in such manner as may be fair and reasonable in the circumstances, taking account of prevailing market practices, subject to compliance with any applicable laws and stock exchange requirements. So long as the Notes are admitted to trading on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange and the rules of that Stock Exchange so require, the Issuer shall, once in each year in which there has been a partial redemption of the Notes, cause to be published in a leading newspaper of general circulation in Luxembourg a notice specifying the aggregate nominal amount of Notes outstanding and a list of the Notes drawn for redemption but not surrendered.

(f) Clean-up Call Option

If a Clean-up Call Option is specified as being applicable in the relevant Final Terms, the Issuer may, at any time, on giving not less than 15 nor more than 45 days' irrevocable notice to the Noteholders (or such other period as may be specified in the Final Terms), redeem all but not some only of the Notes for the time being outstanding, if, immediately prior to the date that such notice is given, the Minimum Percentage or less of the aggregate nominal amount originally issued of the Notes of the relevant Series remain outstanding (the "Minimum Percentage" being the percentage amount specified in the relevant Final Terms), provided that those Notes of such Series that are no longer outstanding have not been redeemed (and subsequently cancelled) by the Issuer at the option of the Issuer pursuant to Condition 5(e). Any such redemption shall be at par together with any interest accrued to the date fixed for redemption.

(g) Redemption at the Option of Noteholders

If a Put Option is specified as being applicable in the relevant Final Terms, the Issuer shall, at the option of the holder of any such Note, upon the holder of such Note giving not less than 15 nor more than 30 days' notice to the Issuer (or such other notice period as may be specified hereon) redeem such Note on the Optional Redemption Date(s) at its Optional Redemption Amount (which may be the Early Redemption Amount (as described in Condition 5(b) above)) together with interest accrued to the date fixed for redemption.

To exercise such option the holder must deposit such Note (together with all unmatured Receipts and Coupons and unexchanged Talons) with any Paying Agent at its specified office, together with a duly completed option exercise notice ("Exercise Notice") in the form obtainable from any Paying Agent within the notice period. No Note so deposited and option exercised may be withdrawn (except as provided in the Agency Agreement) without the prior consent of the Issuer.

(h) Purchases

The Issuer, or, in respect of Notes issued by Rodamco Europe Finance and Rodamco Sverige, the Guarantor and any of their respective Subsidiaries may at any time purchase Notes (provided that all unmatured Receipts and Coupons and unexchanged Talons relating thereto are attached thereto or surrendered therewith) in the open market or otherwise at any price.

All Notes which are purchased by the Issuer, or, in respect of Notes issued by Rodamco Europe Finance and Rodamco Sverige, by the Guarantor or any of their respective Subsidiaries and may, subject to the applicable law of the jurisdiction of the relevant Issuer, be held, reissued or resold, provided that, all Notes issued by, and purchased, by Unibail-Rodamco may be held and resold for the purpose of enhancing the liquidity of the Notes in accordance with Articles L.213-1 A and D.213-1-A of the French *Code monétaire et financier*.

(i) Cancellation

All Notes which are redeemed or purchased for cancellation by the Issuer, or, in respect of Notes issued by Rodamco Europe Finance and Rodamco Sverige, by the Guarantor or any of their respective Subsidiaries may be surrendered for cancellation by surrendering each such Note together with all unmatured Receipts and Coupons and all unexchanged Talons to the Fiscal Agent and shall be cancelled forthwith (together with all unmatured Receipts and Coupons and unexchanged Talons attached thereto or surrendered therewith). Any Notes so surrendered for cancellation may not be reissued or resold and the obligations of the Issuers and the Guarantor in respect of any such Notes shall be discharged.

6 Payments and Talons

(a) Method of Payment

Payments of principal and interest in respect of the Notes shall, subject as mentioned below, be made against presentation and surrender of the relevant Receipts (in the case of payments of Instalment Amounts other than on the due date for redemption and provided that the Receipt is presented for payment together with its relative Note), Notes (in the case of all other payments of principal and, in the case of interest, as specified in Condition 6(e)(vi)) or Coupons (in the case of interest, save as specified in Condition 6(e)(vi)), as the case may be:

- (i) in the case of a currency other than Renminbi, at the specified office of any Paying Agent outside the United States by a cheque payable in the relevant currency drawn on, or, at the option of the holder, by transfer to an account denominated in such currency with, a bank in the principal financial centre for such currency or, in the case of euro, in a city in which banks have access to the TARGET System; and
- (ii) in the case of Renminbi, by transfer to a Renminbi account maintained by or on behalf of the holder with a bank in Hong Kong.

(b) Payments in the United States

Notwithstanding the foregoing, if any Notes are denominated in U.S. dollars, payments in respect thereof may be made at the specified office of any Paying Agent in New York City in the same manner as aforesaid if (i) the Issuer shall have appointed Paying Agents with specified offices outside the United States with the reasonable expectation that such Paying Agents would be able to make payment of the amounts on the Notes in the manner provided above when due, (ii) payment in full of such amounts at all such offices is illegal or effectively precluded by exchange controls or other similar restrictions on payment or receipt of such amounts and (iii) such payment is then permitted by United States law, without involving, in the opinion of the Issuer, any adverse tax consequence to the Issuer.

(c) Payments Subject to Fiscal Laws

All payments are subject in all cases to any applicable fiscal or other laws, regulations and directives, but without prejudice to the provisions of Condition 7. No commission or expenses shall be charged to the Noteholders or Couponholders in respect of such payments.

(d) Appointment of Agents

The Fiscal Agent, the Paying Agents, the Calculation Agent(s), the Redenomination Agent and the Consolidation Agent initially appointed by the Issuer and the Guarantor and their respective specified offices are listed below. The Fiscal Agent, the Paying Agents, the Calculation Agent(s), the Redenomination Agent and the Consolidation Agent act solely as agents of the Issuer and the Guarantor and do not assume any obligation or relationship of agency or trust for or with any Noteholder or Couponholder. The Issuer and the Guarantor reserve the right at any time to vary or terminate the appointment of the Fiscal Agent, any Paying Agent, the Calculation Agent(s), the Redenomination Agent or the Consolidation Agent and to appoint additional or other Paying Agents, provided that the Issuer shall at all times maintain (i) a Fiscal Agent and, where applicable, a Redenomination Agent and a Consolidation Agent, (ii) one or more Calculation Agent(s) where the Conditions so require, (iii) Paying Agents having specified offices in, so long as the Notes are listed on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange and the rules of such regulated market so require, Luxembourg, (iv) such other agents as may be required by the rules of any other stock exchange on which the Notes may be admitted to trading and (v) a Paying Agent in a European Union member state that will not be obliged to withhold or deduct tax

pursuant to Council Directive 2003/48/EC (as amended by an EU Council Directive 2014/48/EU adopted by the European Council on 24 March 2014) or any Directive implementing the conclusions of the ECOFIN Council meeting of 26-27 November 2000 on the taxation of savings income or any law implementing or complying with, or introduced in order to conform to, such Directive.

In addition, the Issuer and the Guarantor shall forthwith appoint a Paying Agent in New York City in respect of any Notes denominated in U.S. dollars in the circumstances described in paragraph (b) above.

Notice of any such change or any change of any specified office shall promptly be given to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 13.

(e) Unmatured Coupons and Receipts and unexchanged Talons

- (i) Unless the Notes provide that the relative Coupons are to become void upon the due date for redemption of those Notes, Notes should be surrendered for payment together with all unmatured Coupons (if any) relating thereto, failing which an amount equal to the face value of each missing unmatured Coupon (or, in the case of payment not being made in full, that proportion of the amount of such missing unmatured Coupon that the sum of principal so paid bears to the total principal due) shall be deducted from the Final Redemption Amount, Early Redemption Amount or Optional Redemption Amount, as the case may be, due for payment. Any amount so deducted shall be paid in the manner mentioned above against surrender of such missing Coupon within a period of 10 years from the Relevant Date for the payment of such principal (whether or not such Coupon has become void pursuant to Condition 8).
- (ii) Upon the due date for redemption of any Floating Rate Note, unmatured Coupons relating to such Note (whether or not attached) shall become void and no payment shall be made in respect of them.
- (iii) Upon the due date for redemption of any Note, any unexchanged Talon relating to such Note (whether or not attached) shall become void and no Coupon shall be delivered in respect of such Talon.
- (iv) Upon the due date for redemption of any Note that is redeemable in instalments, all Receipts relating to such Note having an Instalment Date falling on or after such due date (whether or not attached) shall become void and no payment shall be made in respect of them.
- (v) Where any Note that provides that the relative unmatured Coupons are to become void upon the due date for redemption of those Notes is presented for redemption without all unmatured Coupons, and where any Note is presented for redemption without any unexchanged Talon relating to it, redemption shall be made only against the provision of such indemnity as the Issuer may require.
- (vi) If the due date for redemption of any Note is not a due date for payment of interest, interest accrued from the preceding due date for payment of interest or the Interest Commencement Date, as the case may be, shall only be payable against presentation (and surrender if appropriate) of the relevant Note. Interest accrued on a Note that only bears interest after its Maturity Date shall be payable on redemption of such Note against presentation of the relevant Note.

(f) Talons

On or after the Interest Payment Date for the final Coupon forming part of a Coupon sheet issued in respect of any Note, the Talon forming part of such Coupon sheet may be surrendered at the specified office of the Fiscal Agent in exchange for a further Coupon sheet (and if necessary another Talon for a further Coupon sheet) (but excluding any Coupons that may have become void pursuant to Condition 8).

(g) Non-Business Days

If any date for payment in respect of any Note, Receipt or Coupon is not a business day, the holder shall not be entitled to payment until the next following business day nor to any interest or other sum in

respect of such postponed payment. In this paragraph, "business day" means a day (other than a Saturday or a Sunday) on which banks and foreign exchange markets are open for business in the relevant place of presentation, in such jurisdictions as shall be specified as "Financial Centres" hereon and:

- (i) (in the case of a payment in a currency other than euro and Renminbi) where payment is to be made by transfer to an account maintained with a bank in the relevant currency, on which foreign exchange transactions may be carried on in the relevant currency in the principal financial centre of the country of such currency;
- (ii) (in the case of a payment in euro) which is a TARGET Business Day; or
- (iii) (in the case of a payment in Renminbi) on which banks and foreign exchange markets are open for business and settlement of Renminbi payments in Hong Kong.

(h) Payment of US Dollar Equivalent

Notwithstanding any other provision in these Conditions, if an Inconvertibility, Non-Transferability or Illiquidity (each as defined below) occurs, or if Renminbi is otherwise not available to the Issuer and such unavailability has been confirmed by a Renminbi Dealer, following which the Issuer is unable to satisfy payments of principal or interest (in whole or in part) in respect of RMB Notes, the Issuer on giving not less than five (5) nor more than thirty (30) days irrevocable notice to the Noteholders prior to the due date for payment, may settle any such payment (in whole or in part) in US dollars on the due date at the US Dollar Equivalent of any such Renminbi denominated amount.

In such event, payments of the US Dollar Equivalent of the relevant principal or interest in respect of the Notes shall be made by transfer to the US dollar account of the relevant Account Holders for the benefit of the Noteholders. For the avoidance of doubt, no such payment of the US Dollar Equivalent shall by itself constitute a default in payment within the meaning of Condition 9.

All notifications, opinions, determinations, certificates, calculations, quotations and decisions given, expressed, made or obtained for the purposes of this Condition 6(h) by the RMB Rate Calculation Agent, will (in the absence of manifest error) be binding on the Issuer, the Agents and all Noteholders.

For the purposes of this Condition 6(h):

"Governmental Authority" means any de facto or de jure government (or any agency or instrumentality thereof), court, tribunal, administrative or other governmental authority or any other entity (private or public) charged with the regulation of the financial markets (including the central bank) of Hong Kong.

"Illiquidity" means that the general Renminbi exchange market in Hong Kong becomes illiquid, other than as a result of an event of Inconvertibility or Non-Transferability, as determined by the Issuer in good faith and in a commercially reasonable manner following consultation with two Renminbi Dealers.

"Inconvertibility" means the occurrence of any event that makes it impossible for the Issuer to convert any amount due in respect of RMB Notes in the general Renminbi exchange market in Hong Kong, other than where such impossibility is due solely to the failure of the Issuer to comply with any law, rule or regulation enacted by any Governmental Authority (unless such law, rule or regulation is enacted after the Issue Date of such RMB Notes and it is impossible for the Issuer, due to an event beyond its control, to comply with such law, rule or regulation).

"Non-Transferability" means the occurrence of any event that makes it impossible for the Issuer to deliver Renminbi between accounts inside Hong Kong or from an account inside Hong Kong to an account outside Hong Kong, other than where such impossibility is due solely to the failure of the Issuer to comply with any law, rule or regulation enacted by any Governmental Authority (unless such law, rule or regulation is enacted after the Issue Date of the relevant RMB Notes and it is impossible for the Issuer, due to an event beyond its control, to comply with such law, rule or regulation).

"Renminbi Dealer" means an independent foreign exchange dealer of international repute active in the Renminbi exchange market in Hong Kong reasonably selected by the Issuer.

"RMB Note" means a Note denominated in Renminbi.

"RMB Rate Calculation Agent" means the agent appointed from time to time by the Issuer for the determination of the RMB Spot Rate or identified as such in the relevant Final Terms.

"RMB Rate Calculation Business Day" means a day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which commercial banks are open for general business (including dealings in foreign exchange) in Hong Kong and in New York City.

"RMB Rate Calculation Date" means the day which is two RMB Rate Calculation Business Days before the due date for payment of the relevant Renminbi amount under the Conditions.

"RMB Spot Rate" for a RMB Rate Calculation Date means the spot CNY/US dollar exchange rate for the purchase of US dollars with CNY in the over-the-counter CNY exchange market in Hong Kong for settlement on the relevant due date for payment, as determined by the RMB Rate Calculation Agent at or around 11 a.m. (Hong Kong time) on such RMB Rate Calculation Date, on a deliverable basis by reference to Reuters Screen Page TRADCNY3, or if no such rate is available, on a non-deliverable basis by reference to Reuters Screen Page TRADNDF. If such rate is not available, the RMB Rate Calculation Agent will determine the RMB Spot Rate at or around 11 a.m. (Hong Kong time) on the RMB Rate Calculation Date as the most recently available CNY/U.S. dollar official fixing rate for settlement on the relevant due date for payment reported by the State Administration of Foreign Exchange of the PRC, which is reported on the Reuters Screen Page CNY=SAEC. Reference to a page on the Reuters Screen means the display page so designated on the Reuter Monitor Money Rates Service (or any successor service) or such other page as may replace that page for the purpose of displaying a comparable currency exchange rate.

"US Dollar Equivalent" means the relevant Renminbi amount converted into US dollars using the RMB Spot Rate for the relevant RMB Rate Calculation Date, as calculated by the RMB Rate Calculation Agent.

7 Taxation

(a) Tax Exemption

All payments of principal, interest and other revenues by or on behalf of any Issuer in respect of Notes shall be made free and clear of, and without withholding or deduction for, any taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges of whatever nature imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed by or within the Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction as defined in Condition 5(c)(i) and including, for the avoidance of doubt, in the case of Notes guaranteed by the Guarantor, the Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction of the Guarantor or any authority therein or thereof having power to tax, unless such withholding or deduction is required by law.

(b) Additional Amounts

If the applicable law of any Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction should require that payments of principal, or interest in respect of any Note, Receipt or Coupon be subject to deduction or withholding in respect of any present or future taxes, duties, assessments or other governmental charges of whatever nature imposed or levied by or on behalf of such Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction or any authority therein or thereof having power to tax, the Issuer or, if applicable, the Guarantor will, to the fullest extent then permitted by law, pay such additional amounts as may be necessary in order that the Noteholders, the Receiptholders or the Couponholders, after such deduction or withholding, will receive the full amount then expressed to be due and payable thereon in the absence of such deduction or withholding, provided, however, that no such additional amounts shall be payable with respect to any Note, Receipt or Coupon:

to, or to a third party on behalf of, a holder who is subject to such taxes, duties, assessments
or governmental charges in respect of such Note, Receipt or Coupon by reason of his having
some connection with such Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction other than the mere holding of the
Note, Receipt or Coupon;

- (ii) presented for payment more than 30 days after the Relevant Date except to the extent that the holder thereof would have been entitled to such additional amounts on presenting it for payment on the 30th such day;
- (iii) where such withholding or deduction is required to be made pursuant to European Council Directive 2003/48/EC (as amended by an EU Council Directive 2014/48/EU adopted by the European Council on 24 March 2014) or any other Directive implementing the conclusions of the ECOFIN Council meeting of 26-27 November 2000 on the taxation of savings income or any law implementing or complying with, or introduced in order to conform to, such Directive;
- (iv) by or on behalf of a holder of a Note, Coupon or Receipt who would be able to avoid such withholding or deduction by presenting the relevant Note, Coupon or Receipt to another Paying Agent in a Member State of the European Union.

As used in these Conditions, "Relevant Date" means in respect of any Note, Receipt or Coupon, the date on which payment in respect of it first becomes due or (if any amount of the money payable is improperly withheld or refused) the date on which payment in full of the amount outstanding is made or (if earlier) the date seven days after that on which notice is duly given to the Noteholders that, upon further presentation of the Note, Receipt or Coupon being made in accordance with the Conditions, such payment will be made, provided that payment is in fact made upon such presentation. References in these Conditions to (i) "principal" shall be deemed to include any premium payable in respect of the Notes, all Instalment Amounts, Final Redemption Amounts, Make-whole Redemption Amounts, Early Redemption Amounts, Optional Redemption Amounts, Amortised Face Amounts and all other amounts in the nature of principal payable pursuant to Condition 5 or any amendment or supplement to it, (ii) "interest" shall be deemed to include all Interest Amounts and all other amounts payable pursuant to Condition 4 or any amendment or supplement to it and (iii) "principal" and/or "interest" shall be deemed to include any additional amounts that may be payable under this Condition.

(c) Supply of Information

Each holder of Notes shall be responsible for supplying to the Paying Agent, in a reasonable and timely manner, any information as may be required in order to comply with the identification and reporting obligations imposed on it by the European Council Directive 2003/48/EC (as amended by an EU Council Directive 2014/48/EU adopted by the European Council on 24 March 2014) or any other European Directive implementing the conclusions of the ECOFIN Council Meeting dated 26-27 November 2000 on the taxation of savings income or any law implementing or complying with, or introduced in order to conform to such Directive.

8 Prescription

Claims against the Issuer and/or the Guarantor for payment in respect of the Notes, Receipts and Coupons (which for this purpose shall not include Talons) shall be prescribed and become void unless made within 10 years (in the case of principal) or five years (in the case of interest) from the appropriate Relevant Date in respect of them.

9 Events of Default

If any of the following events ("Events of Default") occurs, the holder of any Note may give written notice to the Issuer and the Guarantor where applicable (through the Fiscal Agent at its specified office) that such Note is immediately repayable, whereupon the Early Redemption Amount of such Note together with accrued interest to the date of payment shall become immediately due and payable without further formality, unless such event of default shall have been remedied prior to the receipt of such notice by the Fiscal Agent:

(a) Non-Payment

any amount of principal of, or interest on, any Note is not paid on the due date for payment thereof and such default is not remedied within a period of five business days (as defined in Condition 6(g)) from such due date; or

(b) Breach of Other Obligations

any other obligation of the Issuer or, where applicable, the Guarantor under the Notes is not complied with or performed within a period of 15 business days (as defined in Condition 6(g)) after receipt by the Fiscal Agent of written notice of such default given by any Noteholder; or

(c) Cross-Default

any other present or future indebtedness of the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Principal Subsidiary (other than Non-Recourse Subsidiaries which are not Excluded Subsidiaries) for borrowed moneys in excess of Euro 40,000,000 (or its equivalent in any other currency), whether individually or in the aggregate, (i) becomes due and payable prior to its stated maturity as a result of a default thereunder or, in such case, enforcement of any security in respect of any such indebtedness is commenced by appropriate legal proceedings (unless contested in good faith and by appropriate legal proceedings), or (ii) is not paid when due or, as the case may be, within any applicable grace period therefore or, in such case, enforcement of any security in respect of any such indebtedness is commenced by appropriate legal proceedings; or any guarantee or indemnity given by the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Principal Subsidiary (other than Non-Recourse Subsidiaries which are not Excluded Subsidiaries) for, or in respect of, any such indebtedness of others shall not be honoured when due and called upon (unless contested in good faith and by appropriate proceedings); or

(d) Insolvency

any of the Issuer or, where applicable, the Guarantor or any Principal Subsidiary (other than Non-Recourse Subsidiaries which are not Excluded Subsidiaries) makes any proposal for a general moratorium in relation to its debt or applies for the appointment of a mandataire ad hoc or enters into an amicable settlement (procédure de conciliation) with its creditors or a judgment is issued for the judicial liquidation (liquidation judiciaire) or for a transfer of the whole of the business (cession totale de l'entreprise) of the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Principal Subsidiary (other than as aforesaid) or, to the extent permitted by applicable law, the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Principal Subsidiary (other than as aforesaid) is subject to any other insolvency or bankruptcy proceedings; or any corporate action, legal proceedings or other procedure, application or step is taken by the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Principal Subsidiary (other than as aforesaid) for it being declared in bankruptcy (faillissement), suspension of payments (surseance van betaling), emergency regulation (noodregeling), company reorganisation (företagsrekonstruktion) or similar situation under any applicable law or any other procedure having the effect that the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Principal Subsidiary (other than as aforesaid) loses the free management or ability to dispose of its property is commenced by the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Principal Subsidiary (other than as aforesaid) (irrespective of whether that procedure is provisional or final) or any legal proceedings or other procedure, application or step is taken by a third party for the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Principal Subsidiary (other than as aforesaid) being declared in bankruptcy (faillissement), suspension of payments (surseance van betaling), emergency regulation (noodregeling), company reorganisation (företagsrekonstruktion) (irrespective of whether that procedure is provisional or final); or any other procedure having the effect that the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Principal Subsidiary (other than as aforesaid) loses the free management or ability to dispose of its property is commenced by a third party; or the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Principal Subsidiary offers or enters into a composition with all its creditors generally (buitengerechtelijk akkoord); or any similar measure under applicable law; or any equivalent procedure or measure to any of the aforesaid is taken in the jurisdiction of incorporation of such Issuer, the Guarantor or such Principal Subsidiary; or

(e) Illegality

it is or will become unlawful for the Issuer or, where applicable, the Guarantor to perform or comply with any one or more of its obligations under the Notes or, where applicable, the Guarantee; or

(f) Cessation of Business

any of the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Principal Subsidiary ceases to carry on all or a material part of its business or other operations, except for the purposes of and followed by a merger (*fusion*) or reorganisation (*cession, scission* or *apport partiel d'actifs*) or any procedure analogous thereto under the law applicable to the relevant Issuer, the Guarantor or Principal Subsidiary, provided that (i) such merger, reorganisation or analogous procedure takes place on terms approved by an Extraordinary Resolution of the Noteholders, or (ii) in the case of a Principal Subsidiary (other than Non-Recourse Subsidiaries which are not Excluded Subsidiaries) the undertaking and assets of such Principal Subsidiary are transferred to or otherwise vested in the Issuer or the Guarantor (as the case may be) or another Principal Subsidiary (other than Non-Recourse Subsidiaries which are not Excluded Subsidiaries), or (iii) in the case of a Principal Subsidiary (other than Non-Recourse Subsidiaries which are not Excluded Subsidiaries), pursuant to a voluntary solvent winding-up where surplus assets are available for distribution; or

(g) Guarantee

the Guarantee (where applicable) is not (or is claimed by the Guarantor not to be) in full force and effect.

For the purposes of this Condition:

"Excluded Subsidiary" means any Non-Recourse Subsidiary which is subject to a default set out in paragraph (c) above or to any of the insolvency events set out in paragraph (d) above and whose Value, together with the total Value of all Principal Subsidiaries subject to such a default set out in paragraph (c) above or, as the case may be, any such insolvency events set out in paragraph (d) above, exceeds at any relevant time 40 per cent. of the total Value of Unibail-Rodamco.

"Non-Recourse Subsidiaries" means any Principal Subsidiary whose Non-Recourse Indebtedness represents at any relevant time (i) more than 50 per cent. of its aggregate indebtedness for borrowed money and (ii) more than Euro 15,000,000 as appearing in its latest published financial statements.

"Non-Recourse Indebtedness" means any present or future indebtedness of any Principal Subsidiary with respect to which there is no contractual recourse against Unibail-Rodamco or any other Subsidiary of Unibail-Rodamco other than (i) recourse resulting from a pledge of shares of such Principal Subsidiary held by Unibail-Rodamco or any Subsidiary of Unibail-Rodamco in order to secure such indebtedness, (ii) recourse resulting from commitments entered into by Unibail-Rodamco prior to 31 December 2007 or (iii) recourse against any Subsidiary of such Principal Subsidiary to secure such indebtedness.

"Principal Subsidiary" means, at any relevant time, a Subsidiary of Unibail-Rodamco:

(i) whose Value represents not less than 7 per cent. of the total Value of Unibail-Rodamco.

For the purposes of this definition and the definition of "Excluded Subsidiary", "Value" means (A) with respect to any entity fully or proportionally consolidated by Unibail-Rodamco, the revalued value (as defined below) of Unibail-Rodamco's assets, (B) with respect to any entity consolidated under the equity method by Unibail-Rodamco, the value of such entity's equity, calculated on the basis of the revalued value of such entity's assets, in accordance with the accounting principles adopted by Unibail-Rodamco for its financial statements for the most recent financial year and in proportion to the stake held by Unibail-Rodamco, and (C) with respect to Unibail-Rodamco, the total Value, determined in accordance with (A) and (B) above, of all assets and of all entities in which Unibail-Rodamco holds, directly or indirectly, an equity interest as they appear in the latest published audited consolidated balance sheet of Unibail-Rodamco. The "revalued value" of an asset for the purpose of this definition means the value of that asset determined by reference to valuations provided by independent appraisers for real estate assets and included in the latest

published audited accounts (on a consolidated basis if such accounts are prepared) of Unibail-Rodamco or the relevant Subsidiary, as the case may be, as the value of that asset.

In the event that, for any reason, the calculations of the Value of a Subsidiary or Unibail-Rodamco are not available after the close of any financial year at a time when it is necessary to determine whether a Subsidiary is a Principal Subsidiary, "**Principal Subsidiary**" shall mean, with respect to such year, a Subsidiary of Unibail-Rodamco whose operating income (or, where the Subsidiary in question prepares consolidated accounts, whose consolidated operating income) attributable to Unibail-Rodamco represents not less than 7 per cent. of the consolidated operating income of Unibail-Rodamco, all as calculated by reference to the then latest audited accounts (or consolidated accounts, as the case may be) of such Subsidiary and the then latest audited consolidated accounts of Unibail-Rodamco and its consolidated Subsidiaries; or

(ii) to which is transferred all or substantially all the assets and undertakings of a Subsidiary which, immediately prior to such transfer, is a Principal Subsidiary.

10 Meetings of Noteholders and Modifications

(a) Meetings of Noteholders

The Agency Agreement contains provisions for convening meetings of Noteholders to consider any matter affecting their interests, including the sanctioning by Extraordinary Resolution (as defined in the Agency Agreement) of a modification of any of these Conditions. Such a meeting may be convened by Noteholders holding not less than 10 per cent. in nominal amount of the Notes for the time being outstanding. The quorum for any meeting convened to consider an Extraordinary Resolution shall be two or more persons holding or representing a clear majority in nominal amount of the Notes for the time being outstanding, or at any adjourned meeting two or more persons being or representing Noteholders whatever the nominal amount of the Notes held or represented, unless the business of such meeting includes consideration of proposals, inter alia, (i) to amend the dates of maturity or redemption of the Notes, any Instalment Date or any date for payment of interest or Interest Amounts on the Notes, (ii) to reduce or cancel the nominal amount of, or any Instalment Amount of, or any premium payable on redemption of, the Notes, (iii) to reduce the rate or rates of interest in respect of the Notes or to vary the method or basis of calculating the rate or rates or amount of interest or the basis for calculating any Interest Amount in respect of the Notes, (iv) if a Minimum and/or a Maximum Rate of Interest, Instalment Amount or Redemption Amount is shown hereon, to reduce any such Minimum and/or Maximum, (v) to vary any method of, or basis for, calculating the Final Redemption Amount, the Early Redemption Amount, the Make-whole Redemption Amount or the Optional Redemption Amount, including the method of calculating the Amortised Face Amount, (vi) to vary the currency or currencies of payment or denomination of the Notes or (vii) to modify the provisions concerning the quorum required at any meeting of Noteholders or the majority required to pass the Extraordinary Resolution, in which case the necessary quorum shall be two or more persons holding or representing not less than 75 per cent., or at any adjourned meeting not less than 25 per cent., in nominal amount of the Notes for the time being outstanding. Any Extraordinary Resolution duly passed shall be binding on Noteholders (whether or not they were present at the meeting at which such resolution was passed) and on all Couponholders.

(b) Modification of Agency Agreement

The Issuer and, where applicable, the Guarantor shall only permit any modification of, or any waiver or authorisation of any breach or proposed breach of or any failure to comply with, the Agency Agreement if to do so could not reasonably be expected to be prejudicial to the interests of the Noteholders.

(c) Substitution

The Issuer, or any previous substituted company, may at any time, without the consent of the Noteholders, the Receiptholders or the Couponholders, substitute for itself as principal debtor under the Notes, the Receipts, the Coupons and the Talons (i) where the Issuer is not Unibail-Rodamco, either Unibail-Rodamco or any Subsidiary of Unibail-Rodamco or (ii) where the Issuer is Unibail-Rodamco, any company that is a Subsidiary of Unibail-Rodamco (in each such case, the "Substitute"). The substitution

shall be made by a deed poll (the "Deed Poll"), to be substantially in the form scheduled to the Agency Agreement as Schedule 8, and may take place only if (i) the Issuer shall, by means of the Deed Poll, agree to indemnify each Noteholder, Receiptholder and Couponholder against any tax, duty, assessment or governmental charge that is imposed on it by (or by any authority in or of) the jurisdiction of the country of the Substitute's residence for tax purposes and, if different, of its incorporation with respect to any Note, Receipt, Coupon, Talon or the Deed of Covenant and that would not have been so imposed had the substitution not been made, as well as against any tax, duty, assessment or governmental charge, and any cost or expense, relating to the substitution, (ii) unless the Substitute is Unibail-Rodamco, the Notes, Receipts, Coupons, Talons and Deed of Covenant (together with any such indemnity referred to in (i) above) shall be unconditionally and irrevocably guaranteed by Unibail-Rodamco by means of the Deed Poll, (iii) all actions, conditions and things required to be taken, fulfilled and done (including the obtaining of any necessary consents) to ensure that the Deed Poll, the Notes, Receipts, Coupons, Talons and Deed of Covenant represent valid, legally binding and enforceable obligations of the Substitute and, in the case of the Deed Poll, of Unibail-Rodamco as guarantor have been taken, fulfilled and done and are in full force and effect, (iv) the Substitute shall have become party to the Agency Agreement, with any appropriate consequential amendments, as if it had been an original party to it and Unibail-Rodamco, for the avoidance of doubt as guarantor remaining party thereto in such capacity as guarantor with any appropriate amendments, (v) legal opinions addressed to the Noteholders shall have been delivered to them care of the Fiscal Agent on behalf of the Noteholders from a lawyer or firm of lawyers chosen by the Substitute with a leading securities practice in each jurisdiction referred to in (i) above and in England as to the fulfilment of the conditions of paragraph (iii) and the other matters specified in the Deed Poll and (vi) the Issuer shall have given at least 14 days' prior notice in accordance with Condition 13 of such substitution to the Noteholders, stating that copies, or pending execution the agreed text, of all documents in relation to the substitution that are referred to above, or that might otherwise reasonably be regarded as material to the Noteholders, shall be available for inspection at the specified office of each of the Paying Agents.

11 Replacement of Notes, Receipts, Coupons and Talons

If a Note, Receipt, Coupon or Talon is lost, stolen, mutilated, defaced or destroyed, it may be replaced, subject to applicable laws, regulations and stock exchange regulations, at the specified office of the Paying Agent in Luxembourg or such other Paying Agent as may from time to time be designated by the Issuer for the purpose and notice of whose designation is given to Noteholders, in each case on payment by the claimant of the fees and costs incurred in connection therewith and on such terms as to evidence, security and indemnity (which may provide, *inter alia*, that if the allegedly lost, stolen or destroyed Note, Receipt, Coupon or Talon is subsequently presented for payment or, as the case may be, for exchange for further Coupons, there shall be paid to the Issuer on demand the amount payable by the Issuer in respect of such Notes, Receipts, Coupons or further Coupons) and otherwise as the Issuer may require. Mutilated or defaced Notes, Receipts, Coupons or Talons must be surrendered before replacements will be issued.

12 Further Issues and Consolidation

The Issuer may from time to time without the consent of the Noteholders or Couponholders create and issue further notes having the same terms and conditions as the Notes (so that, for the avoidance of doubt, references in the conditions of such notes to "Issue Date" shall be to the first issue date of the Notes) and so that the same shall be consolidated and form a single series with such Notes, and references in these Conditions to "Notes" shall be construed accordingly.

The Issuer may from time to time on any Interest Payment Date occurring on or after the date specified for a Redenomination of the Notes pursuant to Condition 1(C), on giving not less than 30 days' prior notice to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 13, without the consent of the Noteholders or the Couponholders, consolidate the Notes with one or more issues of other notes issued by it, whether or not originally issued in one of the European national currencies or in euro, provided such other notes have been redenominated in euro (if not originally denominated in euro) and which otherwise have, in respect of all periods subsequent to such consolidation, the same terms and conditions as the Notes.

13 Notices

Notices to the holders of Notes shall be valid if published in a daily newspaper of general circulation in London (which is expected to be the *Financial Times*) and, so long as the Notes are admitted to trading on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange and the rules of that regulated market so require, on the website of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange (*www.bourse.lu*) or in a daily newspaper having general circulation in Luxembourg (expected to be the *Luxemburger Wort*). Any such notice shall be deemed to have been given on the date of such publication or, if published more than once or on different dates, on the date of the first publication as provided above.

Couponholders shall be deemed for all purposes to have notice of the contents of any notice given to the holders of Notes in accordance with this Condition.

14 Currency Indemnity

Any amount received or recovered in a currency other than the currency in which payment under the relevant Note, Coupon or Receipt is due (whether as a result of, or of the enforcement of, a judgment or order of a court of any jurisdiction, in the insolvency, winding-up or dissolution of the Issuer, the Guarantor (where applicable) or any of their respective Principal Subsidiaries (other than Non-Recourse Subsidiaries) or otherwise) by any Noteholder or Couponholder in respect of any sum expressed to be due to it from the Issuer or the Guarantor shall only constitute a discharge to the Issuer or the Guarantor, as the case may be, to the extent of the amount in the currency of payment under the relevant Note, Coupon or Receipt that the recipient is able to purchase with the amount so received or recovered in that other currency on the date of that receipt or recovery (or, if it is not practicable to make that purchase on that date, on the first date on which it is practicable to do so). If the amount received or recovered is less than the amount expressed to be due to the recipient under any Note, Coupon or Receipt, the Issuer, failing which, the Guarantor (where applicable) shall indemnify it against any loss sustained by it as a result. In any event, the Issuer shall indemnify the recipient against the cost of making any such purchase. For the purposes of this Condition, it shall be sufficient for the Noteholder or Couponholder, as the case may be, to demonstrate that it would have suffered a loss had an actual purchase been made. These indemnities constitute a separate and independent obligation from the Issuer's and, as the case may be, the Guarantor's other obligations, shall give rise to a separate and independent cause of action, shall apply irrespective of any indulgence granted by any Noteholder or Couponholder and shall continue in full force and effect despite any other judgment, order, claim or proof for a liquidated amount in respect of any sum due under any Note, Coupon or Receipt or any other judgment or order.

15 Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999

No person shall have any right to enforce any term or condition of the Notes under the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999.

16 Governing Law, Jurisdiction and Service of Process

(a) Governing Law

The Notes, the Receipts, the Coupons, the Talons, the Guarantee and any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with them are governed by, and shall be construed in accordance with, English law.

(b) Jurisdiction

The courts of England and France are to have exclusive jurisdiction to settle any disputes that may arise out of or in connection with any Notes, Receipts, Coupons or Talons or the Guarantee, including any disputes related to any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with the Notes, the Receipts, the Coupons, the Talons or the Guarantee, and accordingly any legal action or proceedings arising out of or in connection with any Notes, Receipts, Coupons or Talons or the Guarantee ("Legal Proceedings") shall be brought in such courts.

(c) Service of Process

Each of the Issuer and the Guarantor has irrevocably appointed Clifford Chance Secretaries Limited of 10 Upper Bank Street, London, E14 5JJ as its agent in England to receive, for it and on its behalf, service of process in any Legal Proceedings in England. Such service shall be deemed completed on delivery to such process agent (whether or not it is forwarded to and received by the Issuer or the Guarantor). If for any reason such process agent ceases to be able to act as such or no longer has an address in London, the Issuer and the Guarantor irrevocably agree to appoint a substitute process agent and shall immediately notify Noteholders of such appointment in accordance with Condition 13. Nothing shall affect the right to serve process in any manner permitted by law.

SUMMARY OF PROVISIONS RELATING TO THE NOTES WHILE IN GLOBAL FORM

Initial Issue of Notes

If the Global Notes are stated in the applicable Final Terms to be issued in NGN form, they may be intended to be eligible collateral for Eurosystem monetary policy and the Global Notes will be delivered on or prior to the original issue date of the Tranche to a Common Safekeeper. Depositing the Global Notes with the Common Safekeeper does not necessarily mean that the Notes will be recognised as eligible collateral for Eurosystem monetary policy and intra-day credit operations by the Eurosystem either upon issue, or at any or all times during their life. Such recognition will depend upon satisfaction of the Eurosystem eligibility criteria.

Global notes which are issued in CGN form may be delivered on or prior to the original issue date of the Tranche to a Common Depositary.

If the Global Note is a CGN, upon the initial deposit of a Global Note with a common depositary for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg (the "Common Depositary"), Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg will credit each subscriber with a nominal amount of Notes equal to the nominal amount thereof for which it has subscribed and paid. In the case of a Tranche of Notes where Euroclear France is acting as a central depository, Euroclear France upon initial deposit of a Global Note with it will credit each Approved Intermediary (as defined in the relevant Final Terms) including the correspondents of Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg in Euroclear France with the nominal amount of Notes they are entitled to according to the records of Euroclear France. Each Approved Intermediary will likewise credit each subscriber with a nominal amount of Notes equal to the nominal amount thereof for which it has subscribed and paid, and in the case of Notes held through Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg, Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg will then likewise credit each person appearing in the records maintained by each of them as entitled to such Notes with a nominal amount of Notes equal to the nominal amount thereof for which it has subscribed and paid. Notes that are initially deposited with the Common Depositary may (if indicated in the relevant Final Terms) also be credited to the accounts of subscribers with Approved Intermediaries or other clearing systems through direct or indirect accounts with Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg held by such other clearing systems. Conversely, Notes that are initially deposited with any other clearing system may similarly be credited to the accounts of subscribers with Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg or other clearing systems, in all cases subject to the rules of such clearing systems from time to time.

Relationship of Accountholders with Clearing Systems

Each of the persons shown in the records of Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg or any other clearing system or such Approved Intermediary, as the holder of a Note represented by a Global Note, must look solely to Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg or such clearing system or such Approved Intermediary (as the case may be) for his share of each payment made by the Issuer to the bearer of such Global Note and in relation to all other rights arising under the Global Notes, subject to and in accordance with the respective rules and procedures of Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg, Euroclear France or such clearing system (as the case may be). Such persons shall have no claim directly against the Issuer in respect of payments due on the Notes for so long as the Notes are represented by such Global Note and such obligations of the Issuer will be discharged by payment to the bearer of such Global Note in respect of each amount so paid.

Exchange

Temporary Global Notes

Each temporary Global Note will be exchangeable, free of charge to the holder, on or after its Exchange Date (as defined below):

(i) if the relevant Final Terms indicate that such Global Note is issued in compliance with the C Rules or in a transaction to which TEFRA is not applicable (as to which, see "Summary - Selling Restrictions"), in whole, but not in part, for the Definitive Notes defined and described below; and (ii) otherwise, in whole or in part upon certification as to non-U.S. beneficial ownership in the form set out in the Agency Agreement for interests in a permanent Global Note or, if so provided in the relevant Final Terms, for Definitive Notes.

Permanent Global Notes

Each permanent Global Note will be exchangeable, free of charge to the holder, on or after its Exchange Date in whole but not, except as provided under "Partial Exchange of Permanent Global Notes", in part for Definitive Notes:

- if the relevant Final Terms provide that such Global Note is exchangeable at the request of the holder, by the holder giving notice to the Fiscal Agent of its election for such exchange (provided such Notes are issued in one Specified Denomination only); and
- (ii) otherwise, (1) if the permanent Global Note is held on behalf of Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg, Euroclear France or any other relevant clearing system (an "Alternative Clearing System") and any such clearing system is closed for business for a continuous period of 14 days (other than by reason of holidays, statutory or otherwise) or announces an intention permanently to cease business or in fact does so or (2) if principal in respect of any Notes is not paid when due, by the holder giving notice to the Fiscal Agent of its election for such exchange.

In the event that the permanent Global Note representing such Notes is exchanged for Definitive Notes, such Definitive Notes shall be issued in Specified Denomination(s) only. A Noteholder who holds a principal amount of less than the minimum Specified Denomination will not receive a definitive Note in respect of such holding and would need to purchase a principal amount of Notes such that it holds an amount equal to one or more Specified Denominations.

Partial Exchange of Permanent Global Notes

For so long as a permanent Global Note is held on behalf of a clearing system and the rules of that clearing system permit, such permanent Global Note will be exchangeable in part on one or more occasions for Definitive Notes if principal in respect of any Notes is not paid when due.

Delivery of Notes

On or after any due date for exchange, the holder of a Global Note may surrender such Global Note or, in the case of a partial exchange, present it for endorsement to or to the order of the Fiscal Agent. In exchange for any Global Note, or the part thereof to be exchanged, the Issuer will (i) in the case of a temporary Global Note exchangeable for a permanent Global Note, deliver, or procure the delivery of, a permanent Global Note in an aggregate nominal amount equal to that of the whole or that part of a temporary Global Note that is being exchanged or, in the case of a subsequent exchange, endorse, or procure the endorsement of, a permanent Global Note to reflect such exchange or (ii) in the case of a Global Note exchangeable for Definitive Notes, deliver, or procure the delivery of, an equal aggregate nominal amount of duly executed and authenticated Definitive Notes or if the Global Note is an NGN, the Issuer will procure that details of such exchange be entered pro rata in the records of the relevant clearing system. In this Base Prospectus, "Definitive Notes" means, in relation to any Global Note, the definitive Notes for which such Global Note may be exchanged (if appropriate, having attached to them all Coupons and Receipts in respect of interest or Instalment Amounts that have not already been paid on the Global Note and a Talon). Definitive Notes will be security printed in accordance with any applicable legal and stock exchange requirements in or substantially in the form set out in the Schedules to the Agency Agreement. On exchange in full of each permanent Global Note, the Issuer will, if the holder so requests, procure that it is cancelled and returned to the holder together with the relevant Definitive Notes.

Exchange Date

"Exchange Date" means, in relation to a temporary Global Note, the day falling after the expiry of 40 days after its issue date and, in relation to a permanent Global Note, a day falling not less than 60 days, or in the case of

failure to pay principal in respect of any Notes when due 30 days, after that on which the notice requiring exchange is given and on which banks are open for business in the city in which the specified office of the Fiscal Agent is located and in the city in which the relevant clearing system is located.

Amendment to Conditions

The temporary Global Notes and permanent Global Notes contain provisions that apply to the Notes that they represent, some of which modify the effect of the terms and conditions of the Notes set out in this Base Prospectus. The following is a summary of certain of those provisions:

Payments

No payment falling due after the Exchange Date will be made on any Global Note unless Exchange for an interest in a permanent Global Note or for Definitive Notes is improperly withheld or refused. Payments on any temporary Global Note issued in compliance with the D Rules before the Exchange Date will only be made against presentation of certification as to non-U.S. beneficial ownership in the form set out in the Agency Agreement. All payments in respect of Notes represented by a Global Note in CGN form will be made against presentation for endorsement and, if no further payment falls to be made in respect of the Notes, surrender of that Global Note to or to the order of the Fiscal Agent or such other Paying Agent as shall have been notified to the Noteholders for such purpose. If the Global Note is a CGN, a record of each payment so made will be endorsed on each Global Note, which endorsement will be prima facie evidence that such payment has been made in respect of the Notes. Condition 7(b)(iii) and (iv) will apply to Definitive Notes only. If the Global Note is a NGN, the Issuer shall procure that details of each such payment shall be entered pro rata in the records of the relevant clearing system and in the case of payments of principal, the nominal amount of the Notes recorded in the records of the relevant clearing system and represented by the Global Note will be reduced accordingly. Payments under the NGN will be made to its holder. Each payment so made will discharge the Issuer's obligations in respect thereof. Any failure to make the entries in the records of the relevant clearing system shall not affect such discharge. For the purpose of any payments made in respect of a Global Note, the relevant place of presentation shall be disregarded in the definition of "business day" set out in Condition 6(g) ("Terms and Conditions of the Notes - Non-Business Days").

All payments in respect of Notes represented by a Global Certificate will be made to, or to the order of, the person whose name is entered on the Register at the close of business on the record date which shall be on the Clearing System Business Day immediately prior to the date for payment, where "Clearing System Business Day" means Monday to Friday inclusive except 25 December and 1 January.

Prescription

Claims against the Issuer in respect of Notes that are represented by a permanent Global Note will become void unless it is presented for payment within a period of 10 years (in the case of principal) and five years (in the case of interest) from the appropriate Relevant Date (as defined in Condition 7(b) ("Terms and Conditions of the Notes – Taxation - Additional Amounts").

Meetings

The holder of a permanent Global Note shall (unless such permanent Global Note represents only one Note) be treated as being two persons for the purposes of any quorum requirements of a meeting of Noteholders and, at any such meeting, as having one vote in respect of each integral currency unit of the Specified Currency of the Notes.

Cancellation

Cancellation of any Note represented by a permanent Global Note that is required by the Conditions to be cancelled (other than upon its redemption) will be effected by reduction in the nominal amount of the relevant permanent Global Note.

Purchase

Notes represented by a permanent Global Note may only be purchased by the Issuer or any of its respective subsidiaries if they are purchased together with the rights to receive all future payments of interest and Instalment Amounts (if any) thereon.

Issuer's Option

Any option of the Issuer provided for in the Conditions of any Notes while such Notes are represented by a permanent Global Note shall be exercised by the Issuer giving notice to the Noteholders within the time limits set out in and containing the information required by the Conditions, except that the notice shall not be required to contain the serial numbers of Notes drawn in the case of a partial exercise of an option and accordingly no drawing of Notes shall be required. In the event that any option of the Issuer is exercised in respect of some but not all of the Notes of any Series, the rights of accountholders with a clearing system in respect of the Notes will be governed by the standard procedures of Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg (to be reflected in the records of Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg as either a pool factor or a reduction in nominal amount, at their discretion) or any other Alternative Clearing System (as the case may be).

Noteholders' Options

Any option of the Noteholders provided for in the Conditions of any Notes while such Notes are represented by a permanent Global Note may be exercised by the holder of the permanent Global Note giving notice to the Fiscal Agent within the time limits relating to the deposit of Notes with a Paying Agent set out in the Conditions substantially in the form of the notice available from any Paying Agent, except that the notice shall not be required to contain the serial numbers of the Notes in respect of which the option has been exercised, and stating the nominal amount of Notes in respect of which the option is exercised and at the same time, where the permanent Global Note is a CGN, presenting the permanent Global Note to the Fiscal Agent, or to a Paying Agent acting on behalf of the Fiscal Agent, for notation. Where the Global Note is a NGN, the Issuer shall procure that details of such exercise shall be entered *pro rata* in the records of the relevant clearing system and the nominal amount of the Notes recorded in those records will be reduced accordingly.

NGN nominal amount

Where the Global Note is a NGN, the Issuer shall procure that any exchange, payment, cancellation, exercise of any option or any right under the Notes, as the case may be, in addition to the circumstances set out above shall be entered in the records of the relevant clearing systems and upon any such entry being made, in respect of payments of principal, the nominal amount of the Notes represented by such Global Note shall be adjusted accordingly.

Events of Default

Each Global Note provides that the holder may cause such Global Note, or a portion of it, to become due and repayable in the circumstances described in Condition 9 ("Terms and Conditions of the Notes – Events of Default") by stating in the notice to the Fiscal Agent the nominal amount of such Global Note that is becoming due and repayable. If principal in respect of any Note is not paid when due, the holder of a Global Note may elect for direct enforcement rights against the Issuer under the terms of an Amended and Restated Deed of Covenant executed as a deed by the Issuer and the Guarantor on 30 July 2015 to come into effect in relation to the whole or a part of such Global Note in favour of the persons entitled to such part of such Global Note as

accountholders with a clearing system. Following any such acquisition of direct rights, the Global Note will become void as to the specified portion.

Notices

So long as any Notes are represented by a Global Note and such Global Note is held on behalf of a clearing system, notices to the holders of Notes of that Series may be given by delivery of the relevant notice to that clearing system for communication by it to entitled accountholders in substitution for publication as required by the Conditions or by delivery of the relevant notice to the holder of the Global Note, except that, so long as the Notes are admitted to trading on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange and the rules of that stock exchange so require, notices shall also be published in a leading newspaper having general circulation in Luxembourg (which is expected to be the Luxemburger Wort) or on the website of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange (www.bourse.lu).

Redenomination and Consolidation

A Global Note may be amended or replaced by the Issuer (in such manner as it considers necessary, after consultation with the Redenomination Agent and the Consolidation Agent, as the case may be) for the purposes of taking account of the redenomination and/or consolidation of the Notes in accordance with Conditions 1(c) ("Terms and Conditions of the Notes – Form, Denomination, Titre and Redenomination - Redenomination") and 12 ("Terms and Conditions of the Notes – Further Issues and Consolidation"). Any consolidation may require a change in the relevant nominee or depositary for the relevant clearing system(s), as the case may be.

USE OF PROCEEDS

The net proceeds of the issue of Notes will be used for the general corporate purposes of the relevant Issuer, including acquisition and developing policy. If in respect of any particular issue, there is a particular identified use of proceeds, this will be stated in the applicable Final Terms.

UNIBAIL-RODAMCO SE

Business overview

The group Unibail-Rodamco was formed in July 2007, following the exchange offer and announced merger of France-based property company Unibail Holding and Dutch real estate group Rodamco Europe N.V. Further to this combination and the combination of the convention and exhibition businesses of CCIP¹ and Unibail-Rodamco in January 2008, the scope of consolidation of Unibail-Rodamco as at 30 June 2015 included 308 companies fully consolidated in 12 countries. In the framework of the Squeeze out proceedings under Dutch law initiated on 14 December 2007, the Enterprise Chamber of the Court of Appeal in Amsterdam on 17 May 2011, set the price of the 660,562 remaining Rodamco Europe shares. As of 9 June 2011 the Company holds 100 per cent. of the share capital of Rodamco Europe NV.

On 1 July 2015, none of Unibail-Rodamco's shareholders had declared holdings of more than 10 per cent. of the issued share capital. The main known investors, with holdings of between 4 per cent. and 10 per cent.², include APG and BlackRock Advisors (U.K.).

Unibail-Rodamco is a prominent European commercial real estate company, with a total portfolio of €35,699 million in property value as at 30 June 2015 and €725 million in net rental income for the first half year 2015 (€1,465 million in net rental income for the year ended 31 December 2014).

The Group is predominantly retail focused with 79 per cent. of its portfolio value in shopping centres. The office assets, mainly in the Paris market, represent 12 per cent. of the portfolio value and the convention and exhibition activities and services represent 9 per cent. of the portfolio value.

Unibail-Rodamco benefits from:

- A unique network of large and prime shopping centres totalling €28,121 million in appraised property
 value as at 30 June 2015, with a leading position in key European retail markets, especially France,
 Germany, Austria, the Nordic countries, The Netherlands and Spain, complemented by strong positions in
 high-growth emerging markets (Central Europe);
- A prime quality office portfolio of €4,287 million in value as at 30 June 2015, predominantly in Paris, historically one of the most resilient markets in Europe; and
- A competitive position at the European level in the convention-exhibition sector with the creation, with the
 assets of CCIP, of a European leader. The CCIP's venues combine with those owned by the UnibailRodamco group to bring the ten main exhibition, congress and event facilities in the Paris region under
 one banner.

The table below shows a breakdown of Unibail-Rodamco's portfolio by type and value as at 30 June 2015:

¹ Chambre de Commerce et d'Industrie de Paris.

² Based on latest ownership threshold disclosures received.

Type of Assets	Unibail-Rodamco (including transfer taxes) ³		
	(in € million)	(%)	
Shopping Centres	28,121	79%	
Offices	4,287	12%	
Convention-Exhibition	2,642	7%	
Services	649	2%]	
Total	35,699	100%]	

Asset portfolio valuation of

The shopping centres division

Portfolio

As at 30 June 2015, Unibail-Rodamco has interests in shopping centres and other retail assets with a value of €28,121 million, including transfer taxes and transaction costs. Unibail-Rodamco owns these shopping centres totally or partially through ownerships of plots.

The following table shows certain information regarding the Issuer's shopping centre portfolio by geographic region as at 30 June 2015:

⁻

Based on a full scope of consolidation, including transfer taxes and transaction costs. The portfolio valuation includes:

⁻ the appraised or at cost value of the entire property portfolio, when fully consolidated or under joint operation;

⁻ the value of Nova Lund is based on the transaction signed on March 5, 2015 and the value of Comexposium is based on the transaction announced on March 31, 2015;

⁻ The equity value of Unibail-Rodamco's share investment in assets accounted for using the equity method (mainly CentrO, Ruhr Park, Ring-Center, Gropius Passagen and Paunsdorf Centre in Germany, the Zlote Tarasy complex in Poland and a part of Rosny 2 in France). The equity value of Unibail-Rodamco's share investments in assets accounted for under equity method amounted to €1,558 Mn as of June 30, 2015 compared to €1,617 Mn as of December 31, 2014.

The valuations take into account the negative cash flows related to rents paid on concessions or leaseholds, which are accounted for as financial debt in the consolidated balance sheet.

The portfolio does not include financial assets such as the €286 Mn of cash and cash equivalents on the Group's balance sheet as of June 30, 2015.

Geographic Region	Valuation (including transfer taxes)		
	(in € million)	(%)	
France ⁴	13,160	47%	
Central Europe ⁵	3,354	12%	
Nordic countries	3,113	11%	
Spain	2,898	10%	
Germany ⁵	2,095	7%	
Austria ⁵	2,031	7%	
Netherlands	1,469	5%	
Total ⁶	28,121	100%	

Strategy

Unibail-Rodamco is a leading owner and operator of large shopping centres in continental Europe. These assets are attractive to premium retailers not only because of their size, positioning and central locations in major European cities, but also because the Unibail-Rodamco Group's pro-active property management strategy which seeks to increase customer traffic and turnover.

Unibail-Rodamco believes that large shopping centres offer customers the most complete retail mix and attractive services and, as such, are well placed to perform in a competitive retail environment. Unibail-Rodamco believes the quality and reach of this property portfolio enables it to attract premium retailers and provide national and international players with a reliable, proven platform for expansion. An active retail intelligence strategy and close cooperation with established and up-and-coming brands is central to the Unibail-Rodamco Group's ability to offer customers an appealing, differentiated shopping experience.

Shopping centre market in H1-2015⁷

GDP growth in the eurozone is expected to pick up from +0.9 % last year to +1.5% in 2015. In the EU, GDP growth is now forecast to rise from +1.4% in 2014 to +1.8% in 2015. Short-term factors such as quantitative easing by the European Central Bank, lower oil prices, the depreciation of the Euro relative to major currencies and moderate global growth are supportive of a mild cyclical upswing in the EU. Although unemployment levels dropped compared to December 2014 (-30 bps in the eurozone and -20 bps in the EU), unemployment remains high, at 11.1% in the eurozone⁹ and 9.7% for the EU in April 2015. Absent a negative impact, on the eurozone from the Greek crisis, stronger economic growth is expected to lead to further improvements in labour market conditions, which in turn should feed private consumption and accelerate domestic demand⁸. Inflation in the eurozone and the EU fell sharply in late 2014 and early 2015, mostly due to the continued

http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/documents/2995521/6862104/3-03062015-BP-EN.pdf/efc97561-fad1-4e10-b6c1-e1c80e2bb582

⁴ The effect of including key money in the region's net rental income would increase the net initial yield to 4.5% as at June 30 2015.

⁵ Aupark was transferred from Austria to Central Europe on January 1, 2015. German assets are now presented separately except for Ring-Center which continues to be included in Central Europe region. The 2014 figures have been restated accordingly.

⁶ Valuation amounts in € include the Group share equity investments in assets accounted for under equity method.

⁷ Effective January 1, 2015, Aupark was transferred from Austria to Central Europe and the 2014 data have been restated to reflect this change.

⁸ Source: European Economic Forecast, Spring 2015.

http://ec.europa.eu/economy_finance/publications/european_economy/2015/pdf/ee2_en.pdf

⁹ Source: Eurostat, June 3, 2015.

decline of energy prices. Inflation expectations for 2015 indicate low but positive inflation and annual HICP¹⁰ inflation is expected to rise from its currently low level of +0.1% in the following years.

In Unibail-Rodamco's regions, the GDP growth in Q1-2015 for the Czech Republic, Spain and Poland was +4.2%, +3.5% and +3.5%, respectively¹¹. GDP growth increased at a more moderate pace in Sweden, The Netherlands, Germany and France with +2.6%, +2.4% +1.0%, and +0.7%, respectively, while it remained flat in Austria at +0.1%¹².

While the macro economic outlook improved significantly in the first half of 2015, increasing geopolitical tensions or further terrorist threats could impede economic growth in Europe. The evolution of the Greek crisis and the Chinese economic developments could also impact negatively the current positive economic trend.

During H1-2015, Unibail-Rodamco's performance was again robust demonstrating the strength of its business model of focusing on large and dominant shopping centres located in wealthy and densely populated catchment areas of major European cities.

Tenant Sales¹³

The Group's tenant sales increased by +4.2% during H1-2015 compared to the same period last year. Tenant sales in the Group's shopping centres grew by +3.9% during the first five months of 2015 compared to the same period in 2014, outperforming the relevant national sales indices by 260 bps. Footfall grew by +1.3% through May 2015 compared to 2014.

Spanish shopping centres showed the strongest increase with tenant sales growth of +7.4% during the first five months in 2015, outperforming the national sales index by +490 bps¹⁴. This performance was led primarily by large shopping centres in Barcelona (La Maquinista (+10.3%) and Splau (+7.5%)) and Madrid (Parquesur (+6.8%)). In Germany, tenant sales increased by +4.2%¹⁵, outperforming the national sales index by +20 bps, mainly driven by Pasing Arcaden (Munich), which was extended in 2013 (+5.9%), and Höfe am Brühl (Leipzig), which opened in 2012 (+5.2%). Tenants in the French shopping centres outperformed the national sales index by +330 bps, with sales growth of +3.8% compared to the same period in 2014¹⁶ despite the impact of the terrorist attacks in Paris and threats in France during the first quarter of 2015. In Central Europe¹⁷, tenant sales grew by +3.5%, +320 bps above the national sales index, mainly driven by the strong performance of the extended and fully renovated Centrum Černý Most (Prague) delivered in March 2013 (+9.8% through May 31, 2015). Tenant sales in the Nordics increased by +1.6% during the first five months of 2015 compared to the same period in 2014. Such sales currently exclude Täby Centrum (Stockholm), due to the extension and comprehensive refurbishment of the centre. Tenant sales in this centre increased by +37.6% through May 2015, thanks to the opening of the South extension in July 2013 and delivery of the North extension in May and August of 2014. In Austria, tenant sales increased by +1.0%, outperforming the national sales index by 50 bps.

Innovation

¹⁰ Consumer price inflation in the euro area is measured by the Harmonised Index of Consumer Prices (HICP). The HICP is compiled by Eurostat and the national statistical institutes in accordance with harmonised statistical methods.

http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/documents/2995521/6870823/2-09062015-AP-EN.pdf/415a882c-7d7b-4131-bacc-8ddca81d305a

http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/documents/2995521/6870823/2-09062015-AP-EN.pdf/415a882c-7d7b-4131-bacc-8ddca81d305a

¹¹ Source: Eurostat, June 9, 2015.

¹² Source: Eurostat, June 9, 2015.

¹³Tenant sales performance in Unibail-Rodamco's shopping centres (excluding The Netherlands) on portfolio of shopping centres in operation including extensions of existing assets and excluding deliveries of new brownfield projects, acquisition of new assets and assets under heavy refurbishment. Primark sales estimates have been taken into account in Toison d'Or, Bonaire, El Faro, Parquesur, Splau and Shopping City Süd. Excluding Apple stores sales, which Apple Inc. no longer publishes.

¹⁴ While Splau (Barcelona) is included in tenant sales, it excludes Splau's footfall due to change in counting system in 2015.

¹⁵ Ruhr Park, Gropius Passagen, Paunsdorf Center and CentrO are not included due to consolidation method.

¹⁶ Carré Sénart Shopping Parc, Parly 2, Le Forum des Halles and Galerie Gaité are excluded, due to ongoing works or projects.

¹⁷ Excluding Aupark and Centrum Chodov, due to ongoing refurbishment works.

Fostering the Group's leading position in terms of asset quality, premium services and differentiated customer experience, "UR Lab" recently launched several new initiatives and further refined and expanded a number of existing concepts, in order to drive additional footfall:

- Designer Gallery: this latest innovation aims to recreate the spirit of concept stores and fashion magazines inside Unibail-Rodamco's malls with aspirational, young and lifestyle brands, a constantly renewed offer in a distinctly designed cluster, and exclusive services and events to enhance the customer experience. Polygone Riviera (Cagnes-sur-Mer) and Mall of Scandinavia (Stockholm) were chosen as pilots within the Group. The first Designer Galleries will open in Q4 this year. Within the Group's standing assets, Galeria Mokotow (Warsaw) will be the first to open a Designer Gallery in early 2016. In total, a further 20 shopping centres have been identified in Unibail-Rodamco's portfolio for the progressive roll-out of this initiative.
- Fresh!: the Fresh! concept aims to create an exceptional food hall for the most demanding gourmets with a high quality, diversified and regularly refreshed offer. After "El Mercat de Glories" in Glories (Barcelona), opened successfully in September 2014, UR Lab has fine-tuned the concept to prepare its roll-out. 24 of the Group's shopping centres have been identified for deployment of Fresh!.
- Digital marketing: the Group keeps enlarging its online footprint, with strong growth in every digital channel. Through June 2015, on a like-for-like perimeter (excluding 2014 divestments and German assets), smartphone application downloads increased by +27% (to 3.1 Mn), website visits grew by +17% (22.2 Mn visits through June 30, 2015) and on Facebook, the Group's shopping centres now have 4.8 Mn fans (+16% compared to the same period in 2014).

To better adress its large and growing audience, the Group has invested in a new digital infrastructure:

- A new Content Management System to administer content on websites, mobile applications and social networks is being implemented.
- An indoor positioning technology based on Bluetooth hardware has been deployed in 13 shopping centres with the goal to expand to 31 shopping centres by December 2015. This new infrastructure will enable development of location-based features.

These new infrastructure tools allow the Group to provide innovative solutions to improve the visitors' journey in its shopping centres. Having identified pain points, Unibail-Rodamco developed three key features:

- Smart Park: easy entrance and exit from the parking for loyalty card holders, by an automatic recognition of their number plate and automatic recognition and memorization of the parking slot;
- Smart Map: enabling visitors to easily locate the shops they are looking for and current promotions on the map of their shopping centre; and
- Meet my friends: a social indoor positioning feature making shopping sessions easier and more fun; through this application, visitors can share their location with their friends and thus, catch up easily in the shopping centre.

These new features improve engagement of customers who are willing to share data in exchange for clear benefits. As an example, since the launch of Meet My Friends in Les Quatre Temps (Paris region) in June, new digital loyalty card account creation was up by +91.4% vs. the same period last year.

- 4 Star label¹⁸: 20 of the Group's shopping centres have now been awarded the 4 Star label, with the newly delivered Minto (Mönchengladbach), the recently refurbished Euralille (Lille) and Shopping City Süd (Vienna) labelled in H1-2015¹⁹. The previously labelled shopping centres have undergone or are undergoing their annual independent audit to ensure continued compliance with the label's quality requirements. Other shopping centres being prepared for labelling in H2-2015 include Polygone Riviera (Cagnes-sur-Mer) and Mall of Scandinavia (Stockholm).
- The Dining Experience[™]: the fifth Dining Experience[™] was inaugurated on February 7, 2015 at Les Quatre Temps (Paris region). During the launch event, customers enjoyed an interactive cooking show by Thierry Marx, the famous French two-star Michelin chef, who will also act as the ambassador of this Dining Experience[™] concept in Les Quatre Temps. The creation of new Dining Experiences[™] will continue during 2015 with Mall of Scandinavia (Stockholm) and Polygone Riviera (Cagnes-sur-Mer).

-

¹⁸ The "4 Star label" for a shopping centre is based on a 684 point quality referential and audited by SGS, the world leader in service certification.

¹⁹ Following a comprehensive quality audit performed by SGS.

The office division

Portfolio

As at 30 June 2015, Unibail-Rodamco had interests in office properties with a value of €4,287 million. The following table shows certain information regarding the Issuer's office (and others) portfolio by geographic region as at 30 June 2015:

Geographic Region	Valuation (ir transfer ta	•
	(in € million)	(%)
France	3,850	90%
- La Défense	1,861	48%
- Neuilly-Levallois-Issy	1,111	29%
- Paris CBD and others	879	23%
Nordic countries	194	5%
Central Europe	128	3%
Germany	48	1%
Austria	39	1%
Netherlands	28	1%
Total	4,287	100%

Strategy

The Group focuses on large and very large buildings at prime locations in La Défense and Neuilly-Levallois-Issy. As at 30 June 2015, ca. 77 per cent. of the Unibail-Rodamco Group's French office portfolio is concentrated in these two areas. In the Paris region, there has not been an over-production of office capacity in recent years.

Unibail-Rodamco targets modern and efficient premises, as criteria such as floor space efficiency, ergonomics of facilities, ease of access and geographic proximity to their customers now became as crucial as price per square metre.

Unibail-Rodamco's strategy for its office division consists of the following: (i) pro-active asset and property management to capture most of the value creation; (ii) development of first class assets through large-scale restructuring; (iii) lettings, then divestments of the most mature assets post restructuring; and (iv) selective acquisition and development opportunities.

The office property market in H1-2015

With 876,960 m² rented²¹ in H-1 2015, the take-up in the Paris region decreased by -25% compared to the same period in 2014. This represents almost the lowest take-up in the Paris Region²² since 2003. In La Défense, take-up was down by -48% with approximately 50,700 m² rented²³. The Paris Central Business

²⁰ Figures may not add up due to rounding

²¹ Source: BNP Paribas Real Estate, June 2015.

 $^{^{\}rm 22}$ Source: Immostat and BNP Paribas Real Estate, June 2015.

²³ Source: BNP Paribas Real Estate, June 2015.

District (CBD) fared a lot better and saw take-up decline by only -3% in H1-2015 compared to the same period last year.

This decline in take-up is closely linked to the low level of transactions above 5,000 m², both in terms of number and volume. Only 18 transactions totaling 165,000 m² were recorded in this segment, down from 32 transactions for 449,300 m² in H1-2014, a -63% decrease in volume year-on-year²4. This represents 9,166 m² per transaction, compared to 14,041 m² in H1-2014 and 13,000 m² in 2014.

No large-scale transaction (over 20,000 m²) was recorded since the beginning of the year. The largest transaction recorded was the lease to Peugeot (15,049 m²) for its future headquarters in the Art & Fact 2.0 building in Rueil-Malmaison (Paris region).

Large users have been very cautious about making decisions on their real-estate needs since the beginning of the year. Tenants have mostly postponed their relocation projects, choosing extensions or renegotiating leases with landlords who have been amenable to doing so, sometimes several years before the end of the lease term.

The La Défense market is a market of large and very large transactions. In light of the number of ongoing negotiations in this segment, the take-up at the end of 2015 is expected to remain stable compared to 2014.

Considering current market indicators in the Paris region and the low take-up recorded at H1-2015 compared to H1-2014, the take-up at the end of 2015 should reach between 1.9 and 2 million m² compared to 2.1 million m² in 2014. For example, some large users occupying very large surfaces may sign significant leases in 2015 and thus benefit from the current supply / demand dynamics.

The Convention-Exhibition centres division

This activity is exclusively located in France and consists of a real estate venues and services company (Viparis) and a trade show organizer (Comexposium).

Both organizations are owned jointly with the Chamber of Commerce and Industry of Paris Ile-de-France (CCIP). Viparis is fully consolidated by Unibail-Rodamco and Comexposium is accounted for under the equity method.

The Convention & Exhibition business has a seasonal results pattern, with annual, biennial and triennial shows, and an uneven distribution of shows during the year.

With more constrained marketing budgets in a lackluster economic environment, shows remain one of the most effective media for exhibitors; therefore, companies maintain their presence in order to gain new orders, even if they lease fewer square meters. The average floor space rented for a typical show and the number of corporate events organized in Viparis have indeed decreased during H1-2015. However, 26 new exhibitions are expected in 2015 (of which 17 took place in the first semester), compared to 24 in 2014.

Strategy

Similar to its strategy in its retail and office divisions, Unibail-Rodamco's policy for its convention and exhibition venues is to focus on prime, irreplaceable assets with a leading competitive edge.

This focus on prime assets in the Paris area helps to ensure the resilience of cash flows thanks to a strong repeat business with some recurring tradeshows organised in the Paris Expo venues which have been going for more than 40 years. The strategy of the Convention-Exhibition division consists of constantly improving the attractiveness of its venues to meet the needs of organisers, exhibitors and visitors.

Property Services

Property management and maintenance services cover the activities of several Unibail-Rodamco subsidiaries in France and Spain. They include:

²⁴ Source: BNP Paribas Real Estate, advisory France June 2015.

- Services to owners of office buildings and shopping centres: management of facilities and coownership syndicates, technical management, operating expenses management, leasing activities (shopping centres only) and project development;
- Services to tenants: management of retailers' associations and services to occupiers of office buildings. Other services are provided by U2M (Unibail Marketing & Multimedia) which develops marketing strategies in shopping centres and convention centres, and leases advertising materials.

Selected financial information

Key Figures as at/for the years ended 31 December 2014 and 2013 and the interim periods ended 30 June 2015 and 2014.

The following information (except as to portfolio valuation) has been extracted from the audited annual consolidated financial statements of Unibail-Rodamco as at and for the year ended 31 December 2014 contained in the Unibail-Rodamco 2014 Annual and sustainable development report and the Financial Report First Half 2015 which are incorporated by reference herein. Certain items have been combined and/or subject to rounding.

	As at 30 June	As at 30 June	As at	As at
(In million Euros)	2015	2014	31 December	31 December
			2014	2013
Portfolio valuation	35,699	33,587	34,576	32,134
Total shareholders' equity	17,169	15,795	16,933	15,884
	For the interim period ended 30	For the interim period ended 30	For the year ended 31	For the year ended 31
	June 2015	June 2014	December 2014	December 2013
Net rental income (by division)				
- Retail	582	590	1,192	1,097
- Offices	84	83	172	160
- Convention&Exhibition	59	46	100	96
Net rental income	725	719	1,465	1,352
Result on disposal, valuation movements and impairment of goodwill	851	486	1,408	525
Net result (owners of the parent)	1,024	652	1,671	1,291
of which recurring result	528	539	1,068	986

Further financial information concerning the Unibail-Rodamco Group's assets and liabilities, financial position and profit and losses, is available in the Unibail-Rodamco 2014 Annual and sustainable development report and the Unibail-Rodamco Financial Report First Half 2015.

Organisational structure

The organisational chart below shows the Unibail-Rodamco Group structure on 30 June 2015:



Administration, supervisory board and management board

Unibail-Rodamco is a company with a Management Board and a Supervisory Board.

The Supervisory Board

As of 22 July 2015, Unibail-Rodamco's Supervisory Board is comprised of 11 members.

On 16 April 2015, Mrs Sophie Stabile and Jacqueline Tammenoms Bakker were appointed as Supervisory Board members. Such changes increased the number of Supervisory Board members from 9 to 11.

Procedures and responsibilities

The Supervisory Board is responsible for supervising the Company's management and general affairs and the business connected with it, and for advising the Management Board. In fulfilling its duties, the Supervisory Board is guided by the interests of the Company and its business; it takes into account the relevant interests of all those involved in the Company. The Supervisory Board is responsible for the quality of its own performance and that of its committees annually.

The responsibilities of the Supervisory Board include:

- (a) supervising and advising the Management Board on:
 - the Company's performance;
 - the Company's strategy and risks inherent to its business activities;
 - the structure and management of the internal risk management and control systems;
 - the financial reporting process; and
 - compliance with applicable legislation and regulations;
- (b) disclosing, complying with and enforcing the Company's corporate governance structure;
- (c) evaluating and assessing the functioning of the Management Board, the Supervisory Board and their individual members (including the evaluation of the Supervisory Board's functioning, its profile and the introduction and training programme);
- (d) handling and deciding on reported potential conflicts of interest between the Company and members of the Management Board;
- (e) handling and deciding on reported alleged irregularities that relate to the functioning of the Management Board; and
- (f) approval of the proposed resolutions of the Management Board in compliance with the charter rules of the Management Board.

The Supervisory Board prepares and publishes a report including its comments on the Management Board report and the financial statements.

The Chairman of the Supervisory Board prepares each year, in conformity with French law, the report on the adequacy and effectiveness of the internal risk management and control systems to be substantiated in a clear manner (*rapport sur les procédures de contrôle interne*) stipulated by Article L. 225-68 of the *Code de commerce*.

The Supervisory Board appoints the Management Board members and from these members appoints the Chairman of the Management Board.

Since 16 April 2015, the Supervisory Board is made up of the following members:

Name	Date of Birth	Background	Intitial year of appointment	Current term expiry
Robert ter Haar	13/02/1950	Former member of Rodamco Europe Supervisory Board (from 2005 to 2007). Currently Chairman of the Supervisory Boards of Parcom Capital Management B.V., Mediq B.V. and VvAA Groep B.V. and Supervisory Board member of Bergschenhoek Groep B.V.	2007	GM called to approve the accounts for year ending 31 Dec 2016
François Jaclot	01/05/1949	Former member of Unibail Board of Directors (from 2003 to 2007). Currently Director and CEO of AOG (Addax and Oryx Group) and Managing Director of FJ Consulting.	2007	GM called to approve the accounts for year ending 31 Dec 2015
Frans J.G.M.Cremers	07/02/1952	Former member of Rodamco Europe Supervisory Board (from 2005 to 2007). Currently Vice-Chairman of the Supervisory Boards of Royal Imtech N.V. and SBM Offshore N.V.; Member of the Supervisory Boards of Royal Vopak N.V., Luchthaven Schiphol N.V. and Parcom Capital Management B.V.; and Member of the Capital Market Committee of the AFM (The Netherlands Financial Markets Authority).	2007	GM called to approve the accounts for year ending 31 Dec 2015
José Luis Duran	08/11/1964	Currently Board Member of Orange S.A and Non-Executive Director of Inditex.	2011	GM called to approve the accounts for year ending 31 Dec, 2016
Mary Harris	27/04/1966	Currently Member of the Supervisory Board, Audit and Nominations Committees and Chair of the Remuneration and Strategy Committees of TNT Express N.V.; Non-Executive Director, Chair of the Remuneration Committee and member of the Nomination and Corporate Responsibility Committees of J Sainsbury plc, Non-Executive Director of ITV plc and Non-Executive Director of Reckitt Benckiser plc.	2008	GM called to approve the accounts for year ending 31 Dec 2017
Dagmar Kollmann	09/07/1964	Currently Vice-Chair of the Supervisory Boards of HRE Holding AG and Deutsche Pfandbriefbank AG; Supervisory Board member of Deutsche Telekom AG, KfW IPEX-Bank GmbH and Bank Gutmann AG; and Commissioner of the Monopolies Commission (Germany).	2014	GM called to approve the accounts for year ending 31 Dec, 2016
Jean-Louis Laurens	31/08/1954	Former member of Unibail Board of Directors (until 2007). Currently General Partner of Rothschild & Cie Gestion Paris and Chairman of the Board of Rothschild Asset Management Inc. New York.	2007	GM called to approve the accounts for year ending 31 Dec 2017
Yves Lyon-Caen	29/06/1950	Former member of Unibail Board of Directors (from 2005 to 2007) and Former member of Unibail Audit Committee. Currently Chairman of the Supervisory Board of Bénéteau S.A. and of the Féderation Française des Industries Nautique and Supervisory Board Member of Sucres & Denrées.	2007	GM called to approve the accounts for year ending 31 Dec, 2016

Alec Pelmore	14/10/1953	Former equity investment analyst specialising in real estate companies, mainly at Dresdner Kleinwort Benson and Merrill Lynch. Currently Non-Executive Director and member of the Audit and Nomination Committees of LondonMetric Property PLC.	2008	GM called to approve the accounts for year ending 31 Dec 2017
Sophie Stabile	19/03/1970	Currently Chief Financial Officer and Executive Committee Member of Accor; Supervisory Board Chair of Orbis (Accor affiliate); Supervisory Board Member of Altamir and Board Member of Spie.	2015	GM called to approve the accounts for year ending 31 Dec 2017
Jacqueline Tammenoms Bakker	17/12/1953	Currently Non-executive Director and Member of the Remuneration and Nominations Committees of TomTom; Non-executive Director and Member of the Governance and Sustainability Committee of CNH Industrial and Supervisory Board Chair of the Van Leer Group Foundation.	2015	GM called to approve the accounts for year ending 31 Dec 2017

The contact address of the members of the Supervisory Board is the same as that of the Issuer.

For information relating to the members of the Supervisory Board's duties outside the Issuer, please refer to pages 240 to 241 of the Unibail-Rodamco 2014 Annual and Sustainable Development Report.

The Management Board

Members

Since 25 April 2013, the Management Board of Unibail-Rodamco SE has consisted of six members.

Following the departure of Mrs Catherine Pourre in 2013, the Supervisory Board appointed Mrs Armelle Carminati-Rabasse to the Management Board in the role of Chief Resources Officer effective from 1 September 2013 until 1 September 2015. The Supervisory Board has appointed Mrs Astrid Panosyan to the Management Board in the role of the Chief Resources Officer effective from 1 September 2015.

The Management Board members of Unibail-Rodamco SE are appointed by the Supervisory Board for a fouryear term.

The procedure for appointing each Management Board member is governed by stringent guidelines and approved by the Supervisory Board upon the recommendation of the Governance, Nomination & Remuneration Committee.

Procedures and responsibilities

The Management Board is collectively responsible for the Company's management and general affairs and the business connected with it.

The Management Board is guided by the interests of the Company and its business. It should take into account the relevant interests of all the members involved in the Company. It is responsible for the quality of its own performance. Each member should act with independence, loyalty and professionalism.

The Management Board is in charge of:

- the achievement of the Company's objectives;
- determining the strategy and policies designed to achieve the Company's objectives;
- the general state of affairs and the results of the Company;
- assessing and managing the risks connected to the business activities;

- ensuring that effective internal risk management and control systems are in place and reporting on this in the annual report;
- maintaining and preparing the financial reporting process;
- preparing the annual accounts and drawing up the annual budget and important capital investments of the Company;
- providing the Supervisory Board with information in accordance with Article 12 of the Company's Articles of Association and French law;
- compliance with legislation and regulations;
- publishing the corporate governance structure of the Company and any other information required under French law, through the annual report, the Company's website and otherwise.

The Management Board is made up of the following members:

Name	Date of Birth	Main duties	Initial year of appointment	Current term expiry	External functions (if suitable)
Christophe CUVILLIER	05/12/1962	Chairman of the Management Board - Chief Executive Officer of Unibail-Rodamco since 25 April 2013. Joined Unibail-Rodamco in 2011 and was member of the Management Board and Chief Operating Officer from 1 June 2011 to 24 April 2013. Former CEO of FNAC. Former CEO of Conforama. Spent 14 years with the Luxury Products Division of the L'Oréal Group.	2011	AGM called to approve the accounts for year ending 31 Dec 2016	N/A
Olivier BOSSARD	12/05/1964	Chief Development Officer and member of the Unibail-Rodamco Management Board since 25 April 2013. Joined Unibail in 1998 as an Asset Manager in the Offices Division. Former Managing Director of the Offices Division and Group Managing Director of Development.	2013	AGM called to approve the accounts for year ending 31 Dec 2016	N/A
Armelle CARMINATI- RABASSE	09/09/1961	Chief Resources Officer and member of the Unibail-Rodamco Management Board since 1 September 2013. Joined Unibail-Rodamco in 2013 as a Management Board member. Spent more than 26 years at Accenture where she was a partner, Global Managing Director of Human Capital & Diversity and Managing Director of Talent & Organization Performance for France and Benelux.	2013	1 September 2015	N/A
Astrid PANOSYAN	13/08/1971	Chief Resources Officer and member of the Unibail-Rodamco Management Board to be effective 1 September 2015	2015	AGM called to approve the accounts for year ending 31 Dec 2016	N/A
Fabrice MOUCHEL	16/04/1970	Deputy Chief Financial Officer and member of the Unibail-Rodamco Management Board since 25 April 2013. Joined Unibail in 2001 as Head of Corporate Development. Former Head of Financial Resources and Investor Relations.	2013	AGM called to approve the accounts for year ending 31 Dec 2016	N/A
Jacob Lunsingh TONCKENS	16/07/1962	Chief Financial Officer Member of Unibail-Rodamco Management Board since 1 September 2009. Joined Unibail-Rodamco in 2009 as General Counsel and a member of Unibail-Rodamco Management Board from 1 September 2009 to 15 October 2010. From 16 October 2010 to 1 July 2012, Jacob Lunsingh Tonckens was Chief Investment Officer on the Unibail-	2009	AGM called to approve the accounts for year ending 31 Dec 2016	N/A

		Rodamco Management Board and assumed responsibility for the Investment/Divestment activities while retaining the supervision of the Unibail-Rodamco Group's legal affairs. Since 1 July 2012, he has been the Chief Financial Officer on the Unibail-Rodamco Management Board and he has continued to be responsible for Investment/Divestment activities.			
Jean-Marie TRITANT	10/11/1967	Chief Operating Officer and member of the Unibail-Rodamco Management Board since 25 April 2013. Joined Unibail in 1998 as an Asset Manager. Former Managing Director of the Offices Division and Former Managing Director of Retail France.	2013	AGM called to approve the accounts for year ending 31 Dec 2016	N/A

The contact address of the members of the Management Board is the same as that of the Issuer.

For information relating to the members of the Management Board's duties outside the Issuer, please refer to pages 236 to 239 of the Unibail-Rodamco 2014 Annual and Sustainable Development Report.

Conflicts of interest

To the best of the knowledge of the Issuer, there is no potential conflict of interest between any duties to the issuing entity of the members of the Management Board and the Supervisory Board and their private interests and/or other duties.

Board practices

Audit Committee

Members

The Audit Committee consists of five members (currently Jean-Louis Laurens, Francois Jaclot, Frans J.G.M. Cremers, Alec Pelmore and Sophie Stabile). It is chaired by Mr Jean-Louis Laurens. The Audit Committee advises the Supervisory Board in relation to its responsibilities and prepares resolutions of the Supervisory Board in relation thereto.

Responsibilities

The responsibilities of the Audit Committee include:

- supervising and advising the Management Board of the Company on the effects of internal risk management and control systems, including supervision of the enforcement of the relevant legislation and regulations;
- supervising the submission of financial information by the Company (choice of accounting policies, application and assessment of the effects of new legislation in this area, information on the treatment of estimated entries in the annual accounts, forecasts, etc.);
- supervising the compliance with recommendations and observations of the external auditors;
- supervising the policy of the Company on tax planning;
- supervising the financing of the Company;
- maintaining frequent contact and supervising the relationship with the external auditors, including in particular:

- assessing the external auditors' independence, remuneration and any non-auditing work for the Company;
- determining the involvement of the external auditors' in respect of the contents and publication of financial reporting by the Company other than the annual accounts;
- taking note of any irregularities in respect of the content of the financial reporting which may be reported by the external auditors';
- recommending to the Supervisory Board the appointment of an external auditor at the Company's general meeting of shareholders (the "General Meeting");
- other important matters concerning the annual accounts of the Company.

At least once a year the Audit Committee, together with the Management Board, reports to the Supervisory Board on the developments concerning the relationship with the external auditors, in particular their independence.

Expertise and independence of the Audit Committee

All members are independent pursuant to the criteria detailed in the Supervisory Board rules as described in Article 3.4 of the Supervisory Board Charter and have significant financial and accounting expertise.

Governance, Nomination and Remuneration Committee (GN&RC)

Members

The GN&RC consists of five independent members (currently Robert ter Haar, José Luis Duran, Mary Harris, Dagmar Kollmann and Yves Lyon-Caen). It is chaired by Mr Robert ter Haar. The GN&RC advises the Supervisory Board ("SB") in relation to its responsibilities and prepares resolutions of the Supervisory Board in relation thereto.

Responsibilities

The responsibilities of the GN&RC include:

A. Governance

- Reviewing and assessing the adequacy of the Company's corporate governance practices and rules and evaluating the Company's compliance with its corporate governance rules through a semi-annual Company Compliance Report;
- 2. Identifying and advising the SB on emerging corporate governance issues or significant developments in the applicable laws and/or corporate governance practices;
- 3. Making recommendations to the SB on all matters of corporate governance and on any corrective action to be taken; including advising on the SB's and SB committees' organisation, membership, functions, duties and responsibilities.
- 4. Evaluating, developing and recommending to the SB (changes in) the Unibail-Rodamco Group's corporate governance policies and arrangements appropriate for the Company and consistent with best practices;
- 5. Reviewing and advising the SB on insider and related party transactions and /or conflicts of interest matters involving SB or Management Board ("**MB**") members;
- 6. Ensuring that the Company's corporate governance policies and the Company's practices are transparently described in the Company's Annual Report and on the Company's website; and
- Annually evaluating the functions of the Unibail-Rodamco Group Compliance Officer and recommending to the SB the (re)appointment of the Unibail-Rodamco Group Compliance Officer, upon proposal of the CEO.

B. Nomination

- 1. Preparing the profile and selection criteria and appointment procedures for the (independent) SB members of the Company;
- 2. Preparing the profile and selection criteria for MB members of the Company;
- Periodically evaluating the scope and composition of the MB, the SB and its committees, and proposing possible changes in the profile of the SB and, as the case may be, in the composition of the SB committees in relation thereto;
- 4. Periodically evaluating the functioning of the individual SB (committee) members, the Chairman of the MB and the recommendations by the Chairman of the MB on the performance of the other members of the MB, and reporting the results thereof to the SB;
- 5. Proposing the (re)appointments of members of the SB and MB;
- 6. Supervising the policy of the MB in relation to the selection and appointment criteria for senior management; reviewing the Company's human resources policy;
- 7. Preparing the annual SB self-assessment process: the SB itself; the SB in relation to the MB; and the secretariat supporting the SB;
- 8. Such other nomination and related matters as may come to the attention of the GN&RC.

C. Remuneration

- Preparing a proposal for the SB concerning the remuneration of the Chairman of the MB of the Company and the recommendations by the Chairman of the MB for the remuneration of the other members of the MB, both including but not limited to the terms and conditions of their contracts, bonus, pension rights, Company's Performance Share plan and/or other incentive arrangements, severance pay and other forms of compensation as well as the performance criteria and the application thereof;
- Reviewing and preparing proposals for the SB on the Company's remuneration policy;
- 3. Reviewing the allocation of Stock Options and free shares (attribution gratuite d'actions);
- 4. Such other, remuneration related, matters as may come to the attention of the GN&RC.

Expertise and independence of the GN&RC

All members are independent pursuant to the criteria detailed in the Supervisory Board rules as described in article 3.4 of the Supervisory Board Charter.

The Chairman of the GN&RC is the Chairman of the the Supervisory Board.

Corporate governance

Unibail-Rodamco adopted Corporate Governance guidelines in 1995 and has updated its rules regularly, in line with recommendations made in the AFEP-MEDEF reports on Corporate Governance for listed companies²⁵. Also, since its listing on the Dutch Market Place, it has respected the specific rules of the Financial Supervision Act.

Corporate Governance was already a genuine priority for Unibail and is now the same for Unibail-Rodamco. This Corporate Governance also complies with the best practices on the Paris and the Amsterdam Market Place and often exceeds recommendations and requirements. Unibail-Rodamco keeps abreast of the latest research published in France and abroad to ensure that its Management Board and Supervisory Board act appropriately and to enhance the quality of its financial information.

In 2003, Unibail adhered to the United Nations Global Compact (UNGC), which promotes nine principles of good governance in the fields of human rights, labour conditions and environmental practices. By signing this

Vienot I and II reports (July 1995 and July 1999) and Bouton report (September 2002), as well as Afep-Medef's recommendations on the remuneration of executive officers of listed companies (January 2007 and October 2008), the presence of women on boards (April 2010) and good functioning and transparency (June 2013).

agreement, Unibail committed itself to achieving sustained improvement in its governance practices in these areas. Nothing has changed in this area since the merger.

Unibail-Rodamco has also adopted a Code of Ethics to emphasise the importance it attaches to the values and rules each member of the Unibail-Rodamco Group should respect in his/her work. These values and rules, shared by the management and by the entire workforce, should guide the conduct of each individual when employed by Unibail-Rodamco or using the Unibail-Rodamco name.

Unibail-Rodamco is a member of the Dow Jones Sustainability Index-DJSI.

Conflicts of interest

To the best of the knowledge of the Issuer, there is no potential conflict of interest between any duties to the issuing entity of the GN&RC and their private interests and/or other duties.

Major shareholders

So far as the Company is aware, there is no shareholders' agreement, nor any person or Group of persons, exercising or capable of exercising control over the Company.

Additional information

Authorised share capital - Form of shares

The Company share capital as at 1 July 2015 comprised €493,086,485 divided into 98,617,297 fully paid-up shares with a nominal value of €5 each. Company shares may be registered or bearer shares. The only exception applies to Shareholders Concerned who must register their shares in accordance with the requirements set out in Article 9 of the Articles of Association.

Information on ORA

The ORAs are redeemable bonds issued in exchange for existing outstanding Rodamco shares ("**ORA**"). Each ORA was issued at its nominal value; the nominal value of each ORA is equal to the unitary issue price of the new shares of Unibail. Each ORA will be redeemed by the delivery to the ORA holder of one Unibail ordinary share. This redemption ratio was adjusted to 1.25 following the distribution on 10 May 2011 of \in 8.00 per share which included a dividend of \in 5.30 and a complementary distribution of \in 2.70 deducted from the "distributable reserves" and the "contribution premium" accounts. This ratio may subsequently be adjusted.

In the Exchange Offer initiated by Unibail on Rodamco, and in line with the resolutions voted at Unibail's General Meeting on 21 May 2007, at the request of Rodamco Shareholders for Unibail ORA, the maximum number available for issue delivered which should not exceed the number of 9,363,720 had to be reduced on a pro rata basis to 9,363,708 as a result of rounding. Most of the ORA issued in 2007 have been converted. Only 6,269 ORAs were still in issue as at 30 June 2015.

Information on ORNANE

ORNANE are net share settled bonds convertible into new and/or exchangeable for existing shares of Unibail-Rodamco ("ORNANE").

On 17 June 2014, Unibail-Rodamco SE issued 1,735,749 ORNANE at a nominal value of €288.06 and for a total amount of €500 million.

On 08 April 2015, Unibail-Rodamco SE issued 1,441,462 ORNANE at a nominal value of €346.87 and for a total amount of €500 million.

On 08 April 2015, Unibail-Rodamco SE launched a repurchase procedure which resulted in the repurchase of 3,400,792 ORNANE issued in 2012, equivalent to 98.5% of the 3,451,767 ORNANE issued in 2012 at a nominal value of €217.28 and for a total amount of €750 million.

Legal information

Company name

UNIBAIL-RODAMCO SE

Registered office and place of business:

7 Place du Chancelier Adenauer - 75016 Paris

Tel: +33 (0)1 53 43 74 37

Legal form and specific applicable legislation

Unibail-Rodamco SE (the "Company"), previously a French société anonyme, is, since its conversion came into effect from 15 May 2009, a European public limited liability company (*Societas Europaea* or *SE*) with a two-tier governance system (Management Board and Supervisory Board), governed by (i) the provisions of the European Council Regulation 2001/2157/EC of 8 October 2001 applicable to European Companies, and that of the European Council Directive 2001/86/EC of 8 October 2001 supplementing the Statute for a European Company with regard to the involvement of employees, (ii) the provisions of French law relating to European Companies, as well as for all other matters partially covered or not covered by the SE Regulation and (iii) the current laws and regulations of France applicable to a *société anonyme*.

The Company and its eligible subsidiaries opted, in 2003, for the tax regime applicable to Listed Property Investment Companies (SIIC) introduced by the 2003 French Finance Act (Article 208 C of the French General Tax Code (*Code général des impôts*) and implemented by decree no. 2003-645 dated 11 July 2003.

The conversion into a SE hasn't had any effect on the Company's SIIC status.

Term of the company

A term of 99 years from 23 July 1968, to expire on 22 July 2067.

Corporate purpose

In accordance with article 2 of the Articles of Association revised and adopted by the General Meeting held on 14 May 2009 having decided the conversion of the Company in its new form as a European Company, the corporate object of the Issuer in France and abroad, is:

- investment through the acquisition, development, construction, ownership of land, buildings, property assets and rights, and the fitting out of property complexes, with a view to renting them out;
- the management, rental, leasing, divestment or exchange of the above assets, either directly or through taking investments or ownership interests, or by creating partnerships, companies or consortia;
- more generally, any financial, securities or property transactions directly or indirectly connected with the foregoing object or likely to facilitate its achievement;
- acquiring, owning or divesting of investments in any French or foreign legal entities with an activity directly
 or indirectly linked to the corporate object of the company or which would favour its development.

Commercial and Companies Registry

682 024 096 RCS Paris - SIRET 682 024 096 00054 - APE code: 6420 Z

Financial year

The financial year runs from 1 January to 31 December.

Access to legal information concerning the Company

On the website of the Company at www.unibail-rodamco.com,

At the headquarters of the Company at 7 place du Chancelier Adenauer, 75016 Paris.

Tel: +33 (0)1 53 43 74 37.

RODAMCO EUROPE FINANCE B.V.

History

Rodamco Europe Finance B.V. ("Rodamco Europe Finance") is a private company incorporated with limited liability (besloten vennootschap met beperkte aansprakelijkheid) under Dutch law whose corporate seat is in the municipality of Haarlemmermeer (Schiphol). Rodamco Europe Finance was incorporated on 24 August 1973. Its number in the commercial register of the Amsterdam Chamber of Commerce is 24135417. The Articles of Association of Rodamco Europe Finance were last amended by notarial deed on 9 June 2015 before Mr F.T.H van Loon-Vercauteren, civil law notary, in Rotterdam.

Business

Rodamco Europe Finance was established for the purpose of, amongst other things, raising funds for the Rodamco Group. Rodamco Europe Finance may, in the future, enter into other financing arrangements for similar purposes. The objects of Rodamco Europe Finance are set forth in Article 3 of its Articles of Association and include the incorporation of, the participation in and the financing of companies and the lending of funds to group companies and borrowing of funds from third parties and granting securities.

Rodamco Europe Finance is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Rodamco Europe Properties B.V. which itself is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Rodamco Europe B.V. Rodamco Europe Finance has no employees.

Financial Information

For most of its Dutch Group companies (including Rodamco Europe Finance), Unibail-Rodamco SE has assumed joint and several liability, in accordance with article 403 Book 2 of the Dutch Civil Code, for all legal transactions carried out.

Management Board

The Management Board of Rodamco Europe Finance manages Rodamco Europe Finance's general affairs and business and is authorised to represent Rodamco Europe Finance. In addition, under Rodamco Europe Finance's Articles of Association, two Management Board members acting together are authorised to represent Rodamco Europe Finance.

Rodamco Europe Finance's General Meeting of shareholders determines the size of the Management Board and appoints the Management Board members. Rodamco Europe Finance's General Meeting of Shareholders is authorised to suspend or dismiss a Management Board member and determines the remuneration of the Management Board members.

The Management Board Members have their place of business at the registered office of Rodamco Europe Finance.

Rodamco Europe Finance currently has the following Management Board members:

Name	Date of Birth	Main duties	Initial year of appointment	Current term expiry	External functions (if suitable)
Jacob Lunsingh TONCKENS	16/07/1962	Member of Rodamco Europe Finance BV's Management Board Member of Unibail- Rodamco Management Board since 1 September 2009 Chief Investment Officer of Unibail Rodamco until 1 July 2012. Currently Chief Financial Officer of Unibail- Rodamco, the parent company of Rodamco Europe B.V.	2012	N/A	N/A
Ruud Vogelard	05/09/1960	Member of Rodamco Europe Finance BV's Management Board Group Director of Tax for Unibail-Rodamco	2008	N/A	N/A
Otto Ambagtsheer	28/08/1969	Member of Rodamco Europe Finance BV's Management Board Regional Managing Director for Benelux of Unibail-Rodamco. Joined the company in May 2015 Former Managing Director Business-area Consumer Products & Services since 2009 at Schiphol Group	2015	N/A	N/A

There are no potential conflicts of interest between the duties to Rodamco Europe Finance of the persons listed under Management Board (above) and their private interests or other duties.

General Meeting of Shareholders

At least once every financial year, either an Annual General Meeting of shareholders is held, or a resolution is taken outside the general meeting with the consent of all shareholders and other persons having a right to vote on at least one share or having the right to attend the general meeting. In addition, general meetings are held whenever deemed desirable by the Management. The General Meeting of Shareholders adopts the annual accounts, determines the allocation of profits and appoints the auditors of Rodamco Europe Finance. The general meeting of shareholders is authorised to decide, inter alia, to issue shares and to amend the Articles of Association.

General Information

The business address of Rodamco Europe Finance is: World Trade Center Schiphol, Schiphol Boulevard 371, Tower H, 1118 BJ Schiphol, The Netherlands. Its telephone number is +31 (0) 20 658 25 00 or +31 (0) 20 312 0120. Administrative services are provided to Rodamco Europe Finance by Rodamco Europe Beheer B.V., whose business address is World Trade Center Schiphol, Schiphol Boulevard 371, Tower H, 1118 BJ Schiphol. Rodamco Europe Finance has obtained all necessary consents, approvals and authorisations in The Netherlands in connection with the Programme and the performance of its obligations in relation thereto.

RODAMCO SVERIGE AB

History

Rodamco Sverige is a public company incorporated with limited liability whose corporate seat is in Stockholm, Sweden. Rodamco Sverige was incorporated on 6 November 1979 under Swedish law. Its number in the commercial register of the Swedish Companies Registration Office is 556201-8654.

The Articles of Association of Rodamco Sverige were last amended by the annual general shareholders' meeting on 7 June 2010.

Business

Rodamco Sverige was established for the purpose of, amongst other things, being a holding company for a number of subsidiaries which own properties and to offer property related administrative services to those subsidiaries. Rodamco Sverige is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Rodamco Northern Europe AB which is wholly-owned by Rodamco Europe Properties B.V. which itself is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Rodamco Europe N.V.

The objects of Rodamco Sverige are set forth in Article 2 of its Articles of Association and include developing, managing and owning properties, owning and managing marketable securities and other chattels, and conducting other related activities.

As at 31 December 2014, Rodamco Sverige had 99 employees in Sweden.

Financial Statements

Rodamco Sverige is required to provide consolidated accounts, which shall be registered with the Swedish Companies Registration Office. The accounts will then also be available to the public since the Swedish Companies Registration Office's register is public.

Management Board

The Management Board is authorised to represent and sign on behalf of Rodamco Sverige and it manages Rodamco Sverige's general affairs and business. The members of the Management Board are registered with the Swedish Companies Registration Office. The board is entitled to sign on behalf of Rodamco Sverige. In addition, Lars-Åke Tollemark and Jacob Lunsingh Tonckens, acting jointly, are entitled to sign on behalf of Rodamco Sverige.

The business address of each Board member is the registered office of Rodamco Sverige.

Rodamco Sverige currently has the following Management Board members:

Name	Date of Birth	Main duties	Initial year of appointment	Current term expiry	External functions (if suitable)
Jean-Marie TRITANT	10/11/1967	Chairman of the Board Joined the company in 1997	2014	From June 25, 2015 until next annual General meeting	N/A
Lars-Åke TOLLEMARK	22/01/1960	Managing Director and Management Board Member Joined the company in 2010 Former Managing Director and Management Board Member in several Swedish sports- and fashion retail companies and Volvo Merchandise AB	2013	From June 25, 2015 until next annual General meeting	N/A

Jacob Lunsingh TONCKENS	16/07/1962	Management Board Member	2010	From June 25, 2015 until next annual General meeting	N/A
----------------------------	------------	----------------------------	------	---	-----

As at the date of this Base Prospectus there are no potential conflicts of interest between the duties to Rodamco Sverige of the persons listed under Management Board (above) and their private interests or other duties.

General Meeting of Shareholders

The Annual General Meeting of shareholders is held within six months of the end of the financial year. In addition, extraordinary general meetings are held whenever deemed desirable by the Board of Directors. It is the General Meeting of shareholders that appoints the Board members, determines the remuneration of Board members, may suspend or dismiss Board members and decides whether the Board of Directors shall be discharged from liability. Further, the General Meeting of Shareholders adopts the annual accounts, determines the allocation of profits and appoints the auditors. It is also the General Meeting of Shareholders that decides, inter alia, to issue new shares or to amend the Articles of Association.

General Information

The business address of the Rodamco Sverige is Rodamco Sverige AB, Box 7846, 103 98 Stockholm, Sweden. Its telephone number is +46 (0)8 58623000.

Rodamco Sverige has obtained all necessary consents, approvals and authorisations in Sweden in connection with the Programme and the performance of its obligations in relation thereto.

SIGNIFICANT RECENT DEVELOPMENTS

Pursuant to the resolution 19 voted by the Shareholders' Meeting of April 16, 2015, a first tranche of reserved share issue for the participants of U-R's Group Company Savings Plan has been opened up in June 2015.

Following participants' subscriptions, U-R's capital was increased by 28,202 shares on 1 July 2015.

TAXATION

The statements herein regarding taxation are based on the laws in force in France, The Netherlands, the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg and/or, as the case may be, Sweden as of the date of this Base Prospectus and are subject to any changes in law. The following description does not purport to be a comprehensive description of all the tax considerations which may be relevant to a decision to purchase, own or dispose of the Notes. Each prospective holder or beneficial owner of Notes should consult its tax adviser as to the Luxembourg, Netherlands, Swedish or, as the case may be, French tax consequences of any investment in or ownership and disposition of the Notes.

EU Directive on the Taxation of Savings Income

On 3 June 2003, the European Council of Economics and Finance Ministers adopted the Directive 2003/48/EC on the taxation of savings income in the form of interest payments (as amended by an EU Council Directive 2014/48/EU adopted by the European Council on 24 March 2014 as further described below) (the "Savings Directive"). The Savings Directive requires Member States, subject to a number of conditions being met, to provide to the tax authorities of another Member State details of payments of interest and other similar income (within the meaning of the Savings Directive) made by a paying agent (within the meaning of the Savings Directive) located within their jurisdiction to an individual resident or certain other types of entities or legal arrangements (as defined in Article 4.2 of the Savings Directive, the "Residual Entities") (the "Disclosure of Information Method").

For these purposes, the term "paying agent" is widely defined and includes in particular any economic operator who is responsible for making interest payments, within the meaning of the Savings Directive, for the immediate benefit of beneficial owners.

According to Article 10 of the Savings Directive for a transitional period, however, Austria is permitted to apply an optional withholding system whereby if a beneficial owner, within the meaning of the Savings Directive, does not comply with one of the two procedures for information reporting, the relevant Member State will levy a withholding tax on payment to such beneficial owner. The rate of such withholding tax is currently 35 per cent. The transitional period is to terminate at the end of the first full fiscal year following agreement by certain non-EU countries to the exchange of information relating to such payments. Luxembourg operated such a withholding system until 31 December 2014, but the Luxembourg government has elected out of the withholding system in favour of automatic exchange of information with effect from 1 January 2015.

A number of non-EU countries and certain dependent and associated territories have agreed to adopt similar measures (either provision of information or transitional withholding) in relation to payments made by a paying agent (within the meaning of the EU Savings Directive) within its jurisdiction to, or collected by such a paying agent for, an individual resident or a Residual Entity established in a Member State.

On 24 March 2014, the Council of the European Union adopted a directive amending the Savings Directive (the "Amending Savings Directive"), which when implemented, will amend and broaden the scope of the requirements described above. In particular, additional steps may be required in certain circumstances to identify the beneficial owner of interest payments (through a look through approach). The definition of "interest payment" was also broadened to cover income that is equivalent to interest. The Member States will have until 1st January 2016 to adopt the national legislation necessary to comply with the Amending Savings Directive and are required to apply these new requirements from 1 January 2017.

However, the European Commission has proposed the repeal of the Savings Directive from 1 January 2017 in the case of Austria and from 1 January 2016 in the case of all other Member States (subject to on-going requirements to fulfil administrative obligations such as the reporting and exchange of information relating to, and accounting for withholding taxes on, payments made before those dates). This is to prevent overlap between the Savings Directive and a new automatic exchange of information regime to be implemented under EU Council Directive 2011/16/EU on Administrative Cooperation in the field of Taxation (as amended by EU Council Directive 2014/107/EU). The proposal also provides that, if it proceeds, Member States will not be required to apply the new requirements of the Amending Directive.

Investors should inform themselves of, and where appropriate take advice on, the impact of the Savings Directive and the Amending Savings Directive on their investment.

France

Savings Directive

The Savings Directive was implemented into French law under Article 242 ter of the French Code général des impôts and Articles 49 I-ter to 49 I-sexies of Schedule III to the French Code général des impôts, which imposes on paying agents based in France an obligation to report to the French tax authorities certain information with respect to interest payments made to beneficial owners domiciled in another Member State, including, among other things, the identity and address of the beneficial owner and a detailed list of the different categories of interest paid to that beneficial owner.

Withholding tax

The following is a general description of certain French withholding tax considerations relating to the Notes which are relevant for Noteholders who do not currently hold shares of Unibail Rodamco and who are not otherwise affiliated to the Issuer within the meaning of Article 39-12 of the French Code général des impôts.

Notes issued by Unibail-Rodamco other than those to be assimilated (assimilables for the purpose of French law) with Notes issued before 1 March 2010

Following the introduction of the French *loi de finances rectificative pour 2009 no. 3* (n° 2009-1674 dated 30 December 2009) (the "Law"), payments of interest and other revenues made by Unibail-Rodamco with respect to Notes issued by Unibail-Rodamco (other than Notes (described below) which are to be assimilated (assimilables for the purpose of French law) and form a single series with Notes issued prior to 1 March 2010 having the benefit of Article 131 *quater* of the French *Code général des impôts*) will not be subject to the withholding tax set out under Article 125 A III of the French *Code général des impôts* unless such payments are made outside France in a non-cooperative State or territory (*Etat ou territoire non coopératif*) within the meaning of Article 238-0 A of the French *Code général des impôts* (a "Non-Cooperative State"). If such payments under the Notes are made in a Non-Cooperative State, a 75 per cent. withholding tax will be applicable (subject to certain exceptions and to the more favourable provisions of any applicable double tax treaty) by virtue of Article 125 A III of the French *Code général des impôts*.

Furthermore, according to Article 238 A of the French *Code général des impôts*, interest and other revenues on such Notes will not be deductible from Unibail-Rodamco's taxable income (*résultat fiscal*), if they are paid or accrued to persons domiciled or established in a Non-Cooperative State or paid on a bank account opened in such a Non-Cooperative State. Under certain conditions, any such non-deductible interest and other revenues may be recharacterised as constructive dividends pursuant to Article 109 and Article 111 of the French *Code général des impôts*, in which case such non-deductible interest and other revenues may be subject to the withholding tax set out under Article 119 *bis* of the French *Code général des impôts*, at a rate of 30 per cent or 75 per cent (subject to the more favourable provisions of any applicable double tax treaty).

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Law notably provides that neither the 75 per cent withholding tax set out under Article 125 A III of the French *Code général des impôts* nor the non-deductibility set out under Article 238 A of the French *Code général des impôts* will apply to the extent the relevant interest and other revenues relate to genuine transactions and are not in abnormal or exaggerated amount, if Unibail-Rodamco can prove that the principal purpose and effect of a particular issue of Notes were not that of allowing the payments of interest or other revenues to be made in a Non-Cooperative State (the "Exception"). Pursuant to the *Bulletin Officiel des Finances Publiques-Impôts* BOI-INT-DG-20-50-20140211 (n°960), BOI-RPPM-RCM-30-10-20-40-20140211 (n°70), BOI-IR-DOMIC-10-20-20-60-20150320 (n°10) and BOI – ANNX–000364-20120912 (n°20), the Notes issued by Unibail-Rodamco will benefit from the Exception without Unibail-Rodamco having to provide any proof of the purpose and effect of such issue of Notes, if such Notes are:

(i) offered by means of a public offer within the meaning of Article L.411-1 of the French *Code monétaire et financier* or pursuant to an equivalent offer in a State other than a Non-Cooperative State. For this purpose,

- an "equivalent offer" means any offer requiring the registration or submission of an offer document by or with a foreign securities market authority; or
- (ii) admitted to trading on a regulated market or on a French or foreign multilateral securities trading system provided that such market or system is not located in a Non-Cooperative State, and the operation of such market is carried out by a market operator or an investment services provider, or by such other similar foreign entity, provided further that such market operator, investment services provider or entity is not located in a Non-Cooperative State; or
- (iii) admitted, at the time of their issue, to the operations of a central depositary or of a securities clearing and delivery and payments systems operator within the meaning of Article L.561-2 of the French Monetary and Financial Code, or of one or more similar foreign depositaries or operators provided that such depositary or operator is not located in a Non-Cooperative State.

Notes issued by Unibail-Rodamco which are to be assimilated (assimilables for the purpose of French law) with Notes issued before 1 March 2010

Payments of interest and other revenues with respect to Notes which are to be assimilated (assimilables for the purpose of French law) and form a single series with Notes that were issued by Unibail-Rodamco (or deemed issued) outside France as provided under Article 131 quater of the French Code général des impôts, before 1 March 2010 will continue to be exempt from the withholding tax set out under Article 125 A III of the French Code général des impôts.

In addition, interest and other revenues paid by Unibail-Rodamco with respect to Notes issued by Unibail-Rodamco which are to be assimilated (assimilables for the purpose of French law) and form a single series with Notes issued before 1 March 2010 will not be subject to the withholding tax set out in Article 119 bis of the French Code général des impôts solely on account of their being paid on a bank account opened in a Non-Cooperative State or accrued or paid to persons established or domiciled in a Non-Cooperative State.

Withholding tax applicable to French tax resident individuals

Pursuant to Article 125 A of the French *Code général des impôts*, subject to certain limited exceptions, interest and similar income received by French tax resident individuals are subject to a 24 per cent withholding tax, which is deductible from their personal income tax liability in respect of the year in which the payment has been made. Social contributions (CSG, CRDS and other related contributions) are also levied by way of withholding tax at an aggregate rate of 15.5 per cent on interest and similar revenues paid to French tax resident individuals.

Luxembourg

Under Luxembourg tax law currently in effect all payments of interest (including accrued but unpaid interest) and principal by the relevant Issuer in the context of the holding, disposal, redemption or repurchase of the Notes which are not profit sharing can be made free and clear of any withholding or deduction for or on account of any taxes of whatsoever nature imposed, levied, withheld, or assessed by Luxembourg or any political subdivision or taxing authority thereof or therein, in accordance with the applicable Luxembourg law, subject however to the application as regards Luxembourg resident individuals of the Luxembourg law of 23 December 2005, as amended, which has introduced a 10 per cent. withholding tax on savings income (i.e. with certain exemptions, savings income within the meaning of the Luxembourg laws of 21 June 2005 implementing Council Directive 2003/48/EC on the taxation of savings income in the form of interest payments) (the "10 per cent. Withholding Tax").

Pursuant to the Luxembourg law of 23 December 2005 as amended, Luxembourg resident individuals, acting in the course of their private wealth, can opt to self-declare and pay a 10 per cent. tax (the "10 per cent. Tax") on interest payments made or ascribed by paying agents located in a European Union Member State other than Luxembourg, a Member State of the European Economic Area or a State or territory which has concluded an agreement directly related to the Savings Directive.

The 10 per cent. Withholding Tax or the 10 per cent. Tax are final when Luxembourg resident individuals are acting in the context of the management of their private wealth.

Responsibility for the withholding of the 10 per cent. Witholding Tax in application of the above-mentioned Luxembourg laws of 21 June 2005 and 23 December 2005, as amended, is assumed by the Luxembourg paying agent within the meaning of these laws and not by the relevant Issuer.

Income tax on principal, interest, gains on sales or redemption

Luxembourg resident corporate holders of the Notes

Luxembourg resident corporate holders, or holders of the Notes who have a permanent establishment, a permanent representative or a fixed place of business in Luxembourg with which the holding of the Notes is connected, must for income tax purposes include any interest receivable as well as the difference between the sale or redemption price and the lower of the cost or book value of the Notes sold or redeemed in their taxable income for Luxembourg tax assessment purposes. They will not be liable for any Luxembourg income tax on repayment of principal.

Luxembourg resident corporate holders of the Notes which are companies benefiting from a special tax regime (such as family estate management companies subject to the amended law of 11 May 2007, undertakings for collective investment subject to the amended law of 17 December 2010 or specialised investment funds subject to the amended law of 13 February 2007) are tax exempt entities in Luxembourg, and are thus not subject to any Luxembourg tax (*i.e.* corporate income tax, municipal business tax and net wealth tax) other than the annual subscription tax calculated on their (paid-up) share capital (and share premium) or net asset value.

Luxembourg resident individual holders of the Notes

An individual holder of the Notes acting in the course of the management of his/her private wealth, is subject to Luxembourg income tax in respect of interest received, accrued but unpaid interest in case of disposal of the Notes, redemption premiums or issue discounts under the Notes except if the 10% final withholding tax has been levied on such payments.

Under Luxembourg domestic tax law, Luxembourg resident individual holders of the Notes who acts in the course of the management of his/her private wealth, are not subject to taxation on capital gains upon the disposition of the Notes, unless the disposition of the Notes precedes the acquisition of the Notes or the Notes are disposed of within six months of the date of acquisition of these Notes. Upon a redemption of the Notes, individual Luxembourg resident holders of the Notes must however include the portion of the redemption price corresponding to accrued but unpaid interest in their taxable income.

Gains realised upon a disposal of the Notes by an individual holder of the Notes acting in the course of the management of a professional or business undertaking are subject to Luxembourg income taxes.

Net wealth tax

Luxembourg net wealth tax will be levied on a Luxembourg resident holder of the Notes, unless if the holder of the Notes is (i) a resident or non-resident individual taxpayer, (ii) an undertaking for collective investment subject to the amended law of 17 December 2010, (iii) a specialised investment fund governed by the amended law of 13 February 2007 (iv) a securitisation company governed by the amended law of 22 March 2004 on securitisation; (iii) an investment company in risk capital subject to the amended law of 15 June 2004 on the investment company in risk capital; or (iv) a family wealth management company governed by the amended law of 11 May 2007 on family estate management companies.

Other taxes

No stamp, registration, transfer or similar taxes or duties will be payable in Luxembourg by the holders of the Notes in connection with the issue of the Notes, nor will any of these taxes be payable as a consequence of a subsequent transfer or redemption of the Notes, unless the documents relating to the Notes are voluntarily registered in Luxembourg.

Under Luxembourg tax law, where an individual holder of the Notes is a resident of Luxembourg for inheritance tax purposes at the time of his/her death, the Notes are included in his or her taxable basis for inheritance tax purposes.

Gift tax may be due on a gift or donation of the Notes, if the gift is recorded in a Luxembourg notarial deed or otherwise registered in Luxembourg.

The Netherlands

The following summary of certain Dutch taxation matters is based on the laws and practice in force as of the date of this Base Prospectus. The tax law upon which this summary is based, is subject to changes, perhaps with retroactive effect. The following summary does not purport to be a comprehensive description of all the tax considerations that may be relevant to a decision to acquire, hold or dispose of a Note, and does not purport to deal with the tax consequences applicable to all categories of investors, some of which may be subject to special rules.

For the purpose of this summary it is assumed that no individual or non-resident entity holding a Note has or will have a substantial interest (aanmerkelijk belang), or - in the case of a holder of a Note being an entity - a deemed substantial interest, in the Issuer and that no connected person (verbonden persoon) to the holder of a Note has or will have a substantial interest in the Issuer.

Generally speaking, an individual has a substantial interest in a company if (a) such individual, either alone or together with his partner if any, directly or indirectly has, or is deemed to have or (b) certain relatives of such individual or his partner directly or indirectly have or are deemed to have (i) the ownership of, a right to acquire the ownership of, or certain rights over, shares representing 5 per cent or more of either the total issued and outstanding capital of such company or the issued and outstanding capital of any class of shares of such company, or (ii) the ownership of, or certain rights over, profit participating certificates (winstbewijzen) that relate to 5 per cent or more of either the annual profit or the liquidation proceeds of such company.

Generally speaking, a non-resident entity has a substantial interest in a company if such entity, directly or indirectly has (i) the ownership of, a right to acquire the ownership of, or certain rights over, shares representing 5 per cent or more of either the total issued and outstanding capital of such company or the issued and outstanding capital of any class of shares of such company, or (ii) the ownership of, or certain rights over, profit participating certificates (winstbewijzen) that relate to 5 per cent or more of either the annual profit or the liquidation proceeds of such company. An entity holding a Note has a deemed substantial interest in a company if such entity has disposed of or is deemed to have disposed of all or part of a substantial interest on a non-recognition basis.

For the purpose of this summary, the term "entity" means a corporation as well as any other person that is taxable as a corporation for Dutch corporate tax purposes.

Where this summary refers to a holder of a Note, an individual holding a Note or an entity holding a Note, such reference is restricted to an individual or entity holding legal title to as well as an economic interest in such Note or otherwise being regarded as owning a Note for Dutch tax purposes. It is noted that for purposes of Dutch income, corporate, gift and inheritance tax, assets legally owned by a third party such as a trustee, foundation or similar entity, may be treated as assets owned by the (deemed) settlor, grantor or similar originator or the beneficiaries in proportion to their interest in such arrangement.

Where the summary refers to "The Netherlands" or "Dutch" it refers only to the European part of the Kingdom of the Netherlands.

Investors should consult their professional advisers on the tax consequences of their acquiring, holding and disposing of a Note or Coupon.

Withholding tax

All payments made by the Issuer of interest and principal under the Notes can be made free of withholding or deduction of any taxes of whatever nature imposed, levied, withheld or assessed by The Netherlands or any political subdivision or taxing authority thereof or therein, unless the Notes qualify as debt that effectively functions as equity for purposes of article 10, paragraph 1, sub d of the Corporate Tax Act (*Wet op de vennootschapsbelasting 1969*).

Taxes on Income and Capital Gains

Non-residents

A holder of a Note which is not, and is not deemed to be, treated as, resident in The Netherlands for the relevant Dutch tax purposes will not be subject to Dutch taxation on income and capital gains derived or deemed to be derived from a Note unless:

- (i) the income or capital gain is attributable to an enterprise or part thereof which is either effectively managed in The Netherlands or carried on through a permanent establishment (vaste inrichting) or a permanent representative (vaste vertegenwoordiger) taxable in The Netherlands and the holder of a Note derives profits from such enterprise (other than by way of securities); or
- (ii) the holder is an individual and the income or capital gain qualifies as taxable income from miscellaneous activities (*belastbaar resultaat uit overige werkzaamheden*) in The Netherlands as defined in the Income Tax Act 2001 (*Wet inkomstenbelasting 2001*), including, without limitation, activities that exceed normal, active asset management (*normaal, actief vermogensbeheer*).

Residents

Resident entities

An entity holding a Note which is, or is deemed to be, resident in The Netherlands for Dutch corporate tax purposes and which is not tax exempt, will generally be subject to corporate tax in respect of income and capital gains derived or deemed to be derived from a Note at the prevailing statutory rates.

Resident individuals

An individual holding a Note who is, or is deemed to be, resident in The Netherlands for income tax purposes will be subject to income tax in respect of income or a capital gain derived from a Note at progressive rates up to 52 per cent. if:

- the income or capital gain is attributable to an enterprise from which the holder derives profits, whether
 as an entrepreneur or pursuant to a co-entitlement to the net value of an enterprise other than as a
 shareholder; or
- (ii) the income or capital gain qualifies as income from miscellaneous activities (belastbaar resultaat uit overige werkzaamheden) as defined in the Income Tax Act (Wet inkomstenbelasting 2001), including, without limitation, activities that exceed normal, active asset management (normaal, actief vermogensbeheer).

If neither condition (i) nor (ii) applies, an individual holding a Note will be subject to income tax on the basis of a deemed return, regardless of any actual income or capital gain derived from a Note. The deemed return amounts 4 per cent. of the value of the individual's net assets as at the beginning of the relevant fiscal year (including the Note). Subject to application of certain allowances, the deemed return will be taxed at a rate of 30 per cent.

Gift and Inheritance Taxes

No Dutch gift or inheritance taxes will be levied on the transfer of a Note by way of gift by, or on the death of, a holder of a Note, unless:

- (i) the holder of a Note is, was or is deemed to be, resident in The Netherlands for the purpose of Dutch gift tax or Dutch inheritance tax, as applicable; or
- (ii) the transfer is construed as an inheritance or gift made by, or on behalf of, a person who, at the time of the gift or death, is, was or is deemed to be resident in The Netherlands for the purpose of the relevant provisions.

Value Added Tax

There is no Dutch value added tax payable by a holder of a Note in respect of payments in consideration for the issue of the Notes or in respect of the payment of interest or principal under the Notes, or the transfer of the Note.

Other Taxes and Duties

There is no Dutch registration tax, stamp duty or any other similar tax or duty payable in The Netherlands by a holder of a Note in respect of or in connection with the execution, delivery and/or enforcement by legal proceedings (including any foreign judgement in the courts of The Netherlands) of the documents relating to the issue of the Notes, the performance of the Issuer's obligations under the Notes or the transfer of the Notes.

Residence

A holder of a Note will not be and will not be deemed to be resident in The Netherlands for tax purposes and, subject to the exceptions set out above, will not otherwise be subject to Dutch taxation, by reason only of acquiring, holding or disposing of a Note or the execution, performance, delivery and/or enforcement of a Note.

EU Council Directive on Taxation of Savings Income

Pursuant to the EC Council Directive 2003/48/EC on the taxation of savings income, The Netherlands is required to provide the tax authorities of another Member State (and certain non-EU countries and associated territories specified in said directive) details of payments of interest or other similar income paid by a person within The Netherlands to, or collected by such a person for, an individual resident in that other member state.

Sweden

The following summary outlines certain Swedish tax consequences of the acquisition, ownership and disposal of Notes. The summary is based on the laws of the Kingdom of Sweden as currently in effect and is intended to provide general information only. The summary is not exhaustive and does thus not address all potential aspects of Swedish taxation that may be relevant for a potential investor in the Notes and is neither intended to be nor should be construed as legal or tax advice. In particular, the summary does not address the rules regarding reporting obligations for, among others, payers of interest. Specific tax consequences may apply to certain categories of corporations, e.g. investment companies and life insurance companies, not described below. In addition, the summary does not address Notes that are held on an "investment savings account" (Sw: investeringssparkonto) that are subject to a specific tax regime. Investors should consult their professional tax advisers regarding the Swedish and foreign tax consequences (including the applicability and effect of double taxation treaties) of acquiring, owning and disposing of Notes in their particular circumstances.

Non-resident holders of Notes

As used herein, a "non-resident holder" means a holder of Notes who is (a) an individual who is not a resident of Sweden for tax purposes and who has no connection to Sweden other than his/her investment in the Notes or (b) an entity not organised under the laws of Sweden.

Payments of any principal amount or any amount that is considered to be interest for Swedish tax purposes to a non-resident holder of any Notes should not be subject to Swedish income tax provided that such holder does not carry out business activities from a permanent establishment in Sweden to which the Notes are effectively connected. Under Swedish tax law, no withholding tax is imposed on payments of principal or interest to a non-resident holder of any Notes.

Private individuals who are not resident in the Kingdom of Sweden for tax purposes may be liable to capital gains taxation in the Kingdom of Sweden upon disposal or redemption of certain financial instruments, depending on the classification of the particular financial instrument for Swedish income tax purposes, if they have been resident in the Kingdom of Sweden or have lived permanently in the Kingdom of Sweden at any time during the calendar year of disposal or redemption or the ten calendar years preceding the year of disposal or redemption.

Resident holders of Notes

As used herein, a "**resident holder**" means a holder of Notes who is (a) an individual who is a resident in Sweden for tax purposes or (b) an entity organised under the laws of Sweden.

Generally, for Swedish corporations and private individuals (and estates of deceased individuals) that are resident holders of any Notes, all capital income (e.g. income that is considered to be interest for Swedish tax purposes and capital gains on Notes) will be taxable.

If amounts that are considered to be interest for Swedish tax purposes are paid to a private individual (or an estate of a deceased person) that is a resident holder of Notes, Swedish preliminary tax is normally withheld on such payments.

Hong-Kong

The following is a summary of certain Hong Kong tax considerations relating to the purchase, ownership and disposition of the Notes by a beneficial owner of the Notes. This summary is based on the tax laws and regulations of Hong Kong as currently in effect and which is subject to change or to different interpretation. This summary is for general information only and does not address all of the Hong Kong tax considerations that may be relevant to specific holders in light of their particular circumstances.

Withholding Tax

No withholding tax is payable in Hong Kong in respect of payments of principal or interest on the Notes or in respect of any capital gains arising from the sale of the Notes.

Profits Tax

Hong Kong profits tax is chargeable on every person carrying on a trade, profession or business in Hong Kong in respect of the assessable profits arising in or derived from Hong Kong from such trade, profession or business (excluding profits arising from the sale of capital assets).

Under the Inland Revenue Ordinance (Chapter 112 of the Laws of Hong Kong) (the "Inland Revenue Ordinance"), interest on the Notes may be subject to profits tax if it is received by or accrued to:

- (a) a corporation, other than a financial institution (as defined in the Inland Revenue Ordinance), carrying on a trade, profession or business in Hong Kong and where such interest is derived from Hong Kong;
- (b) a person, other than a corporation, carrying on a trade, profession or business in Hong Kong and is in respect of the funds of that trade, profession or business and where such interest is derived from Hong Kong; or
- (c) a financial institution (as defined in the Inland Revenue Ordinance) and arises through or from the carrying on by the financial institution of its business in Hong Kong, notwithstanding that the moneys in respect of which the interest is received or accrued are made available outside Hong Kong.

Sums derived from the sale, disposal or redemption of the Notes will not be subject to profits tax in Hong Kong unless such sale, disposal or redemption is or forms part of the revenue or profits of such trade, profession or business carried on in Hong Kong and the sum has a Hong Kong source. The source of such sums will generally be determined by having regard to the manner in which the Notes were acquired or disposed of, including where such activities were undertaken.

Sums received by or accrued to a financial institution by way of gain or profits arising through or from the carrying on by the financial institution of its business in Hong Kong from the sale, disposal or redemption of Notes will be subject to Hong Kong profits tax.

Stamp Duty

Stamp duty will not be payable on the issue of bearer Notes provided either:

(a) such Notes are denominated in a currency other than the currency of Hong Kong and are not repayable in any circumstances in the currency of Hong Kong; or

(b) such Notes constitute loan capital (as defined in the Stamp Duty Ordinance (Cap. 117) of Hong Kong ("Stamp Duty Ordinance").

If stamp duty is payable it is payable by the Issuer on the issue of bearer Notes at a rate of 3 per cent. of the market value of the Notes at the time of issue. No stamp duty will be payable on any subsequent transfer of bearer Notes.

PRC

The holders of Notes who are not PRC residents for PRC tax purposes will not be subject to withholding tax, income tax or any other taxes or duties imposed by any governmental authority in the PRC in respect of Notes or any repayment of principal and payment of interest made thereon.

SUBSCRIPTION AND SALE

Summary of Dealer Agreement

Subject to the terms and on the conditions contained in an Amended and Restated Dealer Agreement dated 30 July 2015 (the "Dealer Agreement") between the Issuers, the Guarantor, the Permanent Dealers and the Arranger, the Notes will be offered on a continuous basis by the relevant Issuer to the Permanent Dealers. However, the relevant Issuer has reserved the right to sell Notes directly on its own behalf to Dealers that are not Permanent Dealers. The Notes may be resold at prevailing market prices, or at prices related thereto, at the time of such resale, as determined by the relevant Dealer. The Notes may also be sold by the relevant Issuer through the Dealers, acting as agents of such Issuer. The Dealer Agreement also provides for Notes to be issued in syndicated Tranches that are jointly and severally underwritten by two or more Dealers.

The relevant Issuer, failing whom, where applicable, the Guarantor, will pay each relevant Dealer a commission as agreed between them in respect of Notes subscribed by it. The Issuers have agreed to reimburse the Arranger for its expenses incurred in connection with the Programme and the Dealers for certain of their activities in connection with the Programme. The commissions in respect of an issue of Notes on a syndicated basis will be stated in the relevant Final Terms.

Each Issuer, failing whom, where applicable, the Guarantor, has agreed to indemnify the Dealers against certain liabilities in connection with the offer and sale of the Notes. The Dealer Agreement entitles the Dealers to terminate any agreement that they make to subscribe Notes in certain circumstances prior to payment for such Notes being made to the relevant Issuer.

Selling Restrictions

United States

The Notes and the Guarantee have not been and will not be registered under the Securities Act and the Notes may not be offered or sold within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons except in certain transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act. Terms used in this paragraph have the meanings given to them by Regulation S under the Securities Act.

Notes having a maturity of more than one year are subject to U.S. tax law requirements and may not be offered, sold or delivered within the United States or its possessions or to a United States person, except in certain transactions permitted by U.S. tax regulations. Terms used in this paragraph have the meanings given to them by the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and regulations thereunder.

Each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that, except as permitted by the Dealer Agreement, it will not offer, sell or deliver the Notes of any identifiable Tranche (i) as part of their distribution at any time or (ii) otherwise until 40 days after completion of the distribution of such Tranche as determined, and certified to the Issuer, by the Fiscal Agent or, in the case of Notes issued on a syndicated basis, the Lead Manager, within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons, and it will have sent to each dealer to which it sells Notes during the distribution compliance period a confirmation or other notice setting forth the restrictions on offers and sales of the Notes within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons.

In addition, until 40 days after the commencement of the offering, an offer or sale of Notes within the United States by any dealer (whether or not participating in the offering) may violate the registration requirements of the Securities Act.

Public Offer Selling Restrictions under the Prospectus Directive

In respect of Notes the denomination per unit of which is less than Euro 100,000 (or its equivalent in another currency):

In relation to each Member State of the European Economic Area which has implemented the Prospectus Directive (each, a "Relevant Member State"), each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further

Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that with effect from and including the date on which the Prospectus Directive is implemented in that Relevant Member State (the "Relevant Implementation Date") it has not made and will not make an offer of Notes which are the subject of the offering contemplated by this Base Prospectus as completed by the Final Terms in relation thereto to the public in that Relevant Member State except that it may, with effect from and including the Relevant Implementation Date, make an offer of such Notes to the public in that Relevant Member State:

- (a) Approved Prospectus: if the Final Terms in relation to the Notes specify that an offer of those Notes may be made other than pursuant to Article 3(2) of the Prospectus Directive in that Relevant Member State (a "Non-exempt Offer") following the date of publication of a prospectus in relation to such Notes which has been approved by the competent authority in that Relevant Member State or, where appropriate, approved in another Relevant Member State and notified to the competent authority in that Relevant Member State, provided that any such prospectus has subsequently been completed by the Final Terms contemplating such Non-exempt Offer, in accordance with the Prospectus Directive, in the period beginning and ending on the dates specified in such Base Prospectus or Final Terms, as applicable and the Issuer has consented in writing to its use for the purpose of that Non-exempt Offer;
- (b) Qualified Investors: at any time to any legal entity which is a qualified investor as defined in the Prospectus Directive;
- (c) Fewer than 150 offerees: at any time to fewer than 150, natural or legal persons (other than qualified investors as defined in the Prospectus Directive) subject to obtaining the prior consent of the relevant Dealer or Dealers nominated by the Issuer for any such offer; or
- (d) Other exempt offers: at any time in any other circumstances falling within Article 3(2) of the Prospectus Directive.

provided that no such offer of Notes referred to in (b) to (d) above shall require the Issuer or any Dealer to publish a prospectus pursuant to Article 3 of the Prospectus Directive or supplement a prospectus pursuant to Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive.

For the purposes of this provision, the expression an "offer of Notes to the public" in relation to any Notes in any Relevant Member State means the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and the Notes to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to purchase or subscribe the Notes, as the same may be varied in that Member State by any measure implementing the Prospectus Directive in that Member State and the expression "Prospectus Directive" means Directive 2003/71/EC (and amendments thereto, including the Directive 2010/73/EU) and includes any relevant implementing measure in each Relevant Member State.

United Kingdom

Each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that:

- (i) Financial Promotions: it has only communicated or caused to be communicated and will only communicate or cause to be communicated any invitation or inducement to engage in investment activity (within the meaning of section 21 of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 (the "FSMA")) received by it in connection with the issue or sale of any Notes in circumstances in which section 21(1) of the FSMA does not apply to the Issuer;
- (ii) General Compliance: it has complied with and will comply with all applicable provisions of the FSMA with respect to anything done by it in relation to any Notes in, from or otherwise involving the United Kingdom; and
- (iii) Accepting Deposits in the United Kingdom: in relation to any Notes which have a maturity of less than one year (a) it is a person whose ordinary activities involve it in acquiring, holding, managing or disposing of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of its businesses and (b) it has not offered or sold and will not offer or sell any Notes other than to persons whose ordinary activities involve them in acquiring, holding, managing or disposing of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of their businesses or who it is reasonable to expect will acquire, hold, manage or

dispose of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of their businesses where the issue of the Notes would otherwise constitute a contravention of section 19 of the FSMA by the Issuer.

Republic of France

Each of the Dealers has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that:

- (i) Offer to the public in France: it has only made and will only make an offer of Notes to the public in France in the period beginning on the date of notification to the Autorité des marchés financiers ("AMF") of the approval of the prospectus relating to those Notes by the competent authority of a member state of the European Economic Area, other than the AMF, which has implemented the EU Prospectus Directive 2003/71/EC, all in accordance with Articles L.412-1 and L.621-8 of the French Code monétaire et financier and the Règlement général of the AMF, and ending at the latest on the date which is 12 months after the date of the approval of this Base Prospectus; or
- (ii) Private placement in France: it has not offered or sold and will not offer or sell, directly or indirectly, any Notes to the public in France and it has not distributed or caused to be distributed and will not distribute or cause to be distributed to the public in France, this Base Prospectus, the relevant Final Terms or any other offering material relating to the Notes and such offers, sales and distributions have been and will be made in France only to (a) persons providing investment services relating to portfolio management for the account of third parties (personnes fournissant le service d'investissement de gestion de portefeuille pour compte de tiers), and/or (b) qualified investors (investisseurs qualifiés) acting for their own account, as defined in, and in accordance with, Articles L.411-1, L.411-2 and D.411-1 of the French Code monétaire et financier.

The Netherlands

For selling restrictions in respect of The Netherlands, see "Public Offer Selling Restrictions under the Prospectus Directive" above and in addition, each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that:

- (a) Specific Dutch selling restriction for exempt offers: it will not make an offer of Notes which are the subject of the offering contemplated by this Base Prospectus as completed by the Final Terms in relation thereto to the public in The Netherlands in reliance on Article 3(2) of the Prospectus Directive unless:
 - (i) such offer is made exclusively to persons or legal entities which are qualified investors (as defined in the Dutch Financial Supervision Act (Wet op het financieel toezicht, the "FSA") and which includes authorised discretionary asset managers acting for the account of retail investors under a discretionary investment management contract) in The Netherlands; or
 - (ii) standard exemption logo and wording are disclosed as required by article 5:20(5) of the FSA; or
 - (iii) such offer is otherwise made in circumstances in which article 5:20(5) of the FSA is not applicable,

provided that no such offer of Notes shall require any Issuer or any Dealer to publish a prospectus pursuant to Article 3 of the Prospectus Directive or supplement a prospectus pursuant to Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive.

For the purposes of this provision, the expressions (i) an "offer of Notes to the public" in relation to any Notes in The Netherlands; and (ii) "Prospectus Directive", have the meaning given to them above in the paragraph headed "Public Offer Selling Restrictions under the Prospectus Directive".

(b) Compliance with Dutch Savings Certificates Act: Zero Coupon Notes (as defined below) in definitive form of any Issuer may only be transferred and accepted, directly or indirectly, within, from or into The Netherlands through the mediation of either the relevant Issuer or a member firm of Euronext Amsterdam N.V. in full compliance with the Dutch Savings Certificates Act (Wet inzake spaarbewijzen) of 21 May 1985 (as amended) and its implementing regulations. No such mediation

is required: (a) in respect of the transfer and acceptance of rights representing an interest in a Zero Coupon Notes in global form, or (b) in respect of the initial issue of Zero Coupon Notes in definitive form to the first holders thereof, or (c) in respect of the transfer and acceptance of Zero Coupon Notes in definitive form between individuals not acting in the conduct of a business or profession, or (d) in respect of the transfer and acceptance of such Zero Coupon Notes within, from or into The Netherlands if all Zero Coupon Notes (either in definitive form or as rights representing an interest in a Zero Coupon Note in global form) of any particular Series are issued outside The Netherlands and are not distributed into The Netherlands in the course of initial distribution or immediately thereafter. As used herein "Zero Coupon Notes" are Notes that are in bearer form and that constitute a claim for a fixed sum against the relevant Issuer and on which interest does not become due during their tenor or on which no interest is due whatsoever.

Japan

The Notes have not been and will not be registered under the Financial Instruments and Exchange Act of Japan (Act No.25 of 1948, as amended (the "Financial Instruments and Exchange Act")). Accordingly, each of the Dealers has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that it has not, directly or indirectly, offered or sold and will not, directly or indirectly, offer or sell any Notes in Japan or to, or for the benefit of, any resident of Japan (which term as used herein means any person resident in Japan, including any corporation or other entity organised under the laws of Japan) or to others for re-offering or resale, directly or indirectly in Japan or to, or for the benefit of, any resident of Japan, except pursuant to an exemption from the registration requirements of, and otherwise in compliance with, the Financial Instruments and Exchange Act and other relevant laws and ministerial guidelines of Japan.

Sweden

Each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that (A) the Notes will only be offered to the public in Sweden provided that (i) the procedure and provisions under "Subscription and Sale" and "Public Offer Selling Restrictions under the Prospectus Directive" (as such procedures and provisions have been implemented in Sweden) are complied with; (ii) the amount of the Notes offered to each investor is equivalent to at least €100,000 or, if the Notes are denominated in a currency other than euro, the equivalent amount in such currency; (iii) the minimum denomination of each Note is €100,000 or, if the Notes are denominated in a currency other than euro, the equivalent amount in such currency; (iv) the Notes have a maturity of less than one year; or (v) the offering is otherwise made in accordance with the provisions of the Prospectus Directive (as implemented in Sweden); and (B) no notes will be admitted to trading on a regulated market in Sweden (i) unless and until a prospectus in relation to such Notes has been approved by the Swedish Financial Supervisory Authority (Sw. Finansinspektionen) ("SFSA") and published or, where a prospectus has been approved by the competent authority of another Member State of the European Economic Area which has implemented the Prospectus Directive, where such approval has been notified to SFSA, all in accordance with the provisions of the Swedish Financial Instruments Trading Act (Sw. lag (1991:980) om handel med finansiella instrument); or (ii) the Notes have a maturity of less than one year.

Hong Kong

Each Dealer has represented, warranted and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent, warrant and agree, that:

it has not offered or sold and will not offer or sell in Hong Kong, by means of any document, any Notes (except for Notes which are a "structured product" as defined in the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap. 571, Laws of Hong Kong) (the "SFO") other than (i) to "professional investors" as defined in the SFO and any rules made under the SFO; or (ii) in other circumstances which do not result in the document being a "prospectus", as defined in the Companies (Winding Up and Miscellaneous Provisions) Ordinance (Cap. 32, Laws of Hong Kong) (the "Companies Ordinance") or which do not constitute an offer to the public within the meaning of the Companies Ordinance; and

(b) it has not issued or had in its possession for the purposes of issue, and will not issue or have in its possession for the purposes of issue, whether in Hong Kong or elsewhere, any advertisement, invitation or document relating to the Notes, which is directed at, or the contents of which are likely to be accessed or read by, the public of Hong Kong (except if permitted to do so under the securities laws of Hong Kong) other than with respect to Notes which are or are intended to be disposed of only to persons outside Hong Kong or only to "professional investors", as defined in the SFO and any rules made under the SFO.

PRC

Each Dealer has acknowledged that this Base Prospectus, the Notes, or any material or information contained or incorporated by reference in this Base Prospectus relating to the Notes, have not been, and will not be submitted to become, approved/verified by, or registered with, any relevant government authorities under PRC law. Accordingly the Notes may not be offered or sold directly or indirectly in the PRC and this Base Prospectus may not be supplied to the public in the PRC or used in connection with any offer for subscription or sale of the Notes in the PRC directly or indirectly. The material or information contained or incorporated by reference in this Base Prospectus relating to the Notes does not constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy any securities by any person in the PRC. The Notes may only be offered or sold to PRC investors that are authorised to engage in the purchase of Notes of the type being offered or sold.

Each Dealer has represented, warranted and agreed to and with the relevant Issuer that it has not made, and will not make, any offers, promotions, or solicitations for sales of or for, as the case may be, any Notes in the PRC, except where permitted by competent authorities or where the activity otherwise is permitted under the PRC law. Each Dealer should ensure that the relevant PRC investors have noted or will note that they are responsible for informing themselves about observing all legal and regulatory restrictions, obtaining all relevant government regulatory approvals/licenses, verifications and/or registrations from all relevant governmental authorities (including but not limited to the China Securities Regulatory Commission and/or the State Administration of Foreign Exchange), and complying with all the applicable PRC regulations, including but not limited to any relevant PRC foreign exchange regulations and/or foreign investment regulations.

Singapore

Each Dealer has acknowledged, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to acknowledge, that this Base Prospectus has not been and will not be registered as a prospectus with the Monetary Authority of Singapore under the Securities and Futures Act (Chapter 289 of Singapore) (the "SFA"). Accordingly, each Dealer has represented, warranted and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent, warrant and agree, that it has not offered or sold any Notes or caused such Notes to be made the subject of an invitation for subscription or purchase and will not offer or sell such Notes or cause such Notes to be made the subject of an invitation for subscription or purchase, and has not circulated or distributed, nor will it circulate or distribute, this Base Prospectus or any other document or material in connection with the offer or sale, or invitation for subscription or purchase, of such Notes, whether directly or indirectly, to persons in Singapore other than (i) to an institutional investor (as defined under Section 4A of the SFA) under Section 274 of the SFA, (ii) to a relevant person (as defined in Section 275(2) of the SFA) pursuant to Section 275(1) of the SFA, or any person pursuant to Section 275(1A) of the SFA, and in accordance with the conditions specified in Section 275 of the SFA, or (iii) otherwise pursuant to, and in accordance with the conditions of, any other applicable provision of the SFA.

Where the Notes are subscribed or purchased in reliance on an exemption under Sections 274 or 275 of the SFA, the Notes shall not be sold within the period of six months from the date of the initial acquisition of the Notes, except to any of the following persons:

- (a) an institutional investor (as defined in Section 4A of the SFA);
- (b) a relevant person (as defined in Section 275(2) of the SFA); or
- (c) any person pursuant to an offer referred to in Section 275(1A) of the SFA,

unless expressly specified otherwise in Section 276(7) of the SFA.

Where Notes are subscribed or purchased in reliance on an exemption under Section 274 or under Section 275 of the SFA by a relevant person which is:

- (a) a corporation (which is not an accredited investor (as defined in Section 4A of the SFA)) the sole business of which is to hold investments and the entire share capital of which is owned by one or more individuals, each of whom is an accredited investor; or
- (b) a trust (where the trustee is not an accredited investor) whose sole purpose is to hold investments and each beneficiary of the trust is an individual who is an accredited investor,

securities (as defined in Section 239(1) of the SFA) of that corporation or the beneficiaries' rights and interest (howsoever described) in that trust shall not be transferred within six months after that corporation or that trust has acquired the Notes pursuant to an offer made under Section 275 of the SFA except:

- (i) to an institutional investor or to a relevant person defined in Section 275(2) of the SFA, or to any person arising from an offer referred to in Section 275(1A) or Section 276(4)(i)(B) of the SFA;
- (ii) where no consideration is or will be given for the transfer;
- (iii) where the transfer is by operation of law;
- (iv) as specified in Section 276(7) of the SFA; or
- (v) as specified in Regulation 32 of the Securities and Futures (Offers of Investments)(Shares and Debentures) Regulations 2005 of Singapore.

General

These selling restrictions may be modified by the agreement of the relevant Issuer and the Dealers following change in a relevant law, regulation or directive. Any such modification will be set out in a supplement to this Base Prospectus.

No action has been taken in any jurisdiction that would permit a public offering of any of the Notes, or possession or distribution of the Base Prospectus or any other offering material or any Final Terms, in any country or jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required.

Each Dealer has agreed that it will, to the best of its knowledge, comply with all relevant laws, regulations and directives in each jurisdiction in which it purchases, offers, sells or delivers Notes or has in its possession or distributes the Base Prospectus, any other offering material or any Final Terms and neither the Issuers, the Guarantor, nor any other Dealer shall have responsibility therefor.

PRO FORMA FINAL TERMS FOR USE IN CONNECTION WITH ISSUES BY UNIBAIL-RODAMCO OF SECURITIES WITH A DENOMINATION OF LESS THAN €100,000 TO BE ADMITTED TO TRADING ON AN EEA REGULATED MARKET AND/OR OFFERED TO THE PUBLIC IN THE EUROPEAN ECONOMIC AREA

APPLICABLE FINAL TERMS

Set out below is the form of Final Terms which will be completed for each Tranche of Notes issued under the Programme

[DATE]

UNIBAIL-RODAMCO

Under the EURO 15,000,000,000

Guaranteed Euro Medium Term Note Programme

PART A - CONTRACTUAL TERMS

Terms used herein shall be deemed to be defined as such for the purposes of the Conditions set forth in the Base Prospectus dated 30 July 2015 [and the supplement to the Base Prospectus dated [•]] which [together] constitute[s] a base prospectus for the purposes of Directive 2003/71/EC (the "Prospectus Directive") as amended by Directive 2010/73/EC. This document constitutes the Final Terms of the Notes described herein for the purposes of Article 5.4 of the Prospectus Directive and must be read in conjunction with such Base Prospectus [as so supplemented]. Full information on the Issuer and the offer of the Notes is only available on the basis of the combination of these Final Terms and the Base Prospectus [as so supplemented]. [The Base Prospectus [and the supplement to the Base Prospectus] [is] [are] available for viewing at [website] and [copies may be obtained from [address]].]

The following alternative language applies if the first tranche of an issue which is being increased was issued under a Base Prospectus with an earlier date.

Terms used herein shall be deemed to be defined as such for the purposes of the Conditions (the "Conditions") [which are the [2009/2010/2011/2012/2013/2014] EMTN Conditions which are incorporated by reference in the Base Prospectus. This document constitutes the Final Terms of the Notes described herein for the purposes of Article 5.4 of Directive 2003/71/EC (the "Prospectus Directive") as amended by Directive 2010/73/EC and must be read in conjunction with the Base Prospectus dated [current date] [and the supplement to the Base Prospectus dated [•]], which [together] constitute[s] a base prospectus for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive. Full information on the Issuer and the offer of the Notes is only available on the basis of the combination of these Final Terms and the Base Prospectuses dated [original date] and [current date] [and the supplement(s) to the Base Prospectuses dated [•] and [•]]. [The Base Prospectuses [and the supplement(s) to the Base Prospectuses] are available for viewing at [address] [and] [website] and copies may be obtained from [address].]

[Include whichever of the following apply or specify as "Not Applicable" (N/A). Note that the numbering should remain as set out below, even if "Not Applicable" is indicated for individual paragraphs or subparagraphs (in which case the sub-paragraphs of the paragraphs which are not applicable can be deleted). Italics denote guidance for completing the Final Terms.]

1 [(i)] Series Number: [•] [(ii) Tranche Number: [•] [(ii) Date on which the Notes [Not Applicable/ The Notes will be consolidated, form a become fungible: single series and be interchangeable for trading purposes with the [mention the title of the Series of original notes] on [insert date] /the Issue Date/exchange of the Temporary Global Notes, as referred to in paragraph [21] below [which is expected to occur on or about [insert date]] (the "Consolidation Date").] 2 Specified Currency or Currencies: [•] 3 Aggregate Nominal Amount: [•] **[**(i)] Series: [•] [•] [(ii)] Tranche: Issue Price: 4 [•] per cent. of the Aggregate Nominal Amount [plus an amount corresponding to accrued interest from, and including, [insert date] to, but excluding, [the Issue Date/insert other date] (in the case of fungible issues only, if applicable)] **Specified Denominations:** 5 [•] (If an issue of Notes is (i) not admitted to trading on an EEA regulated market and (ii) only offered within the EEA in circumstances where a prospectus is not required to be published under the Prospectus Directive the €1,000 (or, if the Notes are denominated in a currency other than euro, the equivalent amount in such currency) minimum denomination is not required.) (ii) Calculation Amount: [•] 6 **[**(i)] Issue Date: [•] [(ii)] Interest [Specify/Issue Date/Not Applicable] Commencement Date: 7 Maturity Date: [•] (specify date or (for Floating Rate Notes) Interest Payment Date falling in or nearest to the relevant month and year) [• % Fixed Rate] 8 Interest Basis: [[EURIBOR/LIBOR] +/- • % Floating Rate] [Zero Coupon] [EUR CMS] [Fixed/Floating Rate] (see paragraph [13/14/15] below) 9 Change of Interest Basis: [Applicable/Not Applicable] (specify the date when any fixed to floating rate change occurs or refer to paragraphs 13 and 4 below and identify there) 10 Put/Call Options: [Investor Put]

[Make-whole Redemption by the Issuer]

[Issuer Call]
[Clean-up Call]

[(See paragraph [15/16/17/18] below)]

11 [Date of [Board] approval for issuance of Notes obtained:

[•] [and [•], respectively]

(N.B Only relevant where Board (or similar) authorisation is

required for the particular tranche of Notes)

PROVISIONS RELATING TO INTEREST (IF ANY) PAYABLE

12 Fixed Rate Note Provisions [Applicable/Not Applicable]

(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of

this paragraph)

(i) Rate[(s)] of Interest: [•] per cent per annum payable [annually/semi-

annually/quarterly/monthly/other (specify)] in arrear on

each Interest Payment Date

(ii) Interest Payment Date(s): [•] in each year [adjusted in accordance with [the

Business Day Convention specified below (RMB Notes only)] (specify Business Day Convention and any applicable Business Centre(s) for the definition of

"Business Day")/not adjusted]

(iii) Fixed Coupon Amount [(s)]: [●] per Calculation Amount (Not applicable for RMB Notes)

(iv) Broken Amount(s): [●] per Calculation Amount, payable on the Interest

Payment Date falling [in/on] [•]

(v) Day Count Fraction: [Actual/Actual] / [Actual/Actual - ISDA] / [Actual/Actual-

ICMA] / [Actual/365 (Fixed)] / [Actual/365 (Sterling)] / [Actual/360] / [30/360] / [306/360] / [Bond Basis] / [30/360 (Fixed)] / [30E/360] / [Eurobond Basis] / [30E/360 (ISDA)]

(vi) [Determination Dates: [[●] in each year/Not Applicable]

(insert regular interest payment dates, ignoring issue date or maturity date in the case of a long or short first or last coupon. N.B. only relevant where Day Count Fraction is

Actual/Actual - ICMA)]

(vii) [Business Day Convention: [Floating Rate Convention/ Following Business Day

Convention/ Modified Following Business Day Convention/

Preceding Business Day Convention]]

(RMB Notes only)

(viii) [Party responsible for [[●]/Not Applicable]]

calculating Interest Amounts (RN

(if not the Calculation Agent):

(RMB Notes only)

13 Floating Rate Note Provisions [Applicable/Not Applicable]

(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of

this paragraph)

(i) Interest Period(s): [●]

(ii) Specified Interest Payment

Dates:

[•] in each year, subject to adjustment in accordance with the Business Day Convention set out in (v) below

(iii) First Interest Payment Date: [●]

127

(iv) Interest Period Date: [●]

(Not applicable unless different from Interest Payment

Date)

(v) Business Day Convention: [Floating Rate Convention/ Following Business Day

Convention/ Modified Following Business Day Convention/

Preceding Business Day Convention]

(vi) Business Centre(s): [●]

(Note that this item relates to interest period end dates and not to the date and place of payment, to which item 23

relates)

(vii) Manner in which the Rate(s) of Interest is/are to be

determined:

[Screen Rate Determination/ISDA Determination]

(viii) Party responsible for calculating the Rate(s) of Interest and/or Interest Amount(s) (if not the [Calculation Agent]):

[[•]/Not Applicable]

(ix) Screen Rate Determination:

Reference Rate: [●]

Linear Interpolation: [Applicable/Note Applicable] [If applicable and the Rate of

Interest is determined by linear interpolation in respect of an Interest Accrual Period (as per Condition 4(b)(iii)(B)(d), insert the relevant Interest Accrual Period(s) and the

relevant two rates used for such determination]

- Interest Determination

Date(s):

Relevant Screen Page: [●]

(x) ISDA Determination:

Floating Rate Option: [•]
Designated Maturity: [•]
Reset Date: [•]

(xi) Margin(s): [+/-][•] per cent. per annum

[•]

(xii) Minimum Rate of Interest: [●] per cent. per annum(xiii) Maximum Rate of Interest: [●] per cent. per annum

(XIII) Maximum rate of interest. [•] per cent. per annum

[Actual/Actual] / [Actual/Actual – ISDA] / [Actual/Actual-ICMA] / [Actual/365 (Fixed)] / [Actual/365 (Sterling)] / [Actual/360] / [30/360] / [360/360] / [Bond Basis] / [30/360 (Fixed)] / [30E/360] / [Eurobond Basis] / [30E/360 (ISDA)]

14 Zero Coupon Note Provisions

(xiv) Day Count Fraction:

[Applicable/Not Applicable]

(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of

this paragraph)

(i) Amortisation Yield: [●] per cent. per annum

(ii) Day Count Fraction: [Actual/Actual] / [Actual/Actual – ISDA] / [Actual/Actual-

ICMA] / [Actual/365 (Fixed)] / [Actual/365 (Sterling)] /

[Actual/360] / [30/360] / [360/360] / [Bond Basis] / [30/360 (Fixed)] / [30E/360] / [Eurobond Basis] / [30E/360 (ISDA)]

PROVISIONS RELATING TO REDEMPTION

15 Call Option [Applicable/Not Applicable]

(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of

this paragraph)

(i) Optional Redemption Date(s): [●]

(ii) Optional Redemption [[•] per Calculation Amount/Condition 5(b) applies]

Amount(s) of each Note:

(iii) If redeemable in part:

(a) Minimum Redemption [•] per Calculation Amount

Amount:

(b) Maximum Redemption [●] per Calculation Amount

Amount:

[As per Conditions]/[not less than [•] days nor more than

(iv) Notice period: [●] [Business/calendar] days]

16 Make-whole Redemption by the [Applicable/Not Applicable]

Issuer (If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of

this paragraph)

(i) Notice period: [●]

(ii) Parties to be notified (if other [[●]/Not Applicable]

than set out in Condition 5(d)):

(iii) Reference Bond: [●](iv) Make-whole Margin: [●]

17 Clean-up Call Option [Applicable/Not Applicable]

(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of

this paragraph)

(i) Minimum Percentage: [●] per cent.

(ii) Notice period: [As per Conditions] /[not less than [●] days nor more than

[•] days]

18 Put Option [Applicable/Not Applicable]

(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of

this paragraph)

(i) Optional Redemption Date(s): [●]

(ii) Optional Redemption [●] per Calculation Amount

Amount(s) of each Note:

[As per Conditions] /[not less than [•] days nor more than

[•] days]

(iii) Notice period: (The clearing systems will require a notice period of at

least 15 business days)

19 Final Redemption Amount of Subject to any purchase and cancellaton or early each Note redemption, the Notes will be redeemed on the Maturity

Date at [100 per cent. of their nominal amount/[●] per

Calculation Amount]

20 Early Redemption Amount

Early Redemption Amount(s) payable on redemption for taxation reasons or on event of default:

Amount(s) [[•] per Calculation Amount/Not Applicable]

GENERAL PROVISIONS APPLICABLE TO THE NOTES

21 Form of Notes: [Temporary Global Note exchangeable for a Permanent Global Note which is exchangeable for Definitive Notes [(i)

at the request of the holder and (ii) otherwise] in the limited circumstances[, in each case,] specified in the Permanent

Global Note]

[Temporary Global Note exchangeable for Definitive Notes on [●] days' notice] (Only where Notes are issued in one Specified Denomination or integral multiples of such

Specified Denomination.)

[Permanent Global Note exchangeable for Definitive Notes [(i) at the request of the holder and (ii) otherwise] in the limited circumstances[, in each case,] specified in the

Permanent Global Note]

22 New Global Note: [Yes][No] (You should only elect "yes" opposite "New

Global Note" if you have elected "yes" to the section in Part B under the heading "Operational Information" entitled "Intended to be held in a manner which would allow

Eurosystem eligibility".)

23 Financial Centre(s): [Not Applicable/give details. Note that this paragraph

relates to the date of payment, and not interest period end

dates, to which sub-paragraph 14(vi) relates

Talons for future Coupons or [Yes/No.] (Talons should be specified if there will be more

Receipts to be attached to than 27 coupons or if the total interest payments may

Definitive Notes (and dates on *exceed the principal due on early redemption*.) which such Talons mature):

25 Details relating to Instalment [Not Applicable/give details]

Notes:

(i) Instalment Amount(s): [●]

(ii) Instalment Date(s): [●]

26 Redenomination provisions: [Not Applicable/The provisions in Condition 1 apply]

27 Consolidation provisions: [Not Applicable/The provisions in Condition 12 apply]

THIRD PARTY INFORMATION

[(Relevant third party information) has been extracted from (specify source).] [The Issuer confirms that such information has been accurately reproduced and that, so far as it is aware, and is able to ascertain from information published by (specify source), no facts have been omitted which would render the reproduced information inaccurate or misleading.]

Signed on behalf of the Unibail-Rodamco:		
By:		
,	Duly authorised	

PART B - OTHER INFORMATION

1 LISTING AND ADMISSION TO TRADING

[Application has been made by the Issuer (or on its behalf) for the Notes to be listed on [the Official list of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange] [specify other relevant list] and admitted to trading on [the Regulated Market of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange] [specify other relevant regulated market] with effect from [•].] [Application is expected to be made by the Issuer (or on its behalf) for the Notes to be listed and admitted to trading on [specify relevant regulated market]] with effect from [•].] [Not Applicable.]

(Where documenting a fungible issue need to indicate that original Notes are already admitted to trading.)

2 RATINGS

Ratings:

[The Notes will not be rated.]

The Notes to be issued [have been/are expected to be] rated:

[S & P: [●]] [Moody's: [●]] [Fitch: [●]] [[Other]: [●]]

Insert one (or more) of the following options, as applicable:

[[Insert credit rating agency/ies] [is/are] established in the European Union and [has/have each] applied for registration under Regulation (EC) No 1060/2009, as amended by Regulation (EU) No 513/2011, although notification of the corresponding registration decision has not yet been provided by the relevant competent authority.] (It is important to liaise with the Issuer and/or the relevant credit rating agencies to determine (i) the specific legal entity which will issue the credit ratings, and (ii) the status of any application which has been made to the relevant competent authority by that entity. It is recommended that these enquiries are made at an early stage to allow sufficient time for the information to be obtained.)

[[Insert credit rating agency/ies] [is/are] established in the European Union and registered under Regulation (EC) No 1060/2009, as amended by Regulation (EU) No 513/2011. As such [•] [is/are] included in the list of credit rating agencies published by the European Securities and Markets Authority on its website in accordance with the CRA Regulation.]

[Insert credit rating agency/ies] [is/are] not established in the EU but the rating [it/they] [has/have] given to the Notes is endorsed by [Insert credit rating agency/ies], which is established in the EU and registered under Regulation (EC) No 1060/2009, as amended by Regulation (EU) No 513/2011.

[Insert credit rating agency/ies] [is/are] not established in the EU but [is/are] certified under Regulation (EC) No 1060/2009, as amended by Regulation (EU) No 513/2011. [[Insert credit rating agency/ies] [is/are] not established in the European Union and [has/have] not applied for registration under Regulation (EC) No 1060/2009, as amended by Regulation (EU) No 513/2011.][Need to include a brief explanation of the meaning of the ratings if this has previously been published by the rating provider.] (The above disclosure should reflect the rating allocated to Notes of the type being issued under the Programme generally or, where the issue has been specifically rated, that rating.)

3 NOTIFICATION

[The Commission de surveillance du secteur financier in Luxembourg [has been requested to provide/has provided – include first alternative for an issue which is contemporaneous with the update of the Programme and the second alternative for subsequent issues] the [include names of competent authorities of host Member States] with a certificate of approval attesting that the Base prospectus has been drawn up in accordance with the Prospectus Directive]]./[Not Applicable.]

4 INTERESTS OF NATURAL AND LEGAL PERSONS INVOLVED IN THE ISSUE/OFFER

(Need to include a description of any interest, including conflicting ones, that is material to the issue/offer, detailing the persons involved and the nature of the interest. May be satisfied by the inclusion of the following statement:)

[[Save for any fees payable to the [Manager[s],] so far as the Issuer is aware, no person involved in the offer of the Notes has an interest material to the offer. The [Manager[s]] and [its/their] affiliates have engaged, and may in the future engage, in investment banking and/or commercial banking transactions with, and may perform other services for, the Issuer and its affiliates in the ordinary course of business. (Amend as appropriate if there are other interests)]

5 REASONS FOR THE OFFER, ESTIMATED NET PROCEEDS AND TOTAL EXPENSES

[(i) Reasons for the offer: [●]

(See ["Use of Proceeds"] wording in Base Prospectus – if reasons for offer different from making profit and/or hedging certain risks will need to include those reasons here.)]

[(ii)] Estimated net proceeds: [●]

(If proceeds are intended for more than one use will need to split out and present in order of priority. If proceeds insufficient to fund all proposed uses state amount and sources of other funding.)

(iii) Estimated total expenses: [●] (Include breakdown of expenses.)

6 [Fixed Rate Notes only - YIELD

Indication of yield: [•]]

7 [Floating Rate Notes only - HISTORIC INTEREST RATES

Details of historic [LIBOR/EURIBOR/EUR CMS] rates can be obtained from [Reuters].]

8 OPERATIONAL INFORMATION

ISIN Code: [●] [until the Consolidation Date, [●] thereafter]

Common Code: [●] [until the Consolidation Date, [●] thereafter]

Other identification number: [[●]/Not Applicable]

Any clearing system(s) other than Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V. and Clearstream Banking, société anonyme and the relevant

identification number(s):

Delivery: Delivery [against/free of] payment

Names and addresses of additional

Paying Agent(s) (if any):

[[•]/Not Applicable]

Intended to be held in a manner which would allow Eurosystem eligibility:

[Yes][No]

[Note that the designation "yes" simply means that the Notes are intended upon issue to be deposited with one of the ICSDs as common safekeeper and does not necessarily mean that the Notes will be recognised as eligible collateral for Eurosystem monetary policy and intra-day credit operations by the Eurosystem either upon issue or at any or all times during their life. Such recognition will depend upon the ECB being satisfied that Eurosystem eligibility criteria have been met.]

[Not Applicable/give name(s), addresses and number(s)]

[Whilst the designation is specified as "no" at the date of these Final Terms, should the Eurosystem eligibility criteria be amended in the future such that the Notes are capable of meeting them the Notes may then be deposited with one of the ICSDs as common safekeeper. Note that this does not necessarily mean that the Notes will then be recognised as eligible collateral for Eurosystem monetary policy and intraday credit operations by the Eurosystem at any time during their life. Such recognition will depend upon the ECB being satisfied that Eurosystem eligibility criteria have been met.]

9 DISTRIBUTION

(i) Method of distribution: [Syndicated/Non-syndicated]

(ii) If syndicated:

(A) Names of Managers: [Not Applicable/give names]

(Include names of entities agreeing to underwrite the issue on a firm commitment basis and names of the entities agreeing to place the issue without a firm commitment or on a "best efforts" basis if such entities are not the same as the

Managers)

(B) Stabilising [Not Applicable/give name]

Manager(s) if any:

(iii) If non-syndicated, name of [Not Applicable/give name]

Dealer:

(iv) **US Selling Restrictions** (Categories of potential investors to which the Notes are offered):

[Reg. S Compliance Category]; [TEFRA C/TEFRA D/TEFRA not applicable]

(v) Non-exempt offer: [Not Applicable] / [An offer of the Notes may be made by the Managers [and [specify, if applicable]] other than pursuant to Article 3(2) of the Prospectus Directive in [specify relevant Member State(s) - which must be jurisdictions where the Prospectus and any supplements have been passports ("Public Offer Jurisdictions") during the period from [specify date] until [specify date] ("Offer Period"). See further Paragraph 10 below.

10 TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE OFFER

Offer Price: [Issue Price] [specify]

Conditions to which the offer is [Not Applicable/give details] subject:

The time period, including any possible amendments during which the offer will be open and description of the application process:

[Not Applicable/give details]

Description of possibility to reduce subscriptions and manner refunding excess amount paid by applicants:

[Not Applicable/give details]

Details of the minimum and/or maximum amount of application:

[Not Applicable/give details]

Details of the method and time limits for paying up and delivering the Notes:

[Not Applicable/give details]

Manner in and date on which results of the offer are to be made public:

[Not Applicable/give details]

Procedure for exercise of any right of pre-emption, negotiability of subscription rights and treatment of subscription rights not exercised:

[Not Applicable/give details]

If the offer is being made simultaneously in the markets of two or more countries, and if tranche(s) have been reserved for certain countries:

[Not Applicable/give details]

Process for notification to applicants of the amount allotted and the indication whether dealing may begin before notification is made:

[Not Applicable/give details]

Amount of any expenses and taxes [Not Applicable/give details]

specifically charged to the subscriber or purchaser:

Consent of the Issuer to use the Prospectus during the Offer Period:

Authorised Offeror(s) in various countries where the offer takes place:

Conditions attached to the consent of the Issuer to use the Prospectus:

[Not Applicable/Applicable with respect to any Authorised Offeror specified below]

[Not Applicable/Name(s) and address(es) of the financial intermediary(ies) appointed by the Issuer to act as Authorised Offeror(s)/Any financial intermediary which satisfies the conditions set out below in item "Conditions attached to the consent of the Issuer to use the Prospectus"]

[Not Applicable/(Where the Issuer has given a general consent to any financial intermediary to use the Prospectus, specify any additional conditions to or any condition replacing those set out on page 4 of the Base Prospectus or indicate "See conditions set out in the Base Prospectus". Where Authorised Offeror(s) have been designated herein, specify any condition)]

[ANNEX - FORM OF ISSUE SPECIFIC SUMMARY]

(Issue specific summary to be annexed to the Final Terms)

PRO FORMA FINAL TERMS FOR USE IN CONNECTION WITH ISSUES OF SECURITIES WITH A DENOMINATION OF AT LEAST €100,000 TO BE ADMITTED TO TRADING ON AN EEA REGULATED MARKET

APPLICABLE FINAL TERMS

Set out below is the form of Final Terms which will be completed for each Tranche of Notes issued under the Programme

[DATE]

[UNIBAIL-RODAMCO/

RODAMCO EUROPE FINANCE B.V./

RODAMCO SVERIGE AB]

Issue of [Aggregate Nominal Amount of Tranche][Title of Notes]

[Guaranteed by Unibail-Rodamco]

Under the EURO 15,000,000,000

Guaranteed Euro Medium Term Note Programme

PART A - CONTRACTUAL TERMS

Terms used herein shall be deemed to be defined as such for the purposes of the Conditions set forth in the Base Prospectus dated 30 July 2015 [and the supplement to the Base Prospectus dated [•]] which [together] constitute[s] a base prospectus for the purposes of Directive 2003/71/EC (the "Prospectus Directive") as amended by Directive 2010/73/EC. This document constitutes the Final Terms of the Notes described herein for the purposes of Article 5.4 of the Prospectus Directive and must be read in conjunction with such Base Prospectus [as so supplemented]. Full information on the Issuer, the Guarantor and the offer of the Notes is only available on the basis of the combination of these Final Terms and the Base Prospectus [as so supplemented]. [The Base Prospectus [and the supplement to the Base Prospectus] [is] [are] available for viewing at [website] and copies may be obtained from [address].]

The following alternative language applies if the first tranche of an issue which is being increased was issued under a Base Prospectus with an earlier date. Terms used herein shall be deemed to be defined as such for the purposes of the Conditions (the "Conditions") [which are the [2009/2010/2011/2012/2013/2014] EMTN Conditions which are incorporated by reference in the Base Prospectus. This document constitutes the Final Terms of the Notes described herein for the purposes of Article 5.4 of the Directive 2003/71/EC (the "Prospectus Directive") as amended by Directive 2010/73/EC and must be read in conjunction with the Base Prospectus dated [current date] [and the supplement to the Base Prospectus dated [•]], which [together] constitute[s] a base prospectus for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive. Full information on the Issuer[, the Guarantor] and the offer of the Notes is only available on the basis of the combination of these Final Terms and the Base Prospectuses dated [original date] and [current date] [and the supplement(s) to the Base Prospectuses dated [•] and [•]]. [The Base Prospectuses [and the supplement(s) to the Base Prospectuses] are available for viewing at [address] [and] [website] and copies may be obtained from [address].]

[Include whichever of the following apply or specify as "Not Applicable" (N/A). Note that the numbering should remain as set out below, even if "Not Applicable" is indicated for individual

paragraphs or sub-paragraphs (in which case the sub-paragraphs of the paragraphs which are not applicable can be deleted). Italics denote guidance for completing the Final Terms.]

[•]

1 [(i)] Series Number:

[(ii) Tranche Number: [●]

[(iii) Date on which the Notes [Not become fungible:] single

[Not Applicable/ The Notes will be consolidated, form a single series and be interchangeable for trading purposes with the [mention the title of the Series of original notes] on [insert date] /the Issue Date/exchange of the Temporary Global Notes, as referred to in paragraph [21] below [which is expected to occur on or about [insert date]] (the "Consolidation Date").]

2 Specified Currency or Currencies: [●]

3 Aggregate Nominal Amount: [●]

[(i)] Series: [●]

[(ii)] Tranche: [●]

4 Issue Price:

[] per cent. of the Aggregate Nominal Amount [plus an amount corresponding to accrued interest from, and including [insert date] to, but excluding, [the Issue Date/insert other date] (in the case of fungible issues only, if applicable)]

5 (i) Specified Denominations:

[•]

(Where multiple denominations above $\in 100,000$ or equivalent are being used the following sample wording should be followed: " $\in 100,000$ and integral multiples of [$\in 1,000$] in excess thereof up to and including $\in 199,000$. No Notes in definitive form will be issued with a denomination above $\in 199,000$.")

(ii) Calculation Amount:

[•]

(The applicable Calculation Amount (which is used for the calculation of interest and redemption amounts) will be (i) if there is only one Specified Denomination, the Specified Denomination of the relevant Notes or (ii) if there are several Specified Denominations or the circumstances referred to in Note 2 above apply (e.g. Specified Denominations of €100,000 and multiples of €1,000), the highest common factor of those Specified Denominations (note: there must be a common factor in the case of two or more Specified Denominations). If "Calculation Amount" is to be used in the Final Terms, corresponding references to the Calculation Amount for interest, put and call options and redemption amount calculation purposes should be included in the terms and conditions set out in the base prospectus. Note that a Calculation Amount of less than 1,000 units of the relevant currency may result in practical difficulties for paying agents and/or ICSDs who should be consulted if such an amount is proposed.)

6 [(i)] Issue Date:

[•]

[(ii)] Interest Commencement Date: [Specify/Issue Date/Not Applicable]

7 Maturity Date: [•]

> (specify date or (for Floating Rate Notes) Interest Payment Date falling in or nearest to the relevant month and year)

8 Interest Basis: [• % Fixed Rate]

[[EURIBOR/LIBOR] +/- • % Floating Rate]

[Zero Coupon] [EUR CMS]

[Fixed/Floating Rate]

(See paragraph [13/14/15] below)

9 Change of Interest Basis: [Applicable/Not Applicable]

> (specify the date when any fixed to floating rate change occurs or refer to paragraphs 14 and 15 below and identify

there)

10 Put/Call Options: [Investor Put]

> [Issuer Call] [Clean-up Call]

[Make-whole Redemption by the Issuer] [(See paragraph [15/16/17/18]below)]

11 [Date of [Board] approval for issuance of Notes [and Guarantee] obtained:

(i)

[•] **[**and respectively]] **[●]**, (N.B. Only relevant where Board (or similar) authorisation

is required for the particular tranche of Notes)

PROVISIONS RELATING TO INTEREST (IF ANY) PAYABLE

12 **Fixed Rate Note Provisions** [Applicable/Not Applicable]

(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of

this paragraph)

[•] per cent. per annum payable [annually/semi-Rate[(s)] of Interest:

annually/quarterly/monthly/other (specify)] in arrear on

each Interest Payment Date

[•] in each year [adjusted in accordance with [the (ii) Interest Payment Date(s):

> Business Day Convention specified below (RMB Notes only)] (specify Business Day Convention and any applicable Business Centre(s) for the definition of

"Business Day")/not adjusted]

[•] per Calculation Amount (Not applicable for RMB

(iii) Fixed Coupon Amount[(s)]: Notes.)

(iv) Broken Amount(s): [•] per Calculation Amount payable on the Interest

Payment Date falling [in/on] [•]

[Actual/Actual] / [Actual/Actual - ISDA] / [Actual/Actual-(v) Day Count Fraction:

> ICMA] / [Actual/365 (Fixed)] / [Actual/365 (Sterling)] / [Actual/360] / [30/360] / [360/360] / [Bond Basis] / [30/360 (Fixed)] / [30E/360] / [Eurobond Basis] / [30E/360 (ISDA)]

(vi) [Determination Dates: [[●] in each year/Not Applicable]

(insert regular interest payment dates, ignoring issue date or maturity date in the case of a long or short first or last coupon. N.B. only relevant where Day Count Fraction is

Actual/Actual - ICMA)]

(vii) [Business Day Convention: [Floating Rate Convention/ Following Business Day

Convention/ Modified Following Business Day Convention/ Preceding Business Day Convention]]

(RMB Notes only)

(viii) [Party responsible for calculating Interest Amounts (if not the Calculation Agent):

[[•]/Not Applicable]] (RMB Notes only)

13 Floating Rate Note Provisions

[Applicable/Not Applicable]

(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of

this paragraph)

(i) Interest Period(s): [●]

(ii) Specified Interest Payment Dates:

[•] in each year, subject to adjustment in accordance with the Business Day Convention set out in (v) below

(iii) First Interest Payment Date: [●]

(iv) Interest Period Date:

[•] (Not applicable unless different from Interest Payment

Date)

(v) Business Day Convention: [Floating Rate Convention/ Following Business Day

Convention/ Modified Following Business Day Convention/

Preceding Business Day Convention]

(vi) Business Centre(s): [●]

(Note that this item relates to interest period and dates

and not to the date and place of payment, to which item

24 relates)

(vii) Manner in which the Rate(s) of Interest is/are to be determined:

[Screen Rate Determination/ISDA Determination]

(viii) Party responsible for calculating the Rate(s) of Interest and/or Interest Amount(s) (if not the [Calculation Agent]): [[•]/Not Applicable]

(ix) Screen Rate Determination:

– Reference Rate: [●]

Linear Interpolation: [Applicable/Note Applicable] [If applicable and the Rate of

Interest is determined by linear interpolation in respect of an Interest Accrual Period (as per Condition 4(b)(iii)(B)(d), insert the relevant Interest Accrual Period(s) and the

relevant two rates used for such determination]

– Interest Determination Date(s): [●]

- Relevant Screen Page: [●]

(x) ISDA Determination:

– Floating Rate Option: [●]

141

- Designated Maturity: [•] - Reset Date: [•] (xi) Margin(s): [+/-][•] per cent. per annum (xii) Minimum Rate of Interest: [•] per cent. per annum (xiii) Maximum Rate of Interest: [•] per cent. per annum (xiv) Day Count Fraction: [Actual/Actual] / [Actual/Actual - ISDA] / [Actual/Actual-ICMA] / [Actual/365 (Fixed)] / [Actual/365 (Sterling)] / [Actual/360] / [30/360] / [360/360] / [Bond Basis] / [30/360 (Fixed)] / [30E/360] / [Eurobond Basis] / [30E/360 (ISDA)] [Applicable/Not Applicable] **Zero Coupon Note Provisions** (If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph) (i) Amortisation Yield: [•] per cent. per annum (ii) Day Count Fraction: [Actual/Actual] / [Actual/Actual - ISDA] / [Actual/Actual-ICMA] / [Actual/365 (Fixed)] / [Actual/365 (Sterling)] / [Actual/360] / [30/360] / [360/360] / [Bond Basis] / [30/360 (Fixed)] / [30E/360] / [Eurobond Basis] / [30E/360 (ISDA)] PROVISIONS RELATING TO REDEMPTION **Call Option** [Applicable/Not Applicable] (If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph) (i) Optional Redemption Date(s): [•] (ii) Optional Redemption Amount(s) [[•] per Calculation Amount]/[Condition 5(b) applies] of each Note: (iii) If redeemable in part: (a) Minimum Redemption [•] per Calculation Amount Amount: (b) Maximum Redemption [•] per Calculation Amount Amount: [As per Conditions]/[not less than [•] days nor more than (iv) Notice period: [•] [Business/calendar] days] Make-whole Redemption by the [Applicable/Not Applicable] Issuer (If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph) Notice period: (i) [•] (ii) Parties to be notified (if other [[•]/Not Applicable]

14

15

16

than set out in Condition 5(d)):

(iii) Reference Bond: [•] (iv) Make-whole Margin: [•]

17 **Clean-up Call Option** [Applicable/Not Applicable]

(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of

this paragraph)

Minimum Percentage [•] per cent. (i)

(ii) Notice period

[As per Conditions] /[not less than [ullet] days nor more than

[•] days]

18 Put Option

[Applicable/Not Applicable]

(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of

this paragraph)

(i) Optional Redemption Date(s):

[•]

(ii) Optional Redemption Amount(s) of each Note:

[•] per Calculation Amount

(iii) Notice period:

[As per Conditions] /[not less than [•] days nor more than

[•] days]

(The clearing systems will require a notice period of at

least 15 business days.)

19 Final Redemption Amount of each Note

Subject to any purchase and cancellaton or early redemption, the Notes will be redeemed on the Maturity Date at [100 per cent. of their nominal amount/[•] per

Calculation Amount]

20 Early Redemption Amount

Early Redemption Amount(s) payable on redemption for taxation reasons or on event of default:

[[•] per Calculation Amount/Not Applicable]

GENERAL PROVISIONS APPLICABLE TO THE NOTES

21 Form of Notes:

[Temporary Global Note exchangeable for a Permanent Global Note which is exchangeable for Definitive Notes [(i) at the request of the holder and (ii) otherwise] (If the Temporary Global Note is exchangeable for a Permanent Global Note which is exchangeable for Definitive Notes at the option of the holder, the Definitive Notes shall only be issued in a single Specified Denomination equal to the Specified Denomination (or if more than one Specified Denomination, the lowest Specified Denomination) provided in paragraph 6.) in the limited circumstances[, in each case,] specified in the Permanent Global Note]

[Temporary Global Note exchangeable for Definitive Notes on [●] days' notice] (Only where Notes are issued in one Specified Denomination or integral multiples of such Specified Denomination.)

[Permanent Global Note exchangeable for Definitive Notes [(i) at the request of the holder and (ii) otherwise]⁵ in the limited circumstances[, in each case,] specified in the Permanent Global Note]

22 New Global Note:

[Yes] [No]

(You should only elect "yes" opposite "New Global Note" if you have elected "yes" to the section in Part B under the heading "Operational Information" entitled "Intended to be held in a manner which would allow Eurosystem eligibility".)

23	Financial Centre(s):	[Not Applicable/give details. Note that this paragraph relates to the date of payment, and not interest period end dates, to which sub-paragraph 15(vi) relates]	
24	Talons for future Coupons or Receipts	[Yes/No.]	
	to be attached to Definitive Notes (and dates on which such Talons mature):	(Talons should be specified if there will be more than 27 coupons or if the total interest payments may exceed the principal due on early redemption.)	
25	Details relating to Instalment Notes:	[Not Applicable/give details]	
	(i) Instalment Amount(s):	[•]	
	(ii) Instalment Date(s):	[•]	
26	Redenomination provisions:	[Not Applicable/The provisions in 1 apply]	
27	Consolidation provisions:	[Not Applicable/The provisions in Condition 12 apply]	
THIRD PARTY INFORMATION			
[(Relevant third party information) has been extracted from (specify source).] [[The Issuer/Each of the Issuer and the Guarantor] confirms that such information has been accurately reproduced and that, so far as it is aware, and is able to ascertain from information published by (specify source), no facts have been omitted which would render the reproduced information inaccurate or misleading.]			
Signed on behalf of the [Insert Issuer]:			
By:			
Dul	y authorised		
[Signed on behalf of Unibail-Rodamco as Guarantor:			
By:			
Duly authorised]			

PART B - OTHER INFORMATION

1 LISTING AND ADMISSION TO TRADING

- (i) [Application has been made by the Issuer (or on its behalf) for the Notes to be listed on [the Official list of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange] [specify other relevant list] and admitted to trading on [the Regulated Market of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange] [specify relevant other regulated market] with effect from [•].] [Application is expected to be made by the Issuer (or on its behalf) for the Notes to be listed and admitted to trading on [specify relevant regulated market] with effect from [•].] [Not Applicable.]
- (ii) Estimate of total expenses related to admission to trading : [●]

(Where documenting a fungible issue, need to indicate that original Notes are already admitted to trading.)

2 RATINGS

Ratings:

[The Notes will not be rated.]

The Notes to be issued [have been/are expected to be] rated:

[S & P: [●]] [Moody's: [●]] [Fitch: [●]] [[Other]: [●]]

Insert one (or more) of the following options, as applicable:

[[Insert credit rating agency/ies] [is/are] established in the European Union and [has/have each] applied for registration under Regulation (EC) No 1060/2009, as amended by Regulation (EU) No 513/2011, although notification of the corresponding registration decision has not yet been provided by the relevant competent authority.] (It is important to liaise with the Issuer and/or the relevant credit rating agencies to determine (i) the specific legal entity which will issue the credit ratings, and (ii) the status of any application which has been made to the relevant competent authority by that entity. It is recommended that these enquiries are made at an early stage to allow sufficient time for the information to be obtained.)

[[Insert credit rating agency/ies] [is/are] established in the European Union and registered under Regulation (EC) No 1060/2009, as amended by Regulation (EU) No 513/2011. As such [•] [is/are] included in the list of credit rating agencies published by the European Securities and Markets Authority on its website in accordance with the CRA Regulation.]

[Insert credit rating agency/ies] [is/are] not established in the EU but the rating [it/they] [has/have] given to the Notes is endorsed by [Insert credit rating agency/ies], which is established in the EU and registered under Regulation (EC) No 1060/2009, as amended by Regulation (EU) No

513/2011.

[Insert credit rating agency/ies] [is/are] not established in the EU but [is/are] certified under Regulation (EC) No 1060/2009, as amended by Regulation (EU) No 513/2011.

[[Insert credit rating agency/ies] [is/are] not established in the European Union and [has/have] not applied for registration under Regulation (EC) No 1060/2009, as amended by Regulation (EU) No 513/2011.]

[Need to include a brief explanation of the meaning of the ratings if this has previously been published by the rating provider.]

(The above disclosure should reflect the rating allocated to Notes of the type being issued under the Programme generally or, where the issue has been specifically rated, that rating.)

3 NOTIFICATION

[The Commission de surveillance du secteur financier in Luxembourg [has been requested to provide/has provided – include first alternative for an issue which is contemporaneous with the update of the Programme and the second alternative for subsequent issues] the [include names of competent authorities of host Member States] with a certificate of approval attesting that the Base prospectus has been drawn up in accordance with the Prospectus Directive].] / [Not Applicable.]

4 INTERESTS OF NATURAL AND LEGAL PERSONS INVOLVED IN THE ISSUE/OFFER

(Need to include a description of any interest, including conflicting ones, that is material to the issue/offer, detailing the persons involved and the nature of the interest. May be satisfied by the inclusion of the following statement:)

[[Save for any fees payable to the [Manager[s],] so far as the Issuer is aware, no person involved in the offer of the Notes has an interest material to the offer. The [Manager[s]] and [its/their] affiliates have engaged, and may in the future engage, in investment banking and/or commercial banking transactions with, and may perform other services for, the Issuer [and the Guarantor] and [its/their] affiliates in the ordinary course of business. (*Amend as appropriate if there are other interests*)]

5 [Fixed Rate Notes only - YIELD

Indication of yield: [●]]

6 [Floating Rate Notes only – HISTORIC INTEREST RATE

Details of historic [LIBOR/EURIBOR/EUR CMS or any other reference rate] rates can be obtained from [Reuters].]

7 DISTRIBUTION

(i) Method of distribution: [Syndicated/Non-syndicated]

(ii) If syndicated:

(A) Names of Managers: [Not Applicable/give names]

(Include names of entities agreeing to underwrite the issue on a firm commitment basis and names of the entities agreeing to place the issue without a firm commitment or on a "best efforts" basis if such entities are not the same as the

Managers)

(B) Stabilising Manager(s) if any:

[Not Applicable/give name]

(iii) If non-syndicated, name of Dealer:

[Not Applicable/give name]

(iv) US Selling Restrictions (Categories of potential investors to which the Notes are offered): [Reg. S Compliance Category]; [TEFRA C/TEFRA D/TEFRA not applicable]

8 OPERATIONAL INFORMATION

ISIN Code:

[•] [until the Consolidation Date, [•] thereafter]

Common Code:

[•] [until the Consolidation Date, [•] thereafter]

Other identification number:

[[•]/Not Applicable]

Any clearing system(s) other than Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V. and Clearstream Banking, société anonyme and the relevant identification number(s):

[Not Applicable/give name(s),addresses and number(s)]

Delivery:

Jelivery.

Delivery [against/free of] payment

Names and addresses of additional Paying Agent(s) (if any):

[[•]/Not Applicable]

Intended to be held in a manner which would allow Eurosystem eligibility:

[Yes][No] [Note that the designation "yes" simply means that the Notes are intended upon issue to be deposited with one of the ICSDs as common safekeeper and does not necessarily mean that the Notes will be recognised as eligible collateral for Eurosystem monetary policy and intra-day credit operations by the Eurosystem either upon issue or at any or all times during their life. Such recognition will depend upon the ECB being satisfied that Eurosystem eligibility criteria have been met.]

[Whilst the designation is specified as "no" at the date of these Final Terms, should the Eurosystem eligibility criteria be amended in the future such that the Notes are capable of meeting them the Notes may then be deposited with one of the ICSDs as common safekeeper. Note that this does not necessarily mean that the Notes will then be recognised as eligible collateral for Eurosystem monetary policy and intraday credit operations by the Eurosystem at any time during their life. Such recognition will depend upon the ECB being satisfied that Eurosystem eligibility criteria have been met.]

GENERAL INFORMATION

- (1) Application has been made to the Commission de Surveillance du Secteur Financier in Luxembourg for approval of this Base Prospectus, in its capacity as competent authority under the Luxembourg Prospectus Act, application has been made to the Luxembourg Stock Exchange for Notes issued under the Programme to be admitted to the Official List and to be admitted to trading on the Regulated Market of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange.
- (2) Each of the Issuers and the Guarantor has obtained all necessary consents, approvals and authorisations in connection with the update of the Programme and the giving of the Guarantee relating to the Programme. The update of the Programme and the issuance of Notes (which authorisation is valid for a period of 12 months) under the Programme was authorised by:
 - (a) in relation to Unibail-Rodamco, the Management Board of Unibail-Rodamco on 18 May 2015:
 - (b) in relation to Rodamco Europe Finance, the board of managing directors of Rodamco Europe Finance on 3 June 2015; and
 - (c) in relation to Rodamco Sverige, the board of managing directors of Rodamco Sverige on 1 June 2015.
- (3) Except as disclosed in this Base Prospectus on page 109, there has been no significant change in the financial or trading position of Rodamco Europe Finance or Rodamco Sverige since 31 December 2014 or Unibail-Rodamco since 30 June 2015, and no material adverse change in the prospects or affairs of any of the Issuers, the Guarantor or of the Unibail-Rodamco Group since 31 December 2014.
- (4) None of the Issuers or the Guarantor or any of their respective Subsidiaries is or has been involved in any governmental, legal or arbitration proceedings (including any such proceedings which are pending or threatened of which any of the Issuers or the Guarantor is aware) during the 12 months preceding the date of this Base Prospectus which may have or have had in the recent past significant effects, in the context of the issue of the Notes, on the financial position or profitability of the Unibail-Rodamco Group.
- (5) Each Note having a maturity of more than one year, Receipt, Coupon and Talon will bear the following legend: "Any United States person who holds this obligation will be subject to limitations under the United States income tax laws, including the limitations provided in Sections 165(j) and 1287(a) of the Internal Revenue Code".
- (6) Notes have been accepted for clearance through the Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg and Euroclear France systems. The Common Code, the International Securities Identification Number (ISIN) or (where applicable) any other identification number for any other relevant clearing system for each Series of Notes will be set out in the relevant Final Terms. The address of Euroclear is 1 Boulevard du Roi Albert II, B-1210 Brussels, Belgium and the address of Clearstream, Luxembourg is 42 Avenue JF Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg. The address of any alternative clearing system will be specified in the applicable Final Terms.
- (7) In relation to any Tranche of Fixed Rate Notes, an indication of yield in respect of such Notes will be specified in the applicable Final Terms. The yield is calculated at the Issue Date of the Notes on the basis of the relevant Issue Price. The yield indicated will be calculated as the yield to maturity as at the Issue Date of the Notes and will not be an indication of future yield.
- (8) Copies of the following documents may be obtained:
 - (a) the latest constitutive documents of each of the Issuers and the Guarantor;

- (b) the 2014 and 2013 annual reports or audited annual financial statements (including, for the avoidance of any doubt, the Rodamco Europe Finance 2014 Audited Annual Financial Information), as the case may be, of each of the Issuers and the Guarantor;
- (c) the 2015 half year financial report of the Guarantor;
- (d) copies of this Base Prospectus (including any supplement to this Base Prospectus); and
- (e) copies of any Final Terms; and

the following documents will be available for inspection:

- (f) Agency Agreement;
- (g) Issuer/ICSD Agreement; and
- (h) Deed of Covenant (which includes the Guarantee).

at the specified offices of each of the Paying Agents during normal business hours, so long as Notes may be issued pursuant to this Base Prospectus.

In addition, copies of the Final Terms relating to any Notes that are listed on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange will be published on the website of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange (www.bourse.lu).

- (9) The principal statutory auditors of Unibail-Rodamco are Ernst & Young Audit, registered with the Paris regional office of the Compagnie Nationale des Commissaires aux Comptes and Deloitte & Associés, registered with the Versailles regional office of the Compagnie Nationale des Commissaires aux Comptes. At the request of Unibail-Rodamco, the principal statutory auditors have audited and issued unqualified audit reports on the consolidated annual financial statements for the years ended 31 December 2014 and 31 December 2013. The deputy auditors of Unibail-Rodamco are Auditex, registered with the Versailles regional office of the Compagnie Nationale des Commissaires aux Comptes and Beas, registered with the Versailles regional office of the Compagnie Nationale des Commissaires aux Comptes.
- (10) At the request of Rodamco Europe Finance B.V., Ernst & Young Accountants LLP, of which the "Registeraccountants" are members of the NBA ("Netherlands Institute of Registeraccountants"), the Dutch accountants board, has audited and issued an unqualified audit report on the financial information of Rodamco Europe Finance B.V. for the year ended 31 December 2014 and the financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2013, including the comparative figures for 2013 and 2012, respectively. Ernst & Young Accountants LLP has given its consent to the incorporation by reference in this Base Prospectus of its independent auditor's reports on the financial information of Rodamco Europe Finance B.V. for the year ended 31 December 2014 and the financial statements of Rodamco Europe Finance B.V. for the year ended 31 December 2013, including the comparative figures for 2013 and 2012, respectively. Ernst & Young Accountants LLP has no material interest in Rodamco Europe Finance B.V.

At the request of Rodamco Sverige AB, Ernst & Young AB, of which the authorised public accountants are members of FAR ("Föreningen Auktoriserade Revisorer"), the Swedish accountants board, has audited and issued an unqualified audit report on the financial statements of Rodamco Sverige for the years ended 31 December 2014 and 31 December 2013, including the comparative figures for 2013 and 2012. Ernst & Young AB has given its consent to the incorporation by reference in this Base Prospectus of its audit report on the financial statements of Rodamco Sverige for the years ended 31 December 2014 and 31 December 2013, including the comparative figures for 2013 and 2012. Ernst & Young AB has no material interest in Rodamco Sverige AB.

(11) Certain of the Dealers and their affiliates have engaged, and may in the future engage, in investment banking and/or commercial banking transactions with, and may perform services for,

the Issuer and their affiliates in the ordinary course of business. In addition, in the ordinary course of their business activities, the Dealers and their affiliates may make or hold a broad array of investments and actively trade debt and equity securities (or related derivative securities) and financial instruments (including bank loans) for their own account and for the accounts of their customers. Such investments and securities activities may involve securities and/or instruments of the Issuer or Issuer's affiliates. Certain of the Dealers or their affiliates that have a lending relationship with the Issuer routinely hedge their credit exposure to the Issuer consistent with their customary risk management policies. Typically, such Dealers and their affiliates would hedge such exposure by entering into transactions which consist of either the purchase of credit default swaps or the creation of short positions in securities, including potentially the Notes issued under the Programme. Any such short positions could adversely affect future trading prices of Notes issued under the Programme. The Dealers and their affiliates may also make investment recommendations and/or publish or express independent research views in respect of such securities or financial instruments and may hold, or recommend to clients that they acquire, long and/or short positions in such securities and instruments.

REGISTERED OFFICE OF THE ISSUERS AND THE GUARANTOR

UNIBAIL-RODAMCO

7 Place du Chancelier Adenauer CS 31622 75772 Paris Cedex 16 France

RODAMCO EUROPE FINANCE B.V.

RODAMCO SVERIGE AB

World Trade Center Schiphol Tower H Schiphol Boulevard 371 1118 BJ Schiphol The Netherlands Box 7846, 103 98 Stockholm Sweden

ARRANGER

Merrill Lynch Capital Markets (France) SAS

112 avenue Kléber 75761 Paris Cedex 16 France

DEALERS

Barclays Bank PLC

5 The North Colonnade Canary Wharf London E14 4BB England

BNP PARIBAS

10 Harewood Avenue London NW1 6AA England

HSBC Bank plc

8 Canada Square

Crédit Agricole Corporate and Investment Bank

9 quai du Président Paul Doumer 92920 Paris la Défense Cedex France

ING Bank N.V.

Foppingadreef 7 1102 BD Amsterdam The Netherlands

London E14 5HQ England

Merrill Lynch International 2 King Edward Street London EC1A 1 HQ England

Morgan Stanley & Co. International plc

25 Cabot Square Canary Wharf London E14 4QA England

Société Générale

29 boulevard Haussmann 75009 Paris France

Svenska Handelsbanken AB (publ)

Blasieholmstorg 12 SE-106 70 Stockholm Sweden

The Royal Bank of Scotland plc

135 Bishopsgate London EC2M 3UR United Kingdom

FISCAL AGENT, PRINCIPAL PAYING AGENT, CALCULATION AGENT, REDENOMINATION AGENT AND CONSOLIDATION AGENT

BNP Paribas Securities Services, Luxembourg Branch

33, rue de GasperichHowald-HesperangeL-2085 Luxembourg

PAYING AGENTS

BNP Paribas Securities Services, Luxembourg Branch

33, rue de Gasperich Howald-Hesperange L-2085 Luxembourg BNP Paribas Securities Services GCT – Service Coupons Emetteurs Immeuble Tolbiac

75450 Paris Cedex 09 France

LUXEMBOURG LISTING AGENT

BNP Paribas Securities Services

Luxembourg Branch 33, rue de Gasperich Howald-Hesperange L-2085 Luxembourg

STATUTORY AUDITORS

to the Guarantor

Deloitte & Associés

185 avenue Charles de Gaulle 92200 Neuilly sur Seine France

to Rodamco Europe Finance B.V.

Ernst & Young Accountants LLP

Euclideslaan 1, 3584 BL Utrecht, The Netherlands

Ernst & Young Audit

1/2 Place des Saisons 92400 Courbevoie Paris La Défense 1 France

to Rodamco Sverige AB

Ernst & Young AB

P.O. Box 7850 SE-103 99 Stockholm Sweden

LEGAL ADVISERS

To Unibail-Rodamco as to French law

Clifford Chance Europe LLP

1 Rue d'Astorg CS 60058 75377 Paris Cedex 08 France To Unibail-Rodamco as to Dutch law

Clifford Chance LLP

Droogbak 1a 1013 GE Amsterdam The Netherlands To Unibail-Rodamco as to Swedish law

MANNHEIMER SWARTLING ADVOKATBYRÅ AB

Box 2235, SE-403 14 Göteborg, Sweden

To the Dealers as to English and French law

White & Case LLP

19 place Vendôme 75001 Paris France